

Uell Stanley Andersen



THE MAGIC IN YOUR MIND

(THE ART OF REALIZING YOUR DESIRES)



Uell Stanley Andersen

(1917-1986)





Truecosmic Community

Truecosmic Academy:

Truecosmic Academy is an initiative to help students who aim is to expand their consciousness and awakening the power of imagination. The desired outcome is for everyone within our community to be able to consciously manifest their dreams.

We have crafted our courses in such a manner that anyone can easily understand what it takes to consciously imagine and make manifest anything they desire. So, we invite you to be part of this beautiful learning experience and hit your desired outcome as soon as possible. Download free Law of Attraction books/lectures, stream free coaching clinics, find our next Live Event and much more. Join us over at Truecosmic Academy.

Free Neville Goddards Library

Neville Goddard's Interpretation of Scripture is a truly enlightening. In his 10 books and over 250 lectures he decodes the Bible in such a light that the real meaning can finally be known. Why not access hundreds of lectures and books absolutely free just hit the link Neville Goddards Free Library

Neville Goddard Mystic Teachings Facebook Group

Join us on this transformative journey, where we embrace the power of imagination and expand our consciousness together. Inspired by the timeless wisdom of Neville Goddard, we invite you to awaken the extraordinary potential within you and tap into the limitless possibilities that await.

Within our community, you will find a supportive and nurturing environment, where we celebrate our diverse perspectives. It is a space where ideas flow freely, dreams are cherished, and new horizons are discovered.

So, get ready to embark on an extraordinary journey of self-discovery, as we delve into the depths of our imagination and unlock the doors to a world of infinite possibilities.. Hit the link below and join us. Neville Goddard Mystic Teachings.





Copyright © 2023 by truecosmic.com

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, distributed, or transmitted in any form or by any means, including photocopying, recording, or other electronic or mechanical methods, without the prior written permission of the publisher, except in the case of brief quotations embodied in critical reviews and certain other noncommercial uses permitted by copyright law





CONTENTS

| Foreword | 6 |
|--|-----|
| Chapter 1: The Hidden Cause of all Things | 8 |
| Chapter 2: Discovering the Secret Self | 33 |
| Chapter 3: The Greatest Magic of All | 58 |
| Chapter 4: Self-Mastery | 80 |
| Chapter 5: Mind Over Matter | 102 |
| Chapter 6: Mental Imagery | 124 |
| Chapter 7: The Power of Choice | 145 |
| Chapter 8: Overcoming Opposition | 164 |
| Chapter 9: Developing Skills | 185 |
| Chapter 10: Creating Your Own Talent | 203 |
| Chapter 11: How To Use Your Sixth Sense | 223 |
| Chapter 12: The Mental Attitude That Never Fails | 237 |



Making Miracles Manifest....



Foreword

This book reveals a mental magic that assures success, that absolutely guarantees increased achievement, whether your profession is in the arts or business, in science or sales, in sports, war, or politics. Here you will learn the secret way in which your mind is tied to the source of all power; you will learn how you are capable of becoming anything and doing anything you can visualize.

Every man's consciousness is constantly changing, is trapped at the knifeedge overlap of past and future, reacts rather than acts, is incomplete and partial, eternally seeks itself, for since the mere state of being throws no light on that state, consciousness learns of itself through reaction to outside stimuli. If a man comes to believe he is unsuccessful, it is because he carries the impression he has been unsuccessful, and this conclusion, once adopted, inescapably molds him into the shape of the thing he believes, locks him in a prison of his own making.

The magic by which a man becomes free is imagination. By training himself to cast up mental pictures of the thing he desires, by resisting sensual stimuli, even envisaging the exact opposite, he tends to assume a factual position in accordance with his vision, for his vision then becomes his experience, rather than the sensual stimuli that moved him before. Consciousness always assumes a form to suit its knowledge of itself, and where such knowledge breaks beyond the limits imposed by sensory experience, man begins to grow into the image of the Secret Self.

There is only one mind in all creation; that mind is in everyone, is in its true state of being not confined to anyone, not confined to the body. It is a central, knowing consciousness in which everything dwells, which dwells in everything. In a bodily-confined state it assumes the limitations imposed upon it by the knowledge of itself which it receives through the senses, but





when bondage to those senses is broken by development of an inner power to perceive and know directly, then slavery to its embodiment is at an end.

Perfect action and perfect works stem from an inner conviction of the mental cause behind all things. A man changes the state of his outer world by first changing the state of his inner world. Everything that comes to him from outside is the result of his own consciousness. When he changes that consciousness he alters his perception and thus the world he sees. By coming to a clear understanding of the process and effect of mental imagery he is led irrevocably along the correct path to his goal. By working with this cause of all things—his own consciousness—he achieves infallibility in works, for inasmuch as his mental imagery propels him into action, that action is always true to the picture in his mind and will deliver him its material counterpart certainly.

In this book you will find a program for training the image power of the mind, so that a scene or situation cast up in consciousness will arrive in three dimensions, with color and sound, pulsing with life, as real for you as the outside world.

Haven't you ever dreamed such dreams? Haven't you sometimes in sleep become immersed in a mental and spiritual world with such solidity and dimension that you were certain it was real and the material world a delusion? If ever you have known the overwhelming power of mental imagery to influence your attitude and perception, then you will quickly see that the salvation of each of us is to train his image power to obey him. In this manner it is possible to become free from the promptings and urgings of nature, from death and disease and destruction, from ineffectuality and frustration. For the man whose inner power of vision transcends the constantly distracting stimuli of the outer world has taken charge of his own life, is truly master of his fate.





Chapter 1: The Hidden Cause of all Things

SHAKESPEARE'S Hamlet in his famed soliloquy pondered, "To be or not to be," and thus faced squarely the primary challenge of life. Most people only exist, never truly are at all. They exist as predictable equations, reacting rather than acting, walking compendiums of aphorisms and taboos, reflexes and syndromes. Surely the gods must chuckle at the ironic spectacle of robots fancying themselves free, but still, when finally the embodied consciousness rises above the pain- pleasure principle of nature, then the true meaning of freedom is made apparent at last.

Action Versus Reaction

We exist in order that we may become something more than we are, not through favorable circumstance or auspicious occurrence, but through an inner search for increased awareness. To be, to become, these are the commandments of evolving life, which is going somewhere, aspires to some unsealed heights, and the awakened soul answers the call, seeks, grows, expands. To do less is to sink into the reactive prison of the ego, with all its pain, suffering, limitation, decay, and death. The man who lives through reaction to the world about him is the victim of every change in his environment, now happy, now sad, now victorious, now defeated, affected but never affecting. He may live many years in this manner, rapt with sensory perception and the ups and downs of his surface self, but one day pain so outweighs pleasure that he suddenly perceives his ego is illusory, a product of outside circumstances only. Then he either sinks into complete animal lethargy or, turning away from the senses, seeks inner awareness and self- mastery. Then he is on the road to really living, truly becoming; then he begins to uncover his real potential; then he discovers the miracle of his own consciousness, the magic in his mind.





Mastery over life is not attained by dominion over material things, but by mental perception of their true cause and nature. The wise man does not attempt to bend the world to fit his way or to coerce events into a replica of his desires, but instead strives for a higher consciousness that enables him to perceive the secret cause behind all things. Thus he finds a prominent place in events; by his utter harmony with them he actually appears to be molding them. He moves effortlessly through the most strenuous action, the most perilous times, because his attunement with the mental force that controls the universe guides him to perform the work that needs to be done.

Electro-Magnetic Mind

This mental force that controls the universe may be called anything you like and visualized any way you choose. The important thing is to understand that it exists, to know something about how it works, what your relationship to it is. It might, for instance, be likened to an enormous electromagnetic field. All conscious forms of life then would be tiny electro-magnetic fields within the universal field and finding positions within it, each according to the kind and quality of its field. Where each individual field would wind up within the main field then would be a matter of inexorable law and absolutely unavoidable, as is illustrated by the millions of people who perform the same tasks over and over with absolutely the same results, almost as if following ritual. Perhaps they are always sick, always defeated, "just barely misers," perhaps always broke, always out of a job. If we give just the slightest reflection to our own lives, we cannot help but be startled by how we seem dogged by the same situation in all things, year after year, time after time. This deadly recurrence is the source of most frustration and mental illness, is the bottom root of all failure.

Yet it is avoidable. And the way by which it is avoidable brings complete emancipation of the mind and spirit. For the tiny electro- magnetic field has inherent within it the ability to change the kind and quality of its field, so that it will be moved about within the main field with all the power and





sureness of the main field until it arrives at the position its new quality of consciousness demands.

The important thing to remember about this illustration is that the tiny electro-magnetic field does not move itself. It is moved by the large field. And behind its movement lies all the power of the large field. Any attempt by it to move itself is obviously futile since it is held in place by a power infinitely greater than itself. And it is held where it is because of what it is. The moment a change occurs within itself, it is moved by a power outside itself to a new position in the field, one in keeping with its new potential.

The Mental World The foregoing is admittedly an analogy, but nevertheless S.W. Tromp in his remarkable book, Psychical Physics, has proved beyond all doubt that the human being exudes certain electro-magnetic fields, that the earth itself gives off an electro-magnetic field, and his illustrations are so impeccably documented that there cannot possibly be any scientific quarrel with them. We indeed may be on the very threshold of scientific proof of those invisible areas of human aspiration that have hitherto been the province of philosophers, diviners, and priests.

Departments of investigation into the paranormal abilities of the human psyche have been established at our leading universities, and it is now surely only a matter of time until we are faced with the final irrevocable proof of our intuitive perception—the power of mind over matter.

It is a mental world we live in, not a physical one at all. The physical is merely an extension of the mental, and an imperfect extension at that. Everything we see, hear, and feel is not a hard and inescapable fact at all, but only the imperfect revelation to the senses of an idea held in mind. Preoccupation with sensory experience has focused attention on effects instead of causes, has led scientific investigation down a blind alley where everything grows smaller into infinity or larger into infinity and walls man off from the secrets that lie behind life. It is not the planets and stars, the





elements and winds, or even the existence of life itself that is the miracle that demands our attention. It is consciousness. It is the mere fact of being, the ability to say, "I." Consciousness is an indisputable fact, the greatest miracle of all, and all the sights and sounds of the world are merely side-effects.

The Hidden "I"

To be conscious is to be conscious; there are not different kinds. The "I" that is in your neighbor is the exact same "I" within you. It may appear to be different through being attached to different sensory experience, but that is only because it has allowed itself to be conditioned by such experience. In point of actual fact consciousness is never the result of experience but the cause instead, and wherever we find it, it is primarily aware of existing, of being "I." There is only one basic consciousness in all creation; it takes up its residence in all things, appears to be different according to the things it enters into, but in essence is never changed at all. It is intelligence, awareness, energy, power, creativeness, the stuff from which all things are made. It is the alpha and omega of existence, first cause; it is you.

"Everything in Nature contains all the powers of Nature. Everything is made of one hidden stuff," wrote Ralph Waldo Emerson. He pierced the veil, perceived behind the sense-enamoring dance of nature's myriad forms the workings of the one mind and one intelligence from which all life and aspiration spring. There can be no inner peace or surety of action without this basic spiritual knowledge. The man who lives isolated from the roots of his being has cut himself off from the source of all power and dwells alone and without resource in a hostile and threatening world. Let him once perceive the true nature of life and his relationship to it and he soon sees that the world always reflects his thoughts.





The Mask

The surface mind or sense-self or ego is the villain of the play that is being enacted on the human stage at present. Man as a form of life is sufficiently evolved so as to understand his separateness and uniqueness. He looks in the mirror and understands that the reflected animal is he. He is concerned with the appearance and welfare of this animal and ponders its relationships with the world and others. He does not truly understand what he is, only that he is conscious and confined within a particular body, and the experience and knowledge he acquires, together with his disposition as to their use, he labels "I," and thus he is deluded into calling a ghost by his own name.

Hidden behind this ghost, obscured by its struggles and fancies, is the Secret Self, which even though hidden, ignored, or misunderstood, nevertheless moves all things on the chessboard of life according to their natures and aspirations. We are never ego or senseself. These are masks we don as we play at the parts we find in life. What we truly are is not a changing thing, but is whole and entire, powerful and serene, limitless and eternal. It springs from the inexhaustible source of life itself, and when we learn to identify ourselves with it, then we have hitched a ride on a power so far beyond our tiny temporal selves that our lives are changed in the most amazing manner.

The Imprisoned Self

"To be what we are and to become what we are capable of being," wrote Robert Louis Stevenson, "is the only end of life." But when we stultify our divine birthright in manacles of mental and spiritual limitations, then we have no alternative but stagnation and pain. As long as we are responsive solely to the stimuli that impinge upon our senses from the outer world, we have no choice but to be victims of every circumstance. Locked to the senses, we reel under each stimulus, now aggressive, now afraid, now joyful, now sad, now seeking death, now life, but always our inner serenity and equilibrium are in the hands of something we neither understand nor





control; and so we are puppets, pulled by invisible and unknown strings, swirling in the maelstrom of life like scraps of paper in the wind; and if perchance we garner knowledge enough to perceive our helplessness, then we often are overcome with such depths of sadness as to make effort against our bonds an almost unimaginable thing.

But the moment that we pause long enough in the headlong rush of life to see that we are not moving in accord with or in response to our own decisions but rather in reaction to the world around us, then we have taken the first step toward freedom. Only one who knows his slavery can aspire to be free, just as true freedom is possible only to one who has experienced chains. Our hates, loves, fears, envies, aspirations, deceits are for the most part products of circumstance, of false and limiting codes and mores—more often innate terrors of mountains that are molehills; and the solution to all of them is to stand fore- square before them, daring them to do their utmost, exposing them for what they are, thus foreswearing allegiance to the cupidity of the deluding and blinding ego which forever keeps us thinking we are greater than others and less than we truly are.

The Liberating Power

It is not necessary to become a mystic, even a philosopher, certainly not a melancholy metaphysician in order to come to grips with the spiritual side of existence, to establish a mental causation in your life that will give you control of circumstance. What is necessary, however, is that you do not immediately throw out the door everything that has to do with spirit simply because it is the established province of religion. You may be a Christian or a Hindu, a Moslem or a Buddhist, a Taoist or Shintoist, but that only increases your individual human responsibility to think through all issues that bear on the world and life and death and your individual being. Only when you come to grips with your own mental essence, only when you arrive at a realization of the ephemeral, everchanging nature of "I" will it become apparent that everything is in a constant state of growth and development and aspiration, and there are no limits and finalities and





defeats, and anything is possible to one who first conceives the image in his mind.

There is within us a power of complete liberation, descended there from whatever mind or intelligence lies behind creation, and through it we are capable of becoming anything and doing anything we can visualize. The mental stuff of which we are made is of such kind and quality that it responds to the formation of images within it by the creation of a counterpart that is discernible to the senses. Thus any picture we hold in our minds is bound to resolve in the material world.

We cannot help ourselves in this. As long as we live and think, we will hold images in our minds, and these images develop into the things of our lives, and so long as we think a certain way we must live a certain way, and no amount of willing or wishing will change it, only the vision we carry within.

The Law of Life

It is astounding and sad to see the many thousands of people whose mental machinery keeps delivering to them the very effects they say they do not want. They bewail the fact that they are poor, but that doesn't make them richer. They complain about their aches and pains, but they keep right on being sick. They say that nobody likes them, which means they don't like anybody. They aren't bold, they aren't aggressive, they aren't imaginative; mentally they quiver and quake and are bound to negative delusions. It simply doesn't matter what the picture in your mind is, it is delivered nonetheless, with the same amount of faithfulness and promptness if it is a picture of poverty or disease or fear or failure as it would be if it were a picture of wealth or health or courage or success. The law of life is this: all things both good and evil are constructed from an image held in mind.

A tightrope walker edges swiftly out on his elastic and minuscule support. High in the air, wavering, suspended on a thin black line, he seems to transgress all normal laws of behavior. What is astonishing is not that he is





able to do this thing so well but that he dares attempt it at all. Yet what he is doing is an inescapable result of mental law. Long before he set his first uncertain steps on the taut wire, he made a picture in his mind. Throughout his early bumbling attempts the picture persisted. He saw himself, agile, balanced, adroitly crossing the swaying wire, and this vision sustained him through all early failures, Now he flaunts his skill and courage in the very face of death, nonchalantly, as the spectators gasp. He is sure, poised, confident, delivered of all fear and mishap by the sustaining picture within.

Image Power

The image power of the mind is imagination, but just what imagination is and where it comes from nobody seems to know. A famous surgeon is reputed to have remarked that he had sliced open many a brain without ever having seen a picture or found a thought. The imagination certainly is no more exclusive property of the brain than of an arm, a leg, or the stomach. Thinking is performed not by a part of the body or even the whole body but by the inhabitant within. It is that function which enables consciousness to know its surroundings and to know itself. Only one who thinks is able to say, "I". Only one who can say, "I" is able to cast up pictures within his own being, known to no others.

The eternal striving knowledge and capacity, the most apparent thing about life, is resolved always by two principal elements of the strife—the knower and the thing to be known. By definition these appear to be separate, and we observe that a man ordinarily copes with the outer world by tabulating the manner in which it impinges upon his senses. A thing is so long and so wide and weighs so much and is so hard and a certain color. A name is given it, and as long as each subsequent time it is encountered it maintains the majority of its original characteristics, a man recognizes it for what it is and knows it when he sees it. If you ask him if it is near, he is able to answer instantly, simply by glancing around. If its presence produces some particular effect upon him, like fear or anger or love or tension, then the





mere presence or absence of this object may be said to materially affect his life. In that case, his state of mind is not a matter of his own determination, but instead is the direct result of the object as he encounters it or avoids it in the outer-world.

Inner Vision

Life in animal and vegetable forms is purely a matter of reaction. There is first the organism, then there are the elements that intrude their presence upon it. The conflict thus engendered resolves itself in the process of evolution as each organism attempts to overcome the obstacles it meets, but this influence, through the lower stages of evolution, apparently comes only from outside and is the result of processes and forces beyond the control of the organism. Nature holds the world and life in an iron grip, and lower animal as well as vegetable life is led inexorably along a path it neither understands nor can avoid. A thing is the kind of thing it is through a creative process that appears to be outside it; existence itself, in any shape or form, appears to be beyond the power and scope of the individual being. We are born and we die, and nothing within our known powers or knowledge can aid or stop these events. And insofar as we live in response to the senses, we are automatons only, and the shape of our lives is predestined by the circumstances we encounter.

The Secret Self

It is knowledge about and faith in this Secret Self that is the key to correct use of the imagination. No man lives in the dark when he learns where the light is. To understand the Secret Self is to free oneself from bondage to circumstance, to loose within a power compounded upon itself, to provide life with perfect working and perfect serenity. This entity within each of us, not the ego, not experience, not time or circumstance or place or position, but consciousness only, the "I" divested of all accoutrements except pure sense of existence, this is the self that contains all power, whose essence is





greater than the individual, greater than ten thousand individuals, for it is the supporting structure upon which all things are built, the evolving self of the universe. It is not confined to the body, to a time or place or condition, but is in all times and places and conditions. It is infinite and eternal and only one, but being so as easily manifests as the finite and temporal and many. All are contained within it, yet each contains it all, for by its very nature all of it is everyplace at the same moment.

The Secret Self is timeless and eternal. It is the self of the universe and it is the self of each of us, the self of you. It was never born, and it will never die. It enters into each of its creations and becomes that creation. What is going on in life and the world and the universe is completely its working and the result of its secret purpose and undivulged goal. The nature of its being is mental; its essence is dynamic and creative. It is the eternal stuff that occupies all space and time and within which there is no dimension. It is all ends and middles and opposites and extremes, and it is infinitely creative. The myriad forms of life are but a tiny indication of its vast potential for plastic multiplicity out of its essential oneness.

Mental Ascendency

The Secret Self is within you. It is not visited upon a fortunate few and withheld from others but is totally existent in the heart of each of us. Insofar as we are able to divorce ourselves from the world and the ego and sensual stimuli we will become increasingly aware of its existence within and consciously strive to identify ourselves with it. It is through this identification that the seeds of power are sown. One who is able to cast off the limitations of ego and improve the quality of his consciousness through disciplinary use of the imagination is able by means of direct identification to become one with the Secret Self and thus attain to a measure of its power for perfection. The potential for achieving this astounding goal lies within each of us. By means of inner mental ascendancy and pictorial definition a





man may become one with the purposes of the Secret Self and thus become infallible in his works and his goals.

This is a pretty big capsule to swallow. Our materialistic society with its reverence for the products of science has excised threequarters of our mentality. We have concerned ourselves too much with the world, what it is, what is in it, how we can use it, and today we know little more of the origins and purposes of life than we did before men were able to read and write. It is difficult when we know something of the principles of the gasoline engine, the generation and transmission of electricity, the refining and tempering of steel, of electronic and radio transmission, to admit the possibility that something radically opposed to the viewpoint of science could have a foundation in fact. Science says, "The laws of nature are supreme, and man must learn to live with them in order to prosper." Now comes this diametrically opposed theory, "Nature is subservient to mind, not the mind of man as we know it, but the Supreme Mind or Secret Self that lies behind life, and this Secret Self is within each of us. We can come to know it and to use it, and thus transcend the laws of nature and free ourselves from bondage to the senses and the material world."

Thoughts Become Things

What is going on in life is the evolution of the individual to complete oneness with the Secret Self. The universal being that lies behind creation has differentiated into finite form, taken disguise, so to speak, in order to work out the manifold sides of its infinite and eternal nature. Therefore, the man who expands his consciousness is fulfilling the fondest wish of life. It is not necessary that we become saints to understand as much of the Secret Self as is necessary to use its power in our affairs. To know this law is enough: whatever we accept as a permanent mental image in our consciousness must manifest in our world, for we become in life what we are in consciousness, and nothing can alter that fact.





It takes a great deal of courage to admit to yourself that if you are sick, frightened, frustrated, or defeated you have brought these conditions on yourself and no one but yourself can get rid of them. Occasionally someone so afflicted will experiment with the power of his mind to cure him but will give it only the most cursory trial. If, for example, he is ill and in pain, he might say, "I visualized myself well and happy, but I hurt just as much as ever." What he didn't do above all things was visualize himself well and happy. He visualized himself sick and in pain. The moment he began to visualize himself well and happy, he would become well and happy. This is not a law that works once in a while or part of the time or on auspicious occasions. It works all of the time and it works in the exact same way, and it is returning to you right now in the material world the images you maintain in your mind. You cannot escape them. They surround you, sustain you, or torment you. They are good or evil or uplifting or degrading or exalting or painful according to the vision that prompts them, and as long as you are alive, as long as you think and imagine, you are literally surrounded day and night by the images that predominate in your consciousness.

Thought Control

The startling power of the Secret Self is that it always makes manifest the image it beholds. Nothing illustrates this fact better than the current experiments with hypnosis. A man may be in such excruciating pain that even narcotics will not relieve him, but he can be put under deep hypnosis and told that there is no pain at all, and presto, there is no pain. He may have a deep and abiding fear of crowds, but under hypnosis it can be suggested to him that he likes crowds, and lo and behold, he enjoys them most of all. He can become stronger, healed of disease, smarter, more aggressive, possessed of endurance and indomitableness, all because these things are impressed upon his psyche as facts and the image in his mind grows from them.



Making Miracles Manifest....



"Aha!" the cry goes up, "find me a good hypnotist. I want to be smart and strong and successful and all those good things and to be rid of weakness and pain and failure." And hypnosis can do it too, if you are willing to abdicate as the person in charge of your life. If you are willing that someone else run it every hour of every day throughout the whole of it, then you can turn your life over to a hypnotist and he can remake it in the image you outline. However, it will make small difference to you. You may still be in the vehicle, but you no longer will be driving. If effort and strife and the overcoming of obstacles are the spurs to growth that the Secret Self intends them to be, then surely you will have abdicated from life itself.

You need no hypnotist to put the power of the Secret Self to constructive work in your life. No hypnotist can overcome the negative image making of your mind unless he is with you twenty-four hours a day. You are the only one in constant rapport with yourself, and thus you are the only one able to police the thoughts and images you entertain. If you let the image be prompted by something outside you, then you exercise no control over your life. If you accept images only in accord with your desires, then life will deliver your inner goals. In any case, the magnificent promise of the Secret Self is this: you can change your life by altering the images in your mind, for what comes to you in the end is only that which you have been accepting in consciousness.

Now there are many people who agree with this premise but are quick to point out that the images in the consciousness of most persons are projected there from the subconscious and are not of their own choosing. Most schools of psychotherapy apparently feel this way, for they propose a tedious and time-consuming treatment bent on expurgating from the subconscious memories of painful and bitter occasions which might prompt unpleasant images in the mind. Seven or eight years of this process have not noticeably emptied painful memories from the subconscious of most patients, and in any case, if a treatment is truly efficacious, it cannot possibly consume so long a time. The saddest thing about the modern "put the blame elsewhere"





school of psychoanalysis is that the person undergoing it accepts it as justification for his failure to police his consciousness and thereafter expects such policing to be accomplished by having the neighborhood rid of criminals. If he achieves some semblance of a changed consciousness in the hands of the psychiatrist, he soon goes back to a world full of negative thoughts and ideas, and just because he does not police his own mind, they readily find acceptance there. You may not be able to alter the positions of the stars, to stop the earth from revolving, to cause the winds to blow or the sea to calm, but you can choose what you will think. You can think what you want to think. You can think only in response to an inner vision and a secret goal, and if you take your stand with a firm heart and a high resolve you will be successful and you will not be intimidated and you will project your image clear and true and its counterpart will return to you in the world.

Dry Hole Casey

In a little village on the western slopes of the Great Divide lived a man whose entire life had followed one ignominious pattern. For thirty-five years he had been an oil well driller and had followed the frontiers of oil exploration throughout the United States. During that time he had drilled forty-four wildcat wells and not one of them had made a strike. He had drilled in Texas, Oklahoma, Kansas, Louisiana, California, New Mexico, Arizona, Colorado, Wyoming, and still he had not hit. Oil operators wouldn't hire him anymore. He became known as "Dry Hole" Casey, a nice guy, but strictly out of luck. Finally he took a job, in a Colorado mine and eked out his days without hope. He kept his drilling rig, though. It was his first love. Weekends would find him in the backyard, lubricating and cleaning its parts, handling them with ritualistic care.

One day in late spring, when the snow stood in broad glittering fields on the slopes of the mountains and the rivers and streams were high and roily, he wandered up into the woods and sat gazing over the valley. The valley was a basin hemmed in on three sides by precipitous intrusions of granite, and





these mountains had been productive of many minerals, lead, zinc, silver, tungsten, manganese. Our friend gazed to the west, to where the basin sloped down to a plateau. Suddenly his mind formed the perfect picture of a faulted anticline, a predominant type of subsurface oil trap. The image seemed superimposed over the scene before his eyes, so that he could almost see the oil below the surface of the ground. He trembled before his vision, could not resist it. It seemed like a sudden visitation from heaven, and he left the mountainside absolutely certain that within the small valley lay a major oil field.

Next day he quit his job in the mine and with his savings managed to procure oil lease options on the land he visualized as being the most favorable. Now he had to raise capital to complete his leasing arrangements and provide funds to drill an initial well, a gargantuan task, since everyone who knew him knew also his history of failure. But the vision in his mind persisted. It led him to take a bus to an eastern city in quest of funds. It led him after a week of discouragement to a park bench and a seat alongside an elderly man who quietly and patiently fed the squirrels.

It was a bright warm day, and the squirrels were active, playing and clowning over the proffered food, and the two men laughed at their antics, and each told stories of other squirrels and other times and agreed that the foibles of humanity were not shared by animals. Warmed at each other's company, they agreed to lunch together at a nearby restaurant. In the course of the luncheon, the oil driller told his new-found friend of his vision and his problem. His friend was interested, questioned him closely about the vision he had had on the mountainside, seemed impressed that it persisted. "How much money do you need?" he asked.

"Fifty thousand dollars," replied the oil well driller. "I will provide it," the man said suddenly. "We will be equal partners." It seemed incredible, but there it was—a chance acquaintanceship on a park bench, and the money was provided. It is almost anticlimactic to relate that the subsequent well





discovered a rich oil field. There simply was no alternative. And the man who put up the money knew that it would. He had had sufficient experience with the power of inner vision to manifest in the world to be absolutely sure of his position. He did not dwell for a moment on his partner's previous failures, only on the vision that possessed him now.

Dissolving the Mask Of Vanity

What strange alchemy prompted our oil driller to have this clear vision in his mind, a vision that subsequently made him a rich man, when his whole previous life had been one unbroken line of failure? Surely the wells he had drilled before had been drilled in response to a vision too. Why should they have failed?

They failed because the vision he possessed then was one of failure. Sure, he would have denied it, but it was true. Perhaps a sense of the great hazard connected with searching for oil lay at the crux of his subconscious. Perhaps he felt that the odds were against him. Perhaps he was conscious of the fact that there are millions of acres of land without oil under them. In any case, his vision was one of failure, from whatever cause, and he was led into those arrangements that would inevitably cause him to put his drill bit down in barren soil. And in two cases, where he actually had drilled on productive land, he once had ceased making hole only twenty- seven feet above the productive formation and another time failed to make a test of a sand that later produced several million barrels.

But he could not help himself. He was only following the dictates of the vision in his mind.

See how different his behavior was in the discovery of the basin field. He saw the oil.





He knew it was there. There was not the slightest doubt in his mind, and that is the way he acted. There was no resisting him this time. His vision was for production, and that is what resulted.

Why? Why did he finally have a positive vision after harboring a negative one for so many years? Such a question could not be answered with certainty without making an intensive study of the man, but in all probability the debilitating and crippling factor was fear. Fear more than any other single thing warps and distorts our vision. Our oil driller most likely was afraid of failure, and his apprehension twisted his inner vision from success to defeat. He couldn't win as long as the fear stayed with him. Finally, when he had reached the absolute bottom, when the business he loved had rejected him and the men in it no longer would hire him, fear simply left him. Everything bad had happened already, what more was there to fear? And in this psychologically relieved attitude, the Secret Self was able to get through the mask of vanity, and the ensuing vision inevitably brought success.

Mind Over Matter

"It is computed," wrote Jonathan Swift, "that eleven thousand persons have, at several times, suffered death rather than submit to break their eggs at the smaller end." The resistance of the human mind to change is amazing, especially when it appears so obvious that life itself is nothing more than change. Multitudes of people, many of them very intelligent, argue that all cause is in the physical world and that mentality only observes. They seem determined to go down to their deaths with this frightfully erroneous viewpoint, even though their own inner attitudes belie their stand, even though their slogans extol the power of mind over matter.

On locker room doors and conference room walls the framed and placarded slogans emblazon their messages: "A quitter never wins. A winner never quits." "A team that won't be beat, can't be beat." "Put your heart in it. All else will follow." "Make up your mind, and you make up the future." But



Making Miracles Manifest....



these verbal expositions to thoughtful vision are regarded as having precedence only in such matters as team effort, to bind together the group for a purpose, and their tremendous importance to individual creativeness is largely overlooked. From the inner vision all things are done—the bridge is built, the tower constructed, the oil well drilled, the motion picture made, the book written, the picture painted, music composed, outer space probed, secrets of the atom exposed.

There is absolutely no such thing as accomplishment unless it is preceded by a vision of that accomplishment. You simply can't reach across the table and pick up a dish unless you first have the mental image. All things come to all people according to the pictures that form in their minds, and the effort that is expended in this world to escape fates that are inevitable is sufficient to construct a tower to the sun. No amount of movement, of physical energy expended, can prevail against a wrong mental image. Similarly, the possessor of the correct mental image is guided to perform the work to be done, effortlessly, almost nonchalantly. Most of the struggling and striving in the world is done by people who are trapped into unwanted circumstances through incorrect mental visualization, and the fact that they visualize the very thing that they profess to abhor is the contradictory situation that is filling our psychiatrists' couches.

Mastery Over Fate

Bernard Spinoza wrote, "So long as a man imagines that he cannot do this or that, so long is he determined not to do it; and consequently, so long is it impossible to him that he should do it." The picture that forms in the mind, whether for good or ill, will deliver its inevitable consequence. The problem is not with the mental or spiritual fact of physical fulfillment of mental visualization, but rather of finding a key that will enable each person to cast up mental images at will, hold them until realization, and not have other images intruded by the recalcitrant subconscious, which so often runs contrary to the wishes of the conscious mind. In the deeper reaches of the





human psyche the seeds are formed that motivate a whole life, and a man either accedes to or takes command of these invisible prompters. If he accedes, his life will be run from a source beyond his conscious control. If he takes command, he becomes master of his fate.

Taking command is never as simple as it sounds. It requires a firmness and boldness that only few people innately possess. Most of us live as complete slaves to reaction, absolute victims of the commands of the subconscious, and we seldom if ever even think it possible that we can overcome our feelings and react in an entirely different way than circumstances would have us do. For example, if you participate in a test and defeat seems inevitable, you only make it certain by acceding. But if you keep alive your spirit by a vision of victory, by an absolute resistance to the importunities of defeat and disaster, who knows what miracles may occur? The mental vision that resists all sensual stimuli becomes at length a thing unto itself and its resolution as objective fact in the material world cries out for utterance and will not be stifled.

Nature's vast creativity springs from the infinite potentiality of the Secret Self. Anything possible of conception is sure to eventually be created as a solid material fact for all the world to witness. There is no such thing as an idea without a visible resolution, for the great plasticity of the Secret Self shapes every idea contained within it, and whoever is possessed of a thought is possessed of a thing as well, as long as he holds his image clear.

Creativity

Creativeness is not part of the surface self, of the ego, the conscious mind, the physical or sensual being. It emanates upward through the levels of consciousness from the Secret Self, takes shape and form through a power greatly beyond and infinitely more powerful than the small individual "I." That part of a man which is most powerful of all is invisible, seems apart from him completely, is hidden in the deepest recesses of his being, is not





callable by name, is not recognizable through the physical senses, cannot be coerced, but responds innately and completely to image. This is the great plastic Secret Self from which all things are made, the creative self of the universe, maintaining a sameness in all differentiations, being eternally one in the midst of multiplicity; this is the Secret Self within you, which is not different from you, which in final analysis is altogether you. You are not conscious mind or ego or memory or sensual being, but were born directly from the mind that formulated and constructed the universe, and you are not different from that mind but attached to it by a mental and spiritual construction that makes you and it the same.

Abandonment of the surface self and seeking self-balance in the deeper regions of consciousness is the pathway to power and perfection in works. For when a man attunes himself to the life force and mental entity that gives him consciousness and lives within him, then he takes on by a process of identification the effectiveness and potency of the infinite and eternal entity from which his individual life has sprung. His horizons expand, his consciousness widens; there wells up from secret and subterranean springs a constantly increasing and never-ceasing power for perfection and perfect understanding. His faith is placed with simplicity and unfailing trust in the inherent power of the Secret Self to return in material fact those mental images that live within him, and he need not have the key that unlocks the universe in order to use effectively this basic law. It bothers him not that there exist doors in the mental and spiritual realm that thus far have not vielded. He need not know all and understand all to use those truths he thus far has discovered, and he lives in the consciousness that life is a mental adventure and not a physical journey.

Knowledge – The Great Lever

We all have seen people achieve great ends effortlessly. We have seen others strive frantically toward some goal only to consistently fall short. We are assured on all sides that hard work makes the successful man, yet we discern



Making Miracles Manifest....



almost immediately that hard work sometimes fails of accomplishment while fortune often smiles on the man who seems to make little effort at all. Shakespeare wrote, "There is a tide in the affairs of men which taken at the flood leads on to fortune." The story is told of the man whose furnace refused to work and who subsequently called a repair man. The repair man struck the furnace a blow with his hammer, and it promptly resumed working. He presented a bill for one hundred dollars. "Outrageous," sputtered the irate householder. "I want that bill itemized." "All right," answered the repair man. He scribbled on the bill, "Striking one blow with hammer—one dollar. Knowing where to strike—ninety-nine dollars."

It is not how hard we work that matters, but what we get done. It is not the wailing and gnashing of teeth that is the show, but the things that are built and accomplished. The knowledge of the simple lever six thousand years ago might have saved a million hours of backbreaking labor, and had television existed in the time of Christ a different shape indeed might have been given the Christian Church. Knowing where and when to strike, just as the repair man so aptly illustrated, is the goal to be sought, and not the energy to run a million circles around a field which does not need to be circled even once. Knowledge is the thing, not physical effort; all things exist because of mental causes, have risen in the physical world in response to ideas held in mind. Mind is first cause, and he who is guided by this knowledge discovers the fountain of power.

Your Secret Self is a giant self, dwarfing into nothingness your surface mind and ego. It is a self without limits in space and time, and anything is possible to it. Its manifestations on the human scene sometimes seem supernatural. It outcrops in our geniuses in those with "second sight," in our artists, our explorers, our pioneers, our adventurers. Its presence may be intimately felt in the fields of parapsychology, extrasensory perception, precognition, clairvoyance, thought transference. It stands behind all human endeavor and aspiration as the guiding intelligence of evolution. Life is going somewhere high and lofty and worthwhile, and the path by which the heights are to be





scaled is safe and secure and well known. Only in partial knowledge is there confusion, and only through the separate and incomplete view of the surface self are we rendered impotent and afraid in a world that should be ours. The little mind that sits immediately behind our eyes has not the horizons nor the expanded consciousness to see the larger picture, the worthier and greater goal of the Secret Self. All individual suffering, frustration, and failure stem from the failure of the surface mind to find and properly identify itself with the Divine. In isolating ourselves from the true roots of our being, we are thrown out of kilter with the power and surety of the Supreme. By fancying ourselves to be sense-minded only, we are like the severed tail of a snake, possessed of movement still, but senseless now, without purpose or entity, helter-skelter, scratching out a crazy pattern in the dust.

The Giant Within

We are one body only, one mind only, one deep and abiding intelligence. We are not tiny infinitesimal parts of an infinite and incomprehensible whole, but we are that very whole, that entire mind, that great and vast intelligence from which the universe has evolved, and everything contained within the universe is contained within us, and if we truly understand ourselves we understand the world and everything in it.

You can be anything you want to be, do anything you want to do, tread any path you will to tread, become master of your fate, ordain your future, but you will not do these things by railing against circumstance, by throwing yourself frantically against events and persons simply because they do not seem to be in accord with your plans. Only by perceiving the hidden purpose behind events, the true motivations that actuate people, will you be able to attune yourself to life, to act in accord with the gigantic tides that bring the future. This faculty is yours once you have gleaned the existence of the Secret Self and have set about striving to live in accord with it rather than with the surface self that has moved you heretofore.



Making Miracles Manifest....



We all aspire to goals, desire to improve our understanding and our abilities. We would not be alive if growth were not inherent in us. But oftentimes our growth becomes calcified through being ringed around with impermeable layers of selfishness and conceit. This selfishness is not necessarily just acquisitiveness; it may even be exemplified by an overwhelming generosity; it is simply primary concern for the ego, a living by and in accordance with the little "I" that constitutes the average person's knowledge of himself. Such conceit makes knowledge of self a constant judgment, a comparison with others, favorably or unfavorable. It feeds on flattery and victory, is decimated by criticism defeat. It has, no true existence, but depends entirely upon circumstance and the reactions those circumstances set up within it. As a consequence, it is always exultant or sad, for its impression of itself is that it is either better than or worse than everything that confronts it. It has absolutely no knowledge of equality.

The Ultimate Resource

Breaking through the limiting boundaries of the ego into the unimpaired vision and knowledge and joy of the Secret Self is the undoubted goal of evolution, the purpose of life. This transformation, truly a transfiguration of the mind and spirit, is not an absolute thing but a matter of degree, is partially achieved at this moment by thousands of living persons, is possible of limited attainment by anyone who lives. To exist immersed in the ego is to live a restricted life, to realize only a small fraction of your potentiality. Such deliberate subordination to the dictates of nature is a subjection to pain and suffering and death and decay. Such subjection is normal to lower forms of life, seems part of the plan by which the Secret Self is emerging from matter, but when consciousness has reached the point where it recognizes its imprisonment, when it sees its subjection to circumstance and pleasure and pain, then it must strive to be free, to establish a truer order for its development. It then must break through the barriers of its awareness, cease living in the ego and attain the widened horizons and powers of the Secret



Making Miracles Manifest....



Self, or it will fall back into the inertia of the sensual nature, lose its capacity for growth and development and so cease to represent the Secret Self at all. To the person trapped and resigned to be trapped in the ego, there is no final end but suffering and pain. Only in the Divine lie the ultimate resources that overcome all obstacles, and only in seeking to discover the Secret Self has a man firmly set foot on the one and only path that leads to success, serenity, and joy.

Struggle and Sacrifice

Nothing, of course, can be accomplished without a fight. Life itself is a struggle, and each of us enters it daily. It is simply a question of where to expend the effort: pursuing the material wraiths of the physical world that constantly seem to elude us or concentrate on an inner resource that controls the outer world. It is a wise man who expends his energies developing his consciousness. He shortly will find that all the aspects of the world have assumed an order and a benignity he would not have thought possible. All things appear to do his bidding, not because he truly bids them, but because he understands them. It is this knowledge, attained by inner perception, of the potentiality of each thing and circumstance, that leads to beneficent power, that allows a man to move through the most intense conflicts with serenity and surety. He sees the thing to be done because he knows the outcome that must be achieved, and because of this inherent perception of the laws of life and nature, he appears to be modeling each event, shaping each thing, yet it is not he who does this but the Secret Self within him, to which he has entrusted himself completely and which guides his steps and actions with omnipotent assurance.

Will you have the power and assurance and serenity of the Secret Self? Then there is something you must give up. You must give up the ego, that thing within you that you always have thought to be your very self. You must seek to shed that sense of separateness that is a product of your surface mind and to search deep within your consciousness for the pure core of being that is





the self of all things. It will not be easy. The sensual nature with its constantly distracting stimuli brings daily clarion calls from the outer world. But if your life has provided you full measure of pain and frustration from chasing these tempters and deceivers, then you will face them with resistance and resolve to pursue them no more. The path to power lies within you. All things will be found there. The fight is not between the world and you, but between your ego and your true self.

Simply choose to find your true self, and in the end you cannot lose. When the fight begins within himself, A man's worth something.

—Robert Browning





Chapter 2: Discovering the Secret Self

HUMAN personality is immensely complex. A person is far more than a name and certain physical, mental, and emotional characteristics. It is strange that we ever feel we know others at all, when the slightest examination of our own psyche reveals at once that we know scarcely anything about ourselves. We do not even dwell alone in our own bodies, are for the most part a battleground for opposing sides of our nature; and as one assumes command, then another, we present the constantly changing colors of a chameleon.

Our Many Selves

A man engaged in concentrated effort often talks to himself. One part of him sits in judgment on the other, so that he gives vent to little exclamations of exasperation such as, "You can do better than that, Henry, old boy," or "Don't be such a bonehead, you can get it!" In this apparent division of the self, one half assumes a nature that appears above reproach while the other apparently has the personality of a mischievous, recalcitrant child. If you ask Henry which of the two he is, he answers that he is Henry. If you ask him who is talking to Henry, he achieves a look of utter blankness, manages to answer at last that he's only talking to himself.

Well, it isn't just a way that Henry has, it's a way that all of us have. We house within us not one nature, but many, not oneself, but a whole myriad of selves super imposed upon each other like endless reflections in opposing mirrors; and not, one of these selves is our true self, not even all taken together, but another truer being hidden within, timeless and eternal and unchanging.

The conflicts and oppositions of the many sides of our surface nature are directly responsible for the prevalence of that psychological disorder called





schizophrenia. The schizophrenic is disoriented with the world and himself through intense inner conflicts waged by several of his different natures. In extreme cases, one, then the other, takes over, so that he is possessed of several distinct personalities, each as different from the other as night from day. A number of clinical cases of this nature have been studied extensively, one has even been made into a best-selling book, so that by and large people are finally becoming aware of the wavering, mystical being each of us really is.

The psychologically sound person is one who takes charge of his own personality, refuses to allow himself to be influenced by the wind, imposes a discipline upon himself predicated upon the goals he wishes to achieve. Yet despite this "taking charge," despite the discipline imposed upon the surface nature and inner parts of the psyche, the psychologically sound person must remain subservient to an inner hidden part of his being, that indestructible and bright core within that sustains him and gives him life. If he does not, then a sickness of all his parts aggrandizes his ego, disassociates him from reality, causes him to assume the psychologically functional disorder known as paranoia. His blown-up ego then has shut him off from the supporting and sustaining Secret Self, and he is heading directly for destruction. Most of the dictators of our modern political systems have been of this type, carrying their countries and themselves to destruction in a blind and headlong rush.

Infinity in the Finite

It becomes obvious, once we give it close consideration, that man not only is at war with nature, but actually is at war with himself. We are such battlegrounds within that often we cannot contain our turmoil and our entire psyche becomes permeated with a sickness that makes it of little use to the world or ourselves. Whatever the human being is, he is more than a physical body, and the misty shape of his invisible aura is something that cannot be contained within boundaries or assigned categories or weighed or measured





or counted. All that we are and can hope to be is mental, is the essence of some gigantic intelligence in the lap of which we nestle and from which we are fed and nurtured as if from subterranean springs. This gigantic intelligence is the Secret Self of the universe; it is also, paradoxically enough, the Secret Self of each of us.

No amount of rhetoric prevails against disbelief; no argument dissuades the man of faith. Still, the enigma is there. How is it possible that something infinite in size and scope, like a universal mind, can be housed within the tiny, finite body of an individual man? To be infinite is to be one.

More than one of anything infinite automatically is not infinite, for anything infinite occupies all the space there is and therefore does not leave room for anything else. Thus anything infinite is exactly the same as anything within it, for all of anything infinite has to be at each particular place at each particular time. Now this may be a pretty hard dose to swallow, but it is perhaps as scientifically sound as the Quantum Theory of physics, and what it essentially means is this: if there is intelligence behind life, and there is every reason to believe there must be, then all of that intelligence is innate in each creation of that intelligence. Thus, universal mind or the Secret Self is complete and entire within each of us. We have only to discover it for its power and perfection to be ours.

But neither the search nor the finding are easy. We are so steeped in our egotism, so encysted within our myriad surface selves, that vision to penetrate the illusion is hard to acquire, is developed only by arduous mental effort and spiritual discipline. Underlying all the turmoil, supporting the contest between the surface selves, giving each life direction and purpose, is the garden from which springs personality, the Secret Self, a place of calm and certitude within each of us. There is no struggle in the Secret Self. It knows. Its mere act of perception is an act of creation, fore seeing precedes being in this most mental of all places where thought and idea are always prior to physical fact.





Behind the Wall

Carl Jung has stated that most people confuse "self-knowledge" with knowledge of their conscious ego personalities, so that anyone with any ego at all takes it for granted that he knows himself. Actually, he knows only the ego and its contents and seldom has little if any knowledge of the vast and shadowy areas of the subconscious from whence all the impulsions and compulsions that form his active life spring. No man is free who feels that his motivations originate in his conscious ego personality. He is moved about in life like a puppet by the subconscious, and all his elaborate reasoning's and painful arrivals at conscious perception are made after the fact of his commitment to certain ideas and actions, never before.

Between the surface self and the Secret Self lies an opaque wall, impenetrable to the gaze of the ego and yielding its secrets only to one who has expanded his consciousness beyond the limits of his conscious mind. The materialist who prides himself on never accepting anything but a proven physical fact has merely accepted blindness as a condition of his being, and what he thinks is freedom is simply servitude of the highest degree. Turning ones back on the subconscious does not obliterate it. The individual is sprung into being not by an effort of self, but comes performed by something other than the ego that fronts his consciousness during life. The question is, who is the true resident within, the ego that grows from experience, or the life force that animates from the beginning?

Reflection leads us inescapably to the conclusion that the true person within is the hidden dweller in all things, that the ego is only a mask donned by this out for its secret delight. The constant search of the psyche of man, as long as it confines itself to the ego and the surface nature, must continue to be fruitless, for it concerns itself with a wraith. To truly know man, his actual nature, origin, purpose, destiny, the deeper regions of consciousness must be probed. These are all subconscient, make up the vast, jumbled, tremendously powerful, even frightening mental area below consciousness.





Who knows what things are possible to this area of man's being? Sigmund Freud, having exposed its awesome powers, is reported once to have confessed that he created the dogma of his sexual theory of human behavior because some powerful bulwark of reason was needed against the black flood of occultism that might spring from the subconscious. Yet it is just that occultism, just that black flood that most needs to be studied, for the Secret Self lies there.

The Unuttered Part of Life

The Ouija board and divining rod are not just parlor games or the tools of crackpots but are the best of illustrations that within us there is a being enormously different from our surface selves and which has powers of perception and knowledge vastly greater than our conscious minds. A man with a forked hazel stick can find water beneath the surface of the ground, and this remarkable feat is true not because there is any affinity between the water and the hazel stick, but because there exists in the subconscious of the man a means of perceiving that water underlies a particular piece of ground. The stick turns downward and points out the water because of unconscious muscular reactions on the part of the man, but he will swear it does so of its own volition; and to the degree that the turning down is originated by the Secret Self and not by his surface self, his claim is true. In any case, the stick turns down, the well is dug, and water is there. The man couldn't have seen the water, the stick couldn't have known it was there. Some other thing, some invisible force was at work. That thing, that force, is the Secret Self.

Thomas Carlyle wrote, "The uttered part of man's life, let us always repeat, bears to the unuttered, unconscious part a small unknown proportion. He himself never knows it, much less do others." We wend our unheeding oblivious ways through life, captives of forces we neither understand nor are aware exist, and we labor under the delusion that we are free. This blindness has not been forced upon us because of our relationship to life, nor is it necessary in order to preserve our sanity or individuality as some





casuists would have us believe. It is simply an inevitable step in the evolution of mind out of matter, and even now is being transcended by those individuals sufficiently evolved to correctly perceive the Secret Self and its existence within. Mind seeks to know; its goal is a constantly increasing awareness. Expanding consciousness is apparent wherever we look, almost as if a mental explosion had taken place in the heart of the universe and now speeds outward in all directions, encompassing everything.

Liberation from Bondage

The surface mind is not the true mind, is but the barest fractional part of the true mind, and we never know our power and effectuality until we turn away from this troublesome false self and originate thought and action on the deeper planes of our being. Then we become as a power doubled upon itself, have "hitched a ride" on illimitable energy. Below the surface self and the conscious mind, sustaining and supporting both but remaining infinitely greater than either, is universal subconscious mind, the vast mind that spring into being all living things that underlies life like a great and infinite ocean of intelligence and energy. This subconscious mind is not just a hodgepodge reservoir of instincts, urges, and long forgotten memories individual to each man, neither a kind of cell memory of pain and pleasure as some psychologists would have us believe, but encompasses infinitely more, the whole scope of creation, of space and time and knowledge and purpose, and all of this mind is in every person and no one has a larger share of it than others, and all of it is available to each of us this very moment, is actually the sustaining self of every one of us.

Frustration and suffering are the human lot in this stage of evolution because we have separated ourselves from the root source of our power. This has been done as consciousness has evolved into self- consciousness, for the particular stage of self-consciousness at which we have arrived is embryonic, is only self- consciousness in the narrowest sense of the word, delimits itself by the boundaries of the physical senses and therefore makes





of itself a tiny speck in an infinitely large and living universe. It is small wonder that we are blinded to the beginnings and ends of life, so tiny is our newly acquired sense of being. Yet even now it reaches groping and hopeful hands toward an alliance with its greater self, and it is this alliance that will finally liberate it from bondage to the flesh, from the limitations of space and time and matter.

The Other Person in You

All this may sound pretty obscure, even occult, and since the average person today is so grounded and steeped in materialism, there may be those of you who balk at this point and say, "Prove it. Show me evidence of Universal Subconscious Mind." There is evidence aplenty.

Various hypnotic techniques are continually exposing layers of the subconscious that indicate that they are not the personal property of the person under hypnosis. For example, Miss Jones may be hypnotized and recall intimate details of a life not her own, so that the unwary researcher will be led to believe that she is recalling a life lived previously. Such evidence is continually offered in support of the reincarnation thesis, but no such actual proof ever has been forthcoming.

People under hypnosis have spoken languages they neither consciously understood nor ever had heard, described in detail places and times where they had never been and could not have conscious knowledge of, literally performed all manner of clairvoyant feats that indicate the amazing power and scope of the subconscious; and the indisputable evidence is of a single entity only, existing in all persons but the individual property of none.

Someone else lives in your body other than the surface mind which you have long regarded as yourself, a bigger, finer, more dynamic, more gifted, and powerful person than you ever have imagined yourself to be, but your true self nevertheless, the real you. Its action and power are behind every





thought and move you make, and if your conscious mind is opposed to this real self, then you are torn on the rack of indecision and opposition and meet nothing but frustration and disappointment wherever you turn. But once your conscious mind and surface self are lent as tools to this subconscious self, then of a sudden you are a whole and glorious thing and you find yourself proceeding along life's pathways with surety and power.

Your Senior Partner

To fully uncover the Secret Self is no doubt the final goal of evolution. When the inhabiting spirit has fully emerged from matter, then the Godhead will be revealed at last with all its conscious power and infinite realization. The man who joins this irresistible tide is swept onward by unsuspected energies to accomplish feats far beyond his poor mortal self. He has hitched a ride on cosmic power, and his energies and inspirations spill over the boundaries of his surface self and touch all those with whom he associates. He becomes a leader, a doer, a creator, and achieves a kind of omnipotence because he is led in performance by an infallible and irresistible force.

You can talk to the Secret Self. You can go into conference with it much as you might consult an all-wise and benevolent father or the president of the business that employs you. Once you have the hang of it and come to fully realize beyond any shadow of doubt its potentiality and possibility, then daily conference will be as natural and fitting to your mode of living as the act of breathing. This is "the Father that dwells within you," spoken of by Jesus. This is the senior side of your dual personality, the detached one that judges the action and is untouched by it. This is the subconscious mind referred to by psychologists, the mind that never sleeps, thinks when all is still, works with surety and calmness in the midst of the greatest turmoil. This is the talisman that delivers you the "hunch," that brings your fortune, the idea for your book, painting, or composition, an inner vision, a new path to tread. This is the deep center of your being to which you retreat in





meditation and prayer, where joy, serenity, and bliss reign because all is known and truly understood.

Haven't you ever contacted it? Set that right at once. As soon as you know the Secret Self is there, your close relationship to it is assured, for who would turn his back on the source of his redemption from pain and suffering and frustration?

An Experiment

Take a simple finger ring. Tie it to a thin thread about twelve inches long. Hold the loose end of the thread between your thumb and forefinger. Let the ring dangle. Now tell the Secret Self that you are going to ask it some questions, that if the ring moves in a small circle you will understand the answer to be "yes," that if it sways back and forth in a linear path you will understand the answer to be "no." Ask the question aloud; hold the ring and wait. Don't try to stop it from moving, and make no attempt to start it moving. It will move. At first, the movement will be erratic, but soon it will settle into a back and forth or circular motion. Eventually, your questions will be answered instantaneously. Then you will have made a direct contact with the Secret Self, and you will realize with comprehending awe that someone infinitely aware dwells within you.

There is no limit to the power of the Secret Self. Your whole effort from the moment of your realization of its existence should be to become acquainted with it, to explore its infinite facets and discover the keys that unlock its powers. Once you begin to guide your life in accordance with its perceptions and motivations you will begin to take on an infallibility in works that bodes success in every undertaking, every relationship. You will find that you are accompanied always by a feeling of inner joy and energy and wellbeing where before you were always gnawed at by vague anxieties and fears and feelings of lethargy and fatigue. The color of the sky will change; the world will take on a new and meaningful and exciting aspect. You will have placed





yourself in tune with the guiding and motivating force of the universe, and it will buoy your spirits heavenward. No task will appear too great, no obstacle insurmountable.

Supporter of The Worlds

Arthur Schopenhauer wrote, "Every man takes the limits of his own field of vision for the limits of the world." And it is this blinding quality of the surface psyche, that it cannot see beyond the limits it imposes upon itself, that gives inherent characteristics of weakness and incapability to every mortal man. Even so, the degree is markedly different in the limitations men impose upon themselves.

Some men build towers to the sky, challenge nature in her most inaccessible places, make their whole lives a constant attack on mental and physical barriers. Other men accept all the limitations they encounter, live in fear of self-manufactured ogres, cannot challenge, expand, or grow because they are slaves of the tiny surface self and have not glimpsed or understood the giant within them. There is hope for the man who aspires; his place among the gods is assured. But he who hangs back and never dares and never takes action is withering on the tree of life, and all his wishes will not change anything as long as they are not strong enough to prompt him to attack his fear-created walls.

Once you have discovered the Secret Self within, then it becomes a gradual process of turning over your work, your goals and aspirations to it. You cannot build a perfect life on the imperfect foundation of the surface self. It will not support even the flimsiest edifice, will crumble under the slightest pressure. All must be built on the Secret Self, which already supports the worlds and the universes and will support your life, be you savant or saint, and without the slightest tremor.

Of all the causes that conspire to blind Man's erring judgment, and misguide the mind,





What the weak head with strongest bias rules, Is pride, the never-failing vice of fools.

—Alexander Pope

Facing Fear

It is vanity, or pride if you will, which is the true enemy of the Secret Self. For with consciousness centered in the surface self, with the vanity that self-centeredness brings, an opaque veil is drawn over all spiritual perception, and man lives isolated from the wellsprings of his being. He may struggle through life many years in this summer attacking his problems and pursuing his goals with the persistent energy of an enterprising fly, but eventually he must be brought up short by the realization that he simply is ineffectual and he had best find a new blueprint of thought and action or give up the ghost altogether. One ant alone does not topple a rubber tree plant. Only the concerted effort and teamwork of thousands of ants make this feat possible; and the energy and effort of one human being is nothing by itself but is everything when it proceeds from the source of all energy, for then it is attuned to the tides and forces of the cosmos, becomes in a manner an irresistible force, a kind of infallible action.

Success stories often are fictions concocted by the human desire to achieve supremacy over circumstance. Most people fit into a kind of equation. They react a certain way when confronted with certain circumstances, and therefore must act a certain way always when confronted with those same circumstances. For example, suppose a man is afraid of groups of people when he is unacquainted with them and expected to circulate amongst them and communicate. If early in life he gives in to his fear and avoids new groups, such behavior becomes a habit and one that he eventually finds impossible to break. Therefore, all through his life, when confronted with a strange social situation, he will avoid it through one pretense or another, simply because he has built up a habit of acceding to fear.





He is absolutely predictive in each circumstance of this type, and he is predictive because he is not free, because he is a slave to his fears. He has become an automaton led around by the nose, a victim of circumstances because he is not master of his feelings. He tends to regard circumstance itself as the evil, says, "People in groups are uninteresting. They bore me." They don't bore him at all; they scare hell out of him; so much so that he avoids them at all costs, leaves a large blank in a portion of his psyche and is completely frustrated in this area of his growth. And it is his own fault. He simply cannot bring himself to muster the courage necessary to face his fear.

Overcoming Weakness

"You cannot run away from a weakness; you must sometime fight it out or perish; and if that be so, why not now, and where you stand?" Fittingly enough, these lines were penned by a writer bedfast through illness, but he turned that illness into a great victory, eventually recovering his health and giving the world masterpieces of literature. His name—Robert Louis Stevenson.

We must not be soft with ourselves no matter what our goals or positions. All things fare best when they are constantly tested by opposition. The sturdiest grass is that which must grow through concrete. The coddled lawn burns clean away at first exposure to sun or wind. If we have an aching muscle we must learn to exercise it, not to rest it, and we will find the muscle soon healed. If our psyche is closing us in, cutting us off from life and growth and expansion, then we must learn to test and use and expand that psyche. If we do not, the psyche will atrophy, cut off completely all normal ties with life. Still, to be human is to be weak, is to be subject to sin and suffering and error, and as long as we live we never truly overcome any of these; but as long as we live we must try, for we truly live only when we try. What we finally have to learn is that we cannot expect an ultimate or even a satisfying victory over our infirmities when we meet them one by one, but





only when we have found a way of assembling all on the same field of battle for one final showdown. What results then must be a complete step forward in our evolution as human beings, for no one is ever defeated who gathers courage to face his assembled weaknesses.

"How is this possible?" someone may ask. "How does one gather all his weaknesses in one spot and overcome them?" It is not simple or even apparent. In isolated areas, yes. If you have a tendency to be afraid of new situations, then you can build up confidence about them by forcing yourself to enter into them.

Sooner or later you are bound to meet each new situation calmly, if not, eagerly, for the general condition of newness has become familiar. This exercise of will power, however, while it will tend to give you courage in every aspect of your life simply because you have met fear in one area and defeated it, nevertheless will not overcome a tendency to be lazy, for example, or untruthful, or disloyal, or even to eat too much. As a matter of fact, it can readily be seen that his helter-skelter treatment of the unwhole psyche is much like a man trying to plug a series of leaks in a dike with his fingers. Eventually all ten fingers will be occupied, and still the new leaks come.

The Universal Author

What is needed is a new approach to the psyche, one that treats it as a single thing and not as a group of aberrations or incomplete perceptions, and the approach which gives one hundred per cent cures in one hundred per cent of cases is one in which the individual comes to know and be aware of his Secret Self.

Each of us faces life with an undeveloped psyche. It is undeveloped because it is less than whole, because it is only a partial manifestation of something greater than itself. Only insofar as it approaches awareness of this greater





self does it approximate wholeness or self-sufficiency. That sense of self which we use our daily rounds of effort is useful only insofar as it is larger than the task we undertake. It is perfectly up to peeling potatoes, for instance, but when something large is asked of it, then it may cower in the corner. Bridges are built by the Secret Self and not by the surface ego of man. Towers and highways and planes and automobiles and television are wrought by the Secret Self.

All books are written by the same author, all pictures painted by the same artist, all music written by the same composer. The ego of the individual is simply not up to such tasks, and as long as a man lives entrapped in bondage to his surface self, then his efforts can only be crowned by such puny results as fit his ego. Only when he tears himself away, divorces himself from vanity and conceit and ego and surface self-care he at last perceives the true dimensions of the being that dwells within him. Then he knows his true self, then he turns his life over to it. Then his efforts take on a grandeur and purpose that are bound to achieve noble and vigorous ends, for the powe that engrosses him proceeds from outside him and carries him along on its surging tides and is greater than he in every way.

Any man or woman whose life is aimed at creative effort is bound to discover the Secret Self sooner or later. No one can closet himself in the nebulous realm of the mental and spiritual without early coming to know that there dwells within him a mental being of enormous dimension and power, contact with which has the power to ennoble and illumine each moment. The author seeks his muse with all his heart. The painter pauses with raised brush, awaiting inspiration. We are moved from within toward each aspiration, provided it is loftier than the limitations of the surface self; and so the world belongs to those who aspire, who dare, who try, for all aspiration is only effort against the prison of the

surface self, and all such effort is the alchemy by which the common clay of our little egos is transmuted into something transcendental and precious.





An Artist Finds His Talent

A number of years ago there lived in a poor section of a large city a man who had given up the years of his youth to perfect his art. He lived meagerly on what few pennies he could earn making charcoal sketches in waterfront bars, and he spent every moment he could spare in front of his easel. He painted ships, every conceivable type and kind, at sea, becalmed and in storm, in port, loading and unloading, ships under sail, ships under steam, sleek yachts, wallowing freighters, men o'war. He loved the sea and he loved to paint, and by the amount of time he had spent at each he should have mastered his art very well, but he hadn't.

Somehow it escaped him. His paintings were not amateurish: they exhibited the hand of a craftsman; yet they always seemed clichés, as if they were saying something that had been said a thousand times before. People would look at them and even comment that they had seen them before. They hadn't, of course. The paintings just contrived to look like others that had been done.

The painter realized this fact only too well. His work was intensely dissatisfying to him. He often would relate that when he first was struck with an idea for a new subject he would be deeply elated and would set to work with a vengeance. Then, as the work progressed under his hand, he gradually would come to see that it was not a thing of inspiration at all, but wooden, pat, said before, a reproduction, and even before the work was finished he would be gripped by a depression so intense that he scarcely could finish. Still, he drove himself unremittingly. He felt a talent was within him, and he was determined to get it out. Once, in a rage at himself, he burned all the paintings in his studio, nearly setting fire to the building. Another time he was so furious at his hand for its clumsiness that he badly lacerated his fingers, intent on cutting them off. All this, of course, would indicate that our friend was not psychologically stable, but perhaps it was





simply that his provocation was great, so enormous was the creative urge that constantly goaded him.

Like most of the great lessons that life teaches, his enlightenment came dear. When war broke out he had just finished a period of deep dissatisfaction with his painting. Disgustedly, he decided to turn his back on it forever. He shipped out as a merchant seaman aboard a freighter bound for Murmansk. The convoy was attacked by German planes and submarines as it skirted the Norwegian coast.

Our painter's ship was sunk, and he wound up in a lifeboat on the frigid and stormy Arctic Ocean. For days and nights they drifted, fighting the freezing cold, trying to stay alive. At one juncture the skies cleared

long enough for them to be sighted by German planes, and they were bombed and strafed. Five men were killed, three others seriously wounded, dying that night. A day later, two more died from exposure. Finally there were left in the boat only the painter and the ship's purser, an elderly and apparently frail man who surprisingly still survived.

"It's no use," said the painter at length. "There is no hope for us, and we might as well slip over the side right now and be done with it."

"That's not for us to decide," said the purser. "Who then?" asked the painter.

The purser sat calmly, and his eyes were kind. "Do we decide to be born?" he asked. "Do we decide our nationality, our race, our heritage? Someone or something else does, I think. Get yourself quiet and listen. Perhaps you will hear a voice speak within you. Then you will learn whether you are to live or die."

The end seemed near. Surely it was useless to struggle further. For the first time in his life the painter was able to give over direction of his destiny to





something other than his own ego. The bitter cold of approaching night descended on them. Just before dusk a British seaplane swooped out of the fog with a roar, saw them, landed on the sea, took them aboard. They were in a London hospital that night.

After some weeks of convalescence, our painter once again tried his hand at his easel. What emerged from the canvas startled him. It was as if a hand other than his own guided the brush, chose the colors, as though a mind other than his own envisaged the scene. Viewing the complete painting he felt a surge of joy. This was the talent he had fought to bring forth, and now it was flowing! In rapid succession he completed six paintings, packed them off to a London art dealer where they were received with open arms. They were an instantaneous success, launched him on a long and remarkable career.

Years later he was asked about his early period of struggle and how his talent happened to mature.

"It didn't mature," he answered. "It was there all the time. I just never could bring it out because I thought it belonged to me. As soon as I was able to see that it belonged to a being greater than I, it emerged of its own accord and used me, where before I had been trying vainly to use it."

Mystical, yes, a kind of cosmic perception by the artist of his muse, but a far greater secret is hidden here. Our painter stumbled upon the psychological relationship of ego to Secret Self that brooks no failure, that inevitably leads to success, for it is relationship in which all thought and action proceed out of a universal intelligence and omnipotent power that makes each work absolutely effective.

Fall from Grace

Our consciousness is anchored falsely in our surface selves, and it is this delusion that is our fall from grace, for by it we do not know who we truly





are and fancy ourselves as tiny, isolated selves in a vast and overwhelming universe. The gradual opening and unfolding of consciousness to that point where the vistas within our psyche are revealed is the goal of evolution itself, as life and intelligence and being manifest out of matter, eventually control and dominate matter. As long as we remain chained to the illusion of the surface self, we are but puppets of sensation, reacting this way or that to every situation that confronts us, little more than absolutely predictive ciphers in an equation aimed at producing the free, thinking, omnipotent man. Yet this condition of freedom and omnipotence needs only perception, for without doubt the mere act of perceiving the Secret Self is akin to becoming one with the Secret Self. How then shall we see? How shall our eyes be opened?

Perhaps the most important step in discerning the Secret Self is disillusionment with the effectiveness of the surface self, for how is it possible to see when we still rejoice in our blindness? So it is that spiritual awareness, psychic enlightenment, seldom come to one in youth, for youth is preoccupied with the senses, pursues all manner of sensual inamorata, and is for the most part completely oblivious of the prison which the senses have erected. Passing years bring the disappointments, the frustrations and inadequacies that cause the seeking soul to cast about within psychic realms for a new foundation on which to erect a more reliable and effective sense of self. When this comes, eventual enlightenment is assured, for no one seeks but he finds, knocks but the door is opened. The mere act of turning away from the senses and the surface self seems sufficient. The veil is removed, the blinder disintegrated, and an event in psychic life that was brought about by suffering and frustration and disillusionment turns out to be the greatest of blessings in disguise. A new world is revealed. The death of the surface self actually turns out to be a new birth. Resignation of the senses from control of the person turns out to be a seizing of the reins of the life by a new and dominant and effective force. When the inner eye of the soul is opened there descends upon the whole being a unity of parts and force, a vitality and serenity that remake that life completely, that lend





magic and grandeur to everything that is touched or taken into consciousness.

Who sees with equal eye, as God of all A hero perish or a sparrow fall Atoms or systems into ruin hurl'd And now a bubble burst, and now a world.

-Alexander Pope

Path to Illumination

While it is true that perception of the indwelling Secret Self ordinarily comes to harassed mortals only after much suffering and disillusionment, nevertheless there is a path by which such suffering may be avoided in the main, provided that first the soul is dedicated and sincere in its desire to make the discovery. The Secret Self is never discovered alone within, but at the same time is discovered in all places, in all beings, and is found to be the same in all. Different forms of life are merely disguises donned for the moment by the single self that underlies all, that truly is all, a play in which for the moment the Divine is hidden, in which for that moment it actually has become in entirety each of the things it has become. All the power and effectiveness of the Supreme is within you, is yours to use, and is also in everyone and everything else, existing there behind the curtain of egoconsciousness, waiting to be discovered. Therefore, there is a tremendous underlying equality to all things under the sun. Each is sprung from the same substance and has inherent within it the same omnipotent being, and we are not each of us different and individual and separate except insofar as we are incomplete. To be complete is to be the Secret Self, whole and entire, without reservation or error.





The most painless path to illumination, to perception of the Secret Self, is thus to arrive at a desire to know the truth that lies behind the surface facade of the senses and to seek this truth not only within but without, in every person you meet as well as in yourself. Once this sense of absolute equality of things and people begins to make itself known to you, then you will detect a presence in each stone and clod, in each tree and plant, in each animal and person you meet, locked in a prison dictated by its form to be sure, but a presence pure and simple of the Secret Self, which has chosen the masquerade for its own purposes and is not truly locked away from consciousness of its real self but even now is developing it as we brush at the veil that separates us from our heritage.

Once a man senses the presence of the Divine in all things he is able to arrive at a sense of equality that makes him in some secret and inviolable corner of his being untouched by victory or defeat, pleasure or pain, position or prestige. He becomes so intent on doing the work of the Secret Self that he abandons almost altogether the uses of the ego and so achieves a kind of selflessness in his appearance to the world. Equality is a perfect psychic position but is impossible to the ego which seeks forever to be better than all the egos around it, and if it is not better it is convinced it is worse and so either becomes blown-up and blind or wounded and fearful and thus provides the worst of all psychic bases for dealing with life, love, and accomplishment. To be equal is to be unafraid. To know that there inhabits all others the same being that inhabits you is to achieve a psychic confidence that enables you to place your life and hopes and energies in the hands of this being without a qualm, with absolute certainty that you will be guided to perform that work that you must do, in the best of all possible ways, at the best of all possible times.

The Phantom Material World

It is an established fact that our five senses perceive but the tiniest portion of the almost infinite spectrum of vibrations that prevails in the universe, that a million times more remains untold about each thing than can possibly





be perceived by sensual means. Whistles can be made which are imperceptible to the human ear but are easily heard by certain animals. The frequency of vibration we know as light is strictly bounded as to the range that has an effect on the human eye, but nevertheless we know there are variations in what people can see—some are color-blind, others nearsighted, others farsighted, some have an artist's vision, to others materializations appear, as to Bernadette at Lourdes. In short, the materialist who prides himself on accepting nothing but the evidence of his senses is accepting the sketchiest of evidence; he actually prides himself on his blindness, accepting things as facts on the basis of knowing a mere one billionth of their total qualities. He would not dream of entering a business deal with such meager knowledge but accepts the world and others and himself on such evidence and rears like a reluctant stallion when it is suggested to him that he lives among phantoms.

Focusing attention on the ego and the evidence of the senses is the veil that hides the Secret Self. The senses themselves are not the veil, only the impression they give that they are conveying to the observer the total aspect of things. Nor is ego inherently a veil, only the impression that it gives through completely dominating the consciousness that it is the actual self of the person. Hung up in his sensual world and totally immersed in the ego, a man has no chance to perceive the Secret Self. The clarion call sounds but his ears are not attuned. With his tiny and incomplete knowledge he keeps entering into things without perceiving their true nature and ultimate destiny and therefore his path through life is marked mainly by suffering and defeat, though occasionally the purpose of this ego will coincide with the ends of the Divine, in which case he willingly falls victim to his own duplicity, convinced that his little machinations have moved the world. The end of his ego is certain still, for it is but flotsam adrift on a surging tide and sooner or later destroys itself by pursuing its separate ends.





Resignation and Aspiration

To let go of ego is the thing to be done. To get outside of and free from the grip of the senses is the only path to discovery of the Secret Self. Many people are brought to their knees by little before they let go of self and achieve equality through resignation. Many of the most brilliantly recorded illuminations have happened in this manner. Out of the utmost defeat and degradation of the human soul have arisen, its most inspirational moments but it is doubtful if any human being would willingly choose such a path for an end that is vague to him in the first place. Mystics who have discovered the Secret Self through mental and spiritual concentration report that even they have experienced "a dark night of the soul" as the ego was surrendered. Evelyn Underhill chronicles many such transfigurations and all were preceded by a period of deep spiritual and emotional depression, such as Christ had in the Garden of Gethsemane. It is no easy thing to surrender ego. It is a kind of death. But it must be clone before life can be enlarged by the expanded consciousness that results from complete possession of the individual by the Secret Self. The quality above all things that is required is courage. You must push off, the jump must be taken. Lyrically, it is almost exactly as recorded by Dustin Smith, a free fall parachutist.

"The first time you go into a free fall is the weirdest. You have no idea what is going to happen. You are terrified on the first step. Then you look down, like God. And the ultimate is going away from the plane.

In this you're free and you're purely responsible for yourself. There is a real moment of truth when you reach for the cord. You come down absolutely elated. You've done something that in one way seems ridiculous, but in another way makes great sense."

Now it is not recommended that any seeker after truth adopt parachuting as a means to illumination, but there can be no doubt from Mr. Smith's observation that pushing off from the safety of an airplane into the unknown





dangers of the sky is almost exactly like the spiritual step of pushing away from the ego and surrendering one's life to the unknown guidance of the Secret Self. They both require courage; they both exemplify a search. They both typify man's aspiration to pierce the veils that blind him.

The Country Beyond

The end result of transfiguration, of illumination, is for the ego to be properly subordinated to the Divine, but before the Secret Self can even appear to the aspiring soul there must be a prior period of time in which the edge of the importance of the ego is gradually whittled down until it no longer occupies the whole consciousness, until there is room within the awareness for light to enter, for the Divine to be revealed. Some people are so immersed in the workings of the ego that they haven't the faintest idea what is meant by subordinating it to another principle. To them the ego is the beginning and end, the sum of all existence, and according to how they gratify this surface self by power and position and victory they feel they have achieved success in life. The truth is that the surest way to insure against success in life—the success of arriving at a grasp of the meaning of existence—is to continually gratify the ego. What results then is a blindness by limitation, for the ego, being small, cannot see beyond itself.

Jesus, a great mystic and a master of spiritual knowledge, pronounced it to be more difficult for a rich man to enter the kingdom of heaven than for a camel to go through the eye of a needle. This observation of his, of course, is largely parable. It is not strictly rich men Jesus referred to, for some rich men are most spiritual, but rather men who live to gratify the senses and their own ingrown vanity; these are the ones to whom expanded consciousness is unavailable. It is denied for no moral reason, but a purely scientific one. If one chooses to look through a crack in the wall there is revealed a partial world. If one goes through the wall, the true aspect of the country beyond is revealed at last. Forsaking ego and uniting with the Secret Self makes this view possible to the aspiring soul.





Expanding Consciousness

Consciousness is the key to discovering the Secret Self. To become aware that consciousness is the same in all people is a big step on the road to illumination. Once you have become struck by the enormity of this situation you will never again be the same, for you will innately perceive that at work in the universe is not a multitude of aspiring and searching souls, but one individual only, and you are it and it is all others, and so in a very real sense you and your neighbor are one. Once the magnificent implications of this fact have come home to you, you will see that the secret of effective living is not the exerting of your individual will as you have always supposed it to be, but rather in growing to know and understand events and objects so that you can correctly perceive their true purpose and destiny. And you will not do that by observing the surface facts as recorded by the ego self, but only by expanding your consciousness to the point where objects and events become a part of you, as they surely are in actuality, for both you and they are the Secret Self.

To expand consciousness infinitely would be to grow into oneness with the one force, the one power, the one mind that truly exists. Perhaps this goal in this age and at this stage of evolution is impossible, but nevertheless we can expand our present consciousness a thousand-fold, if not to include the universe, certainly to include our friends and neighbors and the events and circumstances that surround us. By a process of identification we can come to know other things and other people and outside events even as we know ourselves, and possessed by this knowledge we can act in the midst of all things in complete accord with their true nature and destiny, and so our actions take on a kind of omnipotence, our works a kind of absolute effectiveness, so that we appear to be molding and changing the world about us when in truth we are only acting in conformity with its real but unrevealed nature.





Magic Alchemy

"It is not I, but a power greater than I" is the first acknowledgment we must make to the Secret Self. Once this is done, we have by a kind of surrender placed our fate where it should be, in the hands of something infinitely more informed and more capable. To forsake the urgings and promptings of the surface nature and ego is the first step, for as long as we are bound to this ineffective and tiny microcosm, we cannot be effective in our works or serene in our spiritual development. We must turn away from that which we have always considered self and embrace that which we have always considered other than self, and in that turning away and in that embracing lies our salvation. "It is not I who doeth the works," stated Jesus, "but the Father that dwelleth within me." And when his transfiguration was complete: "I and the Father are one."

The surface self will not surrender lightly. Its struggles and misguided urgings will be constant. Wise is the man and extremely enlightened who manages to control his ego at all times. To be human is to be subject to error, but to discover within the image of perfection and joy is to find a way out of the morass of physical sensation in which we find ourselves entrapped in life. Salvation for all of us is as near as ourselves, for there dwells within each of us a hallowed light, a hidden self that can relieve our sufferings and frustrations, no matter how painful or enduring. We have only to discover and embrace it, for it to become our true selves and to work its magic in our lives.





Chapter 3: The Greatest Magic of All

ECHANISTIC notions of life are all too prevalent in society today. Most people believe a thing is what it is because of being made out of, by, and from other things, and most of us are intent on moving this thing by hand, as if fancying ourselves chess players and life the board and the pieces the things we are concerned with. All too soon we find we are opposed by an inscrutable and ruthless opponent, and our end is inevitable. We have concerned ourselves with only the surface aspect of the game, and such a viewpoint never can fathom life's nuances and real significance.

Immortal Hand and Eye

Material concepts of existence wind up depressingly sterile, for after the complex machinery of the human body is reduced to its tiniest cell, still the animating presence is not found; nothing is there but the yawning abyss of a dead and unheeding universe to greet the material researcher. The form of a thing suits its function, and its function suits its purpose, and inherent in each is a complex and highly intelligent design, far surpassing anything yet possible to the surface mind of man. It is not so much the form that we must be concerned with, but the idea that lies behind form, the intelligent purpose that gives that form perfect function.

Tiger, tiger, burning bright
In the forests of the night
What immortal hand or eye
Could frame thy fearful symmetry?

-William Blake

Witness the pacing of the sleek and powerful tiger in the cages of a zoo and you know at once that you are seeing a creature consummately designed for





a specific function, without a wasted motion, without a spare or useless part. Examine the myriad geometrical designs of snowflakes and you become immediately aware that behind creation lies a supreme mathematical mind, a million-fold more comprehending than that of the most erudite of scientists. The ordered spinning of the planets in space, the arrangement of solar systems in the universe, the design of the atom, the deep and inscrutable mystery of animation; surely, we are blind if we fail to recognize the working of a supreme intelligence, guiding, molding, directing with purpose. Out of the infinite plastic creativeness of this intelligence have all things sprung. It makes all, fashions everything from itself.

Man does not hold the fate of the universe in his hands; that fate is safe and sure in the hands of its creator, and that creator has incarnated in man all of its potentiality and power.

The ends of evolution were assured long before man arrived upon the earthly scene; they were assured from the very beginning. That intelligence of sufficient scope to have within it the power to originate the concepts of space and time and matter, to create the countless forms of life and animate them with its own presence, surely would not, in any crisis, abdicate, give over control to one of its partially developed and fractionally aware creations. This, however, is the conclusion that some of our thinkers have come to, those, at least, who believe that man controls the universe and his own destiny, the material man, the surface man, the ego-centered, partially aware man.

Steps Among the Stars

There is a hidden cause of all things, hidden because it is not visible, invisible because it takes no special form, fits no special description. It lies eternally and omnisciently behind the consciousness of every living thing, and it determines all fates, all consequences, all conflicts and resolutions. It is not thwarted in a single aspect of its being or purpose; there are within it





no loose ends, no unresolved conflicts. It is universal mind, divine intelligence, the Secret Self that animates every living thing. It is as large as infinity, there are no limits upon its capabilities or powers, and it resides completely and entirely within you. Hidden though it be from your surface mind, it is your own immortal self.

This is the self whose steps are visible in the stars, in the infinitesimal and complex design of the germinating seed, in the color and grandeur and bustling energy of evolving life. It brings all forms into existence, crumbles and dissipates them when the idea behind them has been expressed. It is the sole being, the one mind, the solitary life, the only true presence, the one real self in existence. Immortal, never born, never dying, the infinite sides of its manifold nature are expressed on the stage of life, and each of its creations contains within it all of the essence and power and intelligence of the creator, each has within it the Secret Self.

Life Taps Us on The Shoulder

"What good is it," a man sometimes asks. "to have a self that is so far beyond your comprehension, that isn't even the you that you've always thought yourself to be?" There is a very great deal of good. If you focus yourself in the surface mind, then the dimensions of life are forever hidden from you; you do not know where you came from and you do not know where you are going; you even wonder if one day you might suddenly cease to be. You cannot fathom the billions of miles of distance to the nearest star or the billions of years since the earth first swung into orbit around the sun. You cannot see the mind of another person, understand what animates a living being, comprehend the purpose of life. All is mystery, all dwarfs the little ego, which literally cannot see beyond its own nose and grasps even that but vaguely.

Unless we are as uncomprehending as cows in the field, we cannot help but be sick when we live focused in the ego; the world is just too big. Fear and





futility and guilt and frustration are our daily lot when we are small and inadequate and know that we are small and inadequate. We may be mice and roar like lions, but we will soon know that we are mice if we live absorbed in the ego. Life taps each man on the shoulder. He either listens or he gets knocked down. No individual reigns supreme; we are all part and parcel of one mind, one self, one supreme intelligence; and inasmuch as we understand this transforming fact that intelligence enters completely into us and possesses us and uses us for its work in the world, so that we perform to the zenith of our human capabilities.

Tunnel Vision

Implicit in the universe is first cause, original impetus, and this first cause is a primal intelligence from which all things have sprung. It is involved in expressing itself, and the result is the infinite variety and design of life, the endless series of evolving forms that inhabit the world. Each form is not a separate creation of the original intelligence, but rather is an expression of it, so that there dwells in each the original intelligence itself, masquerading as the form and limited to that extent, but in essence remaining infinite and eternal and omniscient. You are not the limited surface self and ego that you have always fancied yourself to be, but you are that very primal intelligence that has manifested all the forms of the universe.

Reflection on the nature of intelligence and consciousness reveals why this is so. When our attention is focused upon a certain thing, inasmuch as our absorption is complete, we become the thing that has our attention. This "tunnel vision" quality of consciousness is responsible for the remarkable phenomena of hypnosis.

Where hypnosis is deep and consciousness may be directed toward a single object, subject becomes object and does not know himself in any other way. If told that he is a duck, he quacks and waddles. If told that he is a bear, he growls. If told that he is a statesman, he delivers orations. He knows himself





only as a duck when a duck, only as a bear when a bear, only as a statesman when a statesman. Surely universal intelligence itself must be so absorbed in each of its manifestations, becoming the thing it has become with complete amnesia for its true state and all other manifestations of its nature. This is why we do not know what we truly are and become the thing that our consciousness is focused upon.

Conceptual Universe

It would seem that universal mind or primal intelligence has the ability to become anything it would become, or rather, that its inherent nature is to become anything that takes root within it as idea, as thought. The existence of this universal mind must be purely mental. Chief and perhaps solely its activity is thought. It is thinking, and each of its thoughts is manifested as a form in the material world. Each thought contains within it all of the intelligence of the thinker, so that a thought is a thing capable of developing other thoughts. Thus, if a man is a thought in the mind of an eternal thinker, then all of the intelligence of that

eternal thinker is latent in the man, and thus the seed of liberation from a directed and focused consciousness is implicit in each of us. We can, in effect, become anything, do anything, since behind our focused awareness lies a universal and omniscient mind. The seed of all possibilities lies within us.

Short arm needs man to reach to Heaven So ready is Heaven to stoop to him.

—Francis Thompson

The metaphysical aspects of the relationship of universal mind with your own surface mind must be grasped in some manner before it is possible to free yourself from bondage to sensual reaction and slavery to circumstance. It is perfectly all right to admonish a sufferer from circumstance to think





positively, but all too often he has not the resources within him to accomplish this, any more than he is able to take arms against the physical events that attack him. It takes a wealth of spiritual resource to produce the courage necessary to free the soul from bondage to the surface self. And it takes a heap of courage to sustain one on that leap into the void of absolute freedom that comes with complete reliance on the Secret Self.

Generally speaking, motives of monetary gain or personal ascendancy are simply not sufficient to produce the drive necessary to promote unity between the Secret Self and the surface nature. When we desire things through selfish motives, we narrow our perceptual horizons to where it is impossible for us to glimpse the vast and powerful being that dwells within us. We can be beaten into complete submission, into abject humility, but such cessation of the urgings of the ego is all too often temporary, and when the equilibrium of our lives has been restored, then the ego gathers new strength, reconsiders its abdication, once again takes over the life to the sorrow of the person within. The only true and lasting conversion to unity with the Secret Self comes from possessing the facts of the mental and spiritual world we inhabit, so that all mind is seen one mind, all spirit world we all persons one person, and such perception is not accepted on faith or belief but from a clear perception of the facts as they exist, on indisputable and irrevocable proof. Only mental understanding through increased awareness can accomplish this.

The Eternal Thinker

Life for each of us is exactly as we construe it to be, and this is the mental law under which we live. Similarly, all notions of theology and metaphysics are, for each of us, exactly as we construe them to be, for the ideas that take root in our consciousness determine the scope and limitation of our consciousness. In short, God is as we fancy Him to be, and we have only to change our notion of Him in order to change Him. He is idea only because He is mind, and that idea, which is the largest, the most perfect, most





workable, clearest, is therefore the nearest approximation of the Godhead. Our illness is caused by the little way we are able to see, and only as we enlarge our vision, push back our horizons, are we cured.

The metaphysic upon which this book is based is this. There is an eternal thinker eternally thinking, and each thought he thinks appears to be separate from him, but it is not; it represents the thinker only, but not entirely, and insofar as the thought exists at all it is the thinker, though not completely. The thinker is God, the thoughts man, and God has absorbed himself in the thought but is not bound by this absorption and may liberate himself at any time by expanding his awareness. As long as man is absorbed in the ego, he is absorbed in the thought and remains the thought, is bound by the idea that actuated him in the first place, but when he lays

aside his absorption in the ego, then his entrancement has begun to shatter, and he is beginning to recognize himself as God. As soon as he makes any approximation of this psychic position whatever, he has arrived at a place where he can change the idea that actuated his ego in the first place, where he can make himself into an entirely different, person simply by being able to accept an entirely new and different idea about himself.

We must penetrate the apparent duality of life before we are able to clearly understand our oneness with the Secret Self. There are not many different natures and beings at work in the world; only one. All are different aspects of this one being. In each is enclosed that amount of consciousness that determines the form of the thing, but the consciousness enclosed is still the consciousness of the Secret Self, limited and apparently separated because it is absorbed in the thing it has become. And this absorption, this limitation, is what we know as surface self as ego, and it is the veil that separates us from knowledge of our vaster nature and true being. To get rid of ego then is the thing to be done. To subordinate it to the Secret Self, to place it in proper psychic position to its master and director, and above all to recognize it as primarily illusion, a changing thing, a temporary cloud that stands





between us and pure and complete unity with the Divine, these are the steps a novitiate must take before his works in the world are marked by power and effectiveness.

Conditioning Consciousness

All lack, limitation, and malfunction that touches our lives is carried in our minds, is literally created there because it is a product of our limited and ego-centered consciousness. We stumble because we do not see, and this condition of not-seeing places the obstacle in our path. Edward Carpenter stated, "It should be as easy to expel an obnoxious thought out of your mind as to shake a stone out of your shoe," but, alas, it is not so. The obnoxious thought is not a thing of itself, but rather the lack of a thing. Negative conditions are imperfect perceptions. It is when we are not able to perceive that we falter. You simply cannot turn your mind upside down and shake out something that is not there in the first place. The reason the obnoxious thought exists is because the consciousness is too small, and simply does not see. The remedy, rather than trying to cast out something that is not truly there, is to expand consciousness until it can be seen that lack and limitation and malfunction only exist by virtue of imperfect mental perception. This is why there is such a great deal of failure on the part of persons who try to create positive conditions in their lives by thinking positively. Usually, such positive thoughts center around money, health, love, security, inner peace. A person who lives in a constant state of apprehension is told that all he has to do to develop courage is to tell himself that he is brave. Still, no lionhearted warrior, he. All positive statements to himself avail nothing, and he is left just as cringing and tension-filled after his self- treatment as before, perhaps more so, for now even the little confidence he once had has been stripped away.

It is simply no good telling yourself that something is white when your eyes tell you that it is black. In order for that something to become white it must appear white, and the only way it will appear white is for you to be able, by





psychic development, to penetrate the illusion of its blackness. Fear is not inherent in circumstance; it is inherent in our reaction to circumstance. If we wish to conquer fear, we must develop such knowledge and perception as enable us to see control and knowledge and perception we formerly found threatening. There is nothing wrong with being afraid of a lion. But if we wish to conquer that fear we are going about it the wrong way when

we try to hide the fear from ourselves and step out to meet the lion in ignorance, thereby providing the beast a tasty meal. The only way to conquer fear of lions is to learn to handle lions. Once we have learned control, we step out to meet the lion in perfect safety.

It is not strength, but art obtains the prize And to be swift is less than to be wise.

—Alexander Pope

The Proper Psychic Position

The single cause of all things is the Secret Self. Out of it all is made. The infinite procession of animate forms in the world is a manifestation of its many-sided and eternal nature. The Secret Self is purely mental. Its essence is light, electricity. It is signified by the enormous at-balance energy in the atom, by the curious invisible prison that locks molecules into certain form and gives them the shape of a tree, a rock. The wonderful, emancipating, hopeful fact is this: the interaction of the Secret Self. with its creations is the cause of evolution in the species and the cause of evolution in the individual. A man can change himself, make himself better, by achieving proper relationship with it.

What is this proper relationship? It is not a groveling debasement, not a tearful submission, not an abject resignation. It is a conscious and controlled turning over of the life to a power more fitted to use and develop it than the ego of the individual. The ego remains, to be sure, the surface mind remains,





but subordinated now, vehicles of a greater power, a vaster consciousness than directed the life before. To find the proper relationship between the ego and the Secret Self is to discover that psychic position from which all things are possible, that vortex of energy and creativeness that makes a giant out of the most humble of men.

Learn to listen. There are voices that speak within the soul. When you consciously give over direction of your life to something other than the ego, the voice of the Divine becomes unmistakable. Inner sight comes with this inner voice, so that you will intuitively perceive the truth in situations where formerly it was hidden.

Mysteriously, the boundaries of consciousness widen, encompassing persons, things, situations, so that you move in accord with their natures, so that your actions begin to take on a kind of infallibility through being perfectly attuned with your surroundings and the per sons with whom you come in contact.

Unlocking the Prison of Self

Imagination is the key that unlocks the prison of self. Each of us is contained within the poor four walls of his ego, and it is this containment, this restriction that visits our ills upon us, that locks us away from the source of our power. The mental essence of the Secret Self is imagination. In one quick instant imagination can span all boundaries, all space, all time. Man, the physical animal, is only an infinitesimal creature struggling in the gigantic abyss of space and time, but man, the mental being, has the same stature as the universe itself, for his mind can perceive all and understand all, the very structure of matter and life. Imagination propels him into such understanding. Imagination is his link with the Secret Self.

John Masefield wrote, "Man consists of body, mind and imagination. His body is faulty, his mind untrustworthy, but his imagination has made him





remarkable. In some centuries, his imagination has made life on this planet an intense practice of all the lovelier energies."

It has been established that whatever is maintained as an image in the mind will make its way into the outer world and manifest as a physical fact. This is not because we have changed the outer world but because we are able to see there only those things that our consciousness is conditioned to perceive. By changing our consciousness, we alter our perception. Consciousness is generally altered by stimuli from the outer world. One born into money tends to develop a prosperity consciousness and thus to live all his life in a condition of plenty. Similarly, one born into a condition of poverty tends to develop a scarcity consciousness and thus to live all his life in a condition of scarcity. Insofar as this is true of each of us, we are slaves to our environment. Yet the liberating tool lies within— imagination. According to how we use this consciousness conditioning power of our minds we are able to remake our lives.

Imagination can condition your consciousness any way you choose. Properly used, it can make you master of all events, all circumstances. No longer need you exist as an equation of reaction to the things and events that surround you, but instead you may cast up within your mental being those images that most suit your inner goals and intents. Seeing these instead of opposition and discouragement, nothing under the sun can stop you from achieving them.

Visualization

What a lovely thing is the power of the mind to visualize! Pageants, scenes, whole arenas of action may be cast up within the imagination, in full color and sound, at a moment's notice. What we choose to see within our minds we see, and this is the principal fact of our existence. We are always no more or less than the things that take root in our consciousness, and when we determine to keep out all that detracts and restricts and limits, then we have





taken our first step in making our lives a self- determined affair rather than a reaction. The God-like part of man is mental, spiritual. What is so astounding about his existence is not his hands or eyes or heart or liver or even brain, but the fact that he thinks, visualizes, conceives, originates. By an amazing gift of some genie he is able to choose what he will think and thereby determine his fate.

All creativity stems from the relationship of the surface self with the Secret Self, and from the dynamic effect of imagination upon the Secret Self. An author puts himself in tune with his muse by first subordinating his surface self to some power within which he knows to be great and vastly effective. He then focuses his imagination on his story and his characters, and by a process that seems entirely independent of him they begin to move and reveal themselves, and the story unfolds. He is not "making it up." It is as real to him, more real in fact, than the chairs and desks in his room. What is happening in his mind is happening within him, and he acknowledges it immediately as being part of him, as changing him, as making him different than he was before the story came and the characters performed. Upon the moving screen of his mind an intensely significant and highly symbolic drama is played, for what he visualizes there is taken unto him and becomes a part of him, and his consciousness is altered by it. It is not the author who creates the book, but the book that creates the author, just as we all are creations of the mental images and ideas and thoughts that have found a home in our minds.

The Seed of Perfection

Each of us is an infant in the metamorphosis of the soul through myriad forms and an eternity of changing. We fancy ourselves as concrete things, something with boundaries, unchanging, and when we have occasion to refer to ourselves or examine ourselves introspectively, we believe we know what we refer to and are adamant in our avowal of self. The truth is we neither know ourselves nor are we the same from one moment in our lives





to the next. If we think of ourselves as bodies, our changing self becomes apparent. It is nearly impossible even for families to recognize a loved one after thirty years of absence, so greatly has the self-altered. And a little reflection upon the changing quality of consciousness is sure to give us some insight into the numberless selves our surface minds and egos have become since first appearing in the world. "First the infant, mulling and puking, then the schoolboy with his shining morning-face, then the lover, sighing like a furnace, then the soldier, full of strange oaths, then the justice, in fair round belly, then the lean and slippered pantaloon, then second childishness, sans teeth, sans eyes, sans taste, sans everything." Shakespeare indeed perceived the many masks donned by the Secret Self in its journey through life, and the man who points to himself, and charging his surface mind and ego to be recognized, says, "I am this" or "I am that," only bespeaks his tendency to become like the image in his mind. The rest is illusion.

The emerging knowledge of self naturally brings with it a fear of the vast and impenetrable universe. There is no such fear in a cow, who, chewing cud and contented with pasture, does not know itself as a cow or as anything. It simply exists as a complex bundle of nerves and blood and tissue, reacting to situations that surround it according to a set of established reflexes called instincts. Since it does not see the stars, it does not wonder about the size of the world, about whether it is separate from it or a part of it or even existing. Only imagination and increased awareness know self, know ego and the surface mind, and this knowledge, this contained and refined consciousness makes man different from all other forms of life. To be aware of oneself is to be human, to have arrived at that currently highest stage of evolutionary development of the Secret Self. A number of individuals have evolved much further, however, and more are breaking through each day. Soon a new race of intellectual and spiritual giants will appear upon the earth, as higher in consciousness as present day man is above the ape, to whom the secrets of space and time and dimension will be revealed, making the entire universe home, journeying from planet to planet, star to star.





In this broad earth of ours,
Amid the measureless grossness and the slag,
Enclosed and safe within its central heart,
Nestles the seed of perfection.
—Walt Whitman

—mun munun

Star Gazer

It is often true that men who make astronomy their vocation have a philosophical turn of mind. Perhaps this is because the focus of their consciousness is among paces that dwarf their physical selves, and they cannot help but be concerned with the beginnings and ends of life, with the destiny of man. It does seem impossible to gaze into the incredible glowing vault of the heavens without becoming reverent with awe at the obvious handiwork of a supreme intelligence. In any case, Sterling became a student of philosophy at very nearly the same time that he became a student of astronomy, and he maintained throughout his career that one activity was simply an extension of the other. Yet despite his efforts in both directions, throughout the major part of his life he had achieved no notable success in either.

He would say, "I suppose I'm just a reasonably good mechanic. Some people are born to put the pieces together after others think up the ideas. I put pieces together." Yet it was easy to discern that he was far from pleased with this judgment of himself, even though it seemed true. In whatever observatory he worked, he was given chart work to do. Theoretical probabilities and exploratory work were left to others.

Even in his philosophical endeavors, Sterling took a like path. He became a walking compendium of all the philosophy ever written. He could quote page and number from the works of Plato, Descartes, Hume, Locke, Lao Tze, the Bhagavad- Gita, but even though he embraced all, none took root





within him, and he professed no particular philosophy. Despite all his learning and all his studies, he seemed in an intellectual bog, as if ideas simply would not take root in a soil so barren of germinating power.

As it must to all men, time finally brought Sterling to a point in his life where he could look as far backward as it was possible to look forward, and what he saw distressed him. He suddenly was aware that the routine moves of his existence would not be bearable for another thirty years. He decided that he either must find some other profession or discover new meaning in the one he had. He sought help.

"What is it," he asked, "that I am missing? It is almost as if some ingredient had been left out of me at birth, so that I am incapable of grasping the meaning of life. I see the design in all, in the heavens, in the logic and concentration of man's intellectual effort, but I cannot see what it has to do with me, why the simple fact of my existence has anything to do with the world and what is going on in it."

"Can you imagine a world without yourself in it?" he was asked. "Certainly. And I often think it would be much better."

"If you think it is possible that you once never existed at all, how can you feel you will continue to exist after this life is finished."

"I don't. I figure this is all. When the curtain comes down here, that's finished."

"But what about the design you mention, the obvious concerted effort of life toward some common goal?"

"That belongs to somebody else, not to me. I can't even understand it, let alone be a part of it."

"How can you isolate yourself from the things you see about you? If all of life seems to be part of some central, guiding intelligence, surely you can see that you must be too. If whatever is being done here is being done





through the incarnations of some supreme being, then each incarnation represents that supreme being and is not different or isolated from it."

"Perhaps not. Logic seems to support you. I can only tell you how I feel, and I feel left out, not a part of what is going on."

"Then your trouble must be selfishness."

Sterling nearly leaped out of his chair. "Selfishness!" he exclaimed. "I have a wife and four children, and I provide for them all. I serve on the board of my church, on the chamber of commerce, and I belong to four service clubs. Seems to me that half my life is spent serving others. How can you say I am selfish?"

"I didn't mean that you lack concern for others. I mean you are overconcerned with yourself. Anyone who completely delimits and isolates his own being is selfish, is egoistic. Because he cannot expand his consciousness beyond the limits, he has imposed upon it, he has no chance whatever of perceiving his unity with all life, with all beings."

"How does one go about this?"

"By trying. By making an attempt. As long as you continue to rail against the meaninglessness of life, so long will you add substance to the veil, for you are encysting the ego, giving it a reality that it does not truly have, and therefore you are blinding yourself with it."

"Do you mean that simply by trying to know a higher consciousness one automatically achieves a higher consciousness?"

"Perhaps it is that simple. Certainly when the human psyche opens itself to reception of a knowledge that lies beyond it, then and only then is it in a position to receive such knowledge. Is not this a change in consciousness?





What was closed and impenetrable now is open and receptive. That is the secret of increased awareness."

"Is this a solitary thing? Must one retire from the active life in order to achieve it?"

"By no means. The best spot of all is the area of your daily work and activity. If you will get outside yourself in each thing you do and make a deliberate effort to feel and think from the standpoint of others who are involved in events with you, then you will find that door in your consciousness will be opened. Light will shine through."

Sterling decided to give it a try. He stated that his exploration of the heavens had always been a thing apart from him. He had peered into space as if he were an interloper, and the only thing that had been revealed to him was that he was an indiscernible speck upon an indiscernible speck. He decided to work on the theory that the entire heavens were within his own consciousness. The idea intrigued him.

Several months later he discovered a new novae. Within a year he presented a paper elucidating upon the constant creation of hydrogen. It was widely acclaimed. He made this statement to his friends:

"It is impossible to penetrate the heart of a matter if one is detached from it. In some kind of mysterious way we all share the same consciousness, and when we manage to break down the walls that separate us from the things we are doing, we are able to grasp their meaning by a kind of direct apprehension. I suppose you could call this intuition, but actually it is a great deal more. It is absolute knowing through being the thing you are attempting to know. If this sounds mysterious I can only say it happened to me. I found a novae not because I saw it but because I knew it was there. I was able to help on the Constant Creation Theory not because I am a mathematical genius but because I knew deep inside me that it was so."





Expressing the Unexpressed

Carl Jung wrote, "Since we cannot develop backwards into animal consciousness, there remains only the more strenuous way forwards into higher consciousness." Nearly all human ills, fears, guilt's, hostilities, and frustrations stem from the fact that we no longer have the insentience of animals but have not as yet expanded our awareness beyond the limits of our surface selves. As long as we remained chained to our surface selves, life will be a burden which we are not fit to cope with."

Strange, how different it is to convey this simple message. The delusion of separate ego-self is so strong in many people that no amount of persuasion, example, or proof can dissuade them from their illusory consciousness. "As long as it works, it's okay with me," seems to be their conclusion, and they do not see that it isn't working at all, that they are only automatons moved about by their reaction to outside stimuli. As long as they acquire sufficient material comforts, they are satisfied with the present level of their consciousness, are bound to insentience, do not aspire, so cannot possibly expand. To live in the somnolent awareness of the animal fulfills no areas of the soul. If man carries within him any portion of that which is infinite and eternal, then it becomes his obligation to express it. If he does not, he loses his soul. That which is unexpressed, in the end becomes non-existent.

Something has moved constantly upward and onward through the eons of time since the beginning of the universe. It gathered itself through the slime and mist of first creation, animated the darkest corners of the earth, the depths of the sea, the most arid of deserts. Wherever space and substance is, there also life must be, for nothing truly is inanimate in all creation. One mind, one intelligence, one life seeks an ever more complete and manifold expression of its hidden and unrevealed self. All things are made from one thing, develop in one direction, and all paths converge in some infinite place where each shall find his home in the heart of the Secret Self. We are that





very thing that has fashioned the earth and the planets, whose infinite intelligence and myriad design is found in the complex geometry of four-dimensional space, the complicated cohesion of the atom. We have only to resign the mask we present to others and ourselves, to let go of ego and seek residence in a wider range of consciousness, and there will be revealed to us at once a living universe of which we are not only the center but which we completely contain.

Higher Planes of Consciousness

There are planes of consciousness that no one yet has penetrated. Waiting for the intellectual adventurer is a whole host of unexplored realms of the mind. Man may have crossed the oceans and visited the poles, may even now be venturing into space, but thus far he does not even know his origin or his destiny; these lie hidden in the dormant layers of his consciousness. The unavoidable cause of all things is mind. Before anything material, anything substantive was ever made, there had to be prior knowledge of such creation, and that prior knowledge could only be held by an intellectual being, a mind. It therefore follows that in the crucible of creation the thought always precedes the thing, that thoughts themselves are things in the process of being formed. The nature of existence is to be conscious. To be conscious is to think. To think is to give form to thought, for all consciousness is motor, and the moment a thought impresses itself upon consciousness, consciousness sets about giving it form. Everything that exists, then, exists by virtue of consciousness. It is made from nothing but primal intelligence, exists because it is idea or thought in the mind of primal intelligence.

Insofar as the creation of things embodies a degree of the primal intelligence, the thing so created and the intelligence so embodied approximates the intelligence of the creator. The thing created becomes ever more like its creator, is only different because of the limitations imposed upon it by the idea which gave it form.





Power To Change

Insofar as increased awareness creeps into each created thing, so there comes to it a liberation from bondage to the idea that originally gave it form, so it becomes possible for the created thing, because of its reaching out to unite with the dynamic of primal intelligence, to achieve the power of that intelligence in direct ratio to its apprehension. In other words, a man is not bound to his limitations because he has been created a certain way. He can turn to the wider consciousness that lies within him, call upon it to manifest in his life, to expand his awareness, perception, knowledge, effectively becoming a different and better person than he thus far has grown to be.

Surely this must be the purpose of life itself, that the created expressions of some great and primal intelligence grow into full knowledge and awareness of that intelligence, and by so doing, unite. The world and all within it is the expression of the Divine, which is never more than partially revealed in each of its numberless and varied expressions, but which is fully inherent in each of those expressions. All the power of the Secret Self lies within you. Some tiny portion of this great creator was not cut off and installed; all of it is hidden within you, lies dormant there, ready and able to enlarge your life to the same degree that you are able to free yourself from ego- imposed bonds.

The hidden cause of all things is the primal mind that lies behind creation, and it delivers to each creature according to the consciousness of each creature, according to the image in the mind. What we are witness to in the world is an incessant parade of thoughts becoming things, not because thoughts create things, but because we only perceive the things that occupy our consciousness as thought. In essence, all things possible of mental visualizing are already in existence, for in order that they be visualized at all, they must already have been conceived in the mind of the ultimate intelligence. Therefore, there is no such thing as a new thought or new idea from the standpoint of the Secret Self, but each idea or thought is only new





from the standpoint of the individual consciousness which apprehends it. As soon as this idea takes root in individual consciousness, the individual soon perceives its material counterpart in the world. It then seems that the idea created the thing, but in actuality the thing was there all the while; it existed in the mind of the Secret Self and awaited only perception by the individual consciousness.

We See Only What We Are

It is established fact that a half dozen people can stand on a street corner and each see things that are imperceptible to the others because of the different qualities of their consciousness. One man might be a realtor and be primarily concerned with the value of a vacant lot. Another might be a doctor and be preoccupied with the erratic gate of a pedestrian. Another might be an advertising man with his attention focused on a vacant billboard atop the drugstore. Still another might be an old lady concerned with the speed of the traffic. There might be an automobile salesman whose attention is riveted upon the new model of a competitor. There might be a contractor who observes that the drugstore needs painting. Such a list is endless. Because of the infinite variety of the human species, it would surely be impossible for any two people out of any number of combinations to see exactly the same things on the same street corner. What we see is always a result of our consciousness. We see only that which already has been cast up as mental image in our minds, and we see only that which we are.

There is no liberation from this fact. It is the basic law of existence. It can be used to restrict consciousness, or it can be used to expand consciousness, but work it must, and always. By using it, and we cannot help using it, we either shrivel our souls or expand them, there is no in-between. We are cursed or blessed from within, and upon the judgment seat sits our ego, a false judge to be sure, an illusion to begin with. When we subordinate ego to Secret Self, then we are able to expand consciousness and increase awareness, to fully use the law of growth and power. But as long as the ego





remains king, that long will we be slaves to a tyrant which imprisons our consciousness within narrow boundaries.

Trail Blazers

The path that mankind treads toward discovery of unity with the Secret Self is sure. Such discovery is the goal of evolution. The earth one day will be occupied by a race of intellectual and spiritual giants, in whom the Secret Self is fully revealed. Meanwhile the path is not blazoned, and trail breakers proceed singly. Set oil along it, if you will. There will be as much satisfaction in the journey as in the destination, for adventure is here, soul-stirring excitement, profound intellectual stimulation. Behind you, aroused slightly, coming slowly, but always following, is all humanity.

Wrote Thomas Carlyle: "The lightning- spark of Thought, generated or say rather heaven-kindled, in the solitary mind, awakens its express likeness in another mind, in a thousand other minds, and all blaze up together in a combined fire."





Chapter 4: Self-Mastery

BERNARD Berenson is quoted as stating, "A complete life may be one ending in so full an identification with the not-self that there is no self left to die." Unquestionably such spiritual aspiration is aimed at achieving an asymmetrical and proper relationship between the ego-self and the supreme self, thereby arriving at the finely honed discipline of self-mastery.

It is foolhardy to attempt control of the ego- self through the ego-self. Control connotes an element to be controlled and an element to exercise control; ergo, a duality; and if the element to be controlled attempts domain over itself, there is no hope of achieving balance and direction in the personality. It is the ego-self that must be controlled; it is the Secret Self which must exercise control; and true self-mastery is only arrived at when the individual achieves identification with the Supreme in the deeper recesses of his being. Then he is able, by a kind of unity with primal life force, to mold his own ego-self, to exercise control over it, to knead and shape it to fit the ends of his life.

Subconscious Promptings

Innate in each ego personality are thousands of subconscious urgings and instincts that tend to lead each of us around by the spiritual nose. We seldom if ever make decisions in an area of our consciousness that is free from the guilt, fears, and envies of our ego-self. In consequence, we are never truly free to decide anything. Each decision wells up in us from the subconscious, reminding us below the level of awareness of some long- forgotten incident in which the ego suffered or had pleasure, and now, in this present instance, we must follow a path dictated by ego-reaction, and so we remain slaves to the past. It just is not possible to fight this reaction. Someone who has an inordinate fear of heights, for example, is never cured of his fear simply by being exposed to height. In fact, such treatment is likely to end in complete





personality displacement, in an all-consuming fear hysteria. In the final analysis, such a sufferer is only able to overcome his fear by modifying the importance of his ego-self, by displacing it from the frontal awareness of his consciousness, taking unto himself a deeper, more heightened sense of being through identification with the Secret Self; and so his life begins to be guided by a mental and spiritual essence rather than a protoplasmic pain-pleasure reaction.

The ego-self is not master of itself, cannot be master, only deludes itself when it attempts such mastery. Most people are so entirely frustrated in the willpower area of their psyches that they seek desperately for deliverance from the all too apparent fact that they can never make themselves do what they want to do. If they are fat, for example, they know that they can grow slim by eating less, and they desire to be slim, but the psyche knots upon itself, the contemplated pleasure of being slim pulls against the present pleasure of eating, and the person eats and stays fat. As sorry as this may be in the matter of his personal appearance, it is nothing compared to the damage wreaked upon his already injured psyche. Now he knows that he cannot make himself do something that he ought to do, and he realizes all too well that he is not in control of his life; something else is, and he senses this something to be undesirable, to be constructed of whim and mood and urge and sensualness; and he would be free of it, but cannot help himself, for he is attempting to make both subject and object out of the exact same thing—his ego-self. In every action, as proved by physics, there is a mover and a thing to be moved, and by the very nature of space and energy and substance, an object cannot move itself without having something to act upon or against. The ego-self is a thing to be moved, and it needs a prime mover—the Secret Self.





Will Equals Intellect

Benedict Spinoza wrote, "The will and intellect are one and the same thing." In other words, we always do the thing that our understanding prompts us to do. Wishing does not make it so, and desire itself is only a key that unlocks the door of understanding. Knowledge moves the world. We cannot make ourselves or anybody else do anything that we are not capable of controlling through having a complete knowledge of all the factors involved. There is a law that follows all accomplishment, all attainment, all creation, all action, and that is the law of sacrifice. Nothing in this world is gained except by giving up something else, for nothing occupies and absorbs consciousness except that it displaces something else from that position; and whatever occupies consciousness receives the total energy and thought and imagination of the individual, absorbs him as it were, and tends to come into his life as a complete and whole thing. You do not achieve your goal simply by wanting it; you achieve it primarily through thinking about it. Through thinking about it, you grow into understanding of it, and it is this understanding that delivers the goal in the end.

The first kind of understanding that must be achieved is an understanding of the psyche, how it is divided, how it consists of the little "I," the ego, and the big "I," the Secret Self, how the relationship between these two determines the mental health and effectiveness of the individual. Self-mastery starts with the knowledge of mistaken identity, how you always have regarded yourself wrongly; and when you perceive, no matter how dimly, the giant person you really are, then you are able to regard with compassion the struggling little pygmy of your ego, to educate it, direct it, enlarge it, and so enlarge your life.

"No discipline can be without pain," wrote Havelock Ellis, and when the ego seeks beyond itself for a method of discipline and growth, there must be a breaking of bounds, a throwing off of chains, an expansion into new territories of aspiration, and all that is old and restricting must be left behind,





and all that was routine and secure must be left there too, and the soul must take flight to a new and higher area of consciousness, on brave wings, daring and aspiring, and just as ecstasy is close to pain, so pain will come, then ecstasy, then pain again, and the encysting shell will be broken, and understanding will come.

Self-Discipline

The surface self has neither the scope nor the power to effect control of itself. When it attempts to impose such discipline, it achieves a kind of sideshow effect, remaining surface ego entirely but dressing itself in inhibitions and restraints that make it a grotesque parody of itself. Discipline is only possible through subjection. The individual must acknowledge a being or a principle greater than he in order to follow its guidance. Once such acknowledgment is made, then the whole life is caught up in the work that is involved, a power descends into the person from beyond him, and works are performed that before were completely beyond his scope.

Most efforts at self-discipline are either pathetic or humorous, for the ego-self simply is not capable of controlling the subconscious. The feelings that proceed out of the subconscious are the motivating forces of our lives, and all logic and reasoning are merely rationalizations after the fact that we must do certain things or must not do them because we are so impelled or restrained by the subconscious. If we desire one thing consciously and its opposite keeps appearing in our lives, it is because our conscious desires do not conform to our subconscious desires. What we subconsciously desire is always delivered to us finally. No amount of willing or wishing or hoping can change this immutable law, for the subconscious has an umbilical tie with the supreme mind, and what is impressed upon it as a thought, an idea, a desire, is inevitably delivered into the world of the individual.





Man Against Himself

In point of actual fact, it is impossible for the conscious mind to truly entertain an image that is in direct opposition to subconscious feelings. For instance, if we are afraid to dive off a diving board and resolve to overcome this fear, we must first condition the subconscious not to be afraid. If we do not, we have absolutely no chance of diving off the board. We may climb up on it. We may look down at the water. We may command our limbs to throw us forward through the air, but they simply will not respond. The fear created image in the subconscious holds us back, protects us from the danger it fears. That conditioned image was placed in the subconscious by the impact of conscious mind, but imagination and a new conditioned image, free of fear, may be placed there also by conscious mind, and when it is, we are free to dive off the board and will.

Will power itself is a much overrated and misunderstood thing. Like a rattlesnake the will often turns on its tormentor and delivers a painful laceration instead of the obeisance sought. The story is told of the man who had become obsessed with the power of his mind and his will. He believed he was able to command all animate things to do his bidding, and now sought to prove the effectiveness of his thought upon inanimate objects. He secluded himself in his study, placed a small block of wood upon his desk, sat down in a chair opposite it, sought to move it by the power of his mind. Three days later relatives, failing to elicit response to their knocks and calls, broke down the door and found the poor man seated before his desk in a catatonic stupor from which he never recovered. Far from his having imbued the block of wood with his own volition, the block of wood seemed to have removed all volition from him. He never again, in the few remaining years of his life, evidenced any symptoms of will whatever. He had to be fed, dressed, completely cared for. He had expended his will completely.

In deepest truth, will is not something we develop, but something that is developed in us. It gathers itself out of a vaster, more highly developed and





universal consciousness and makes itself manifest in us as a tendency to action or opinion that we have no desire to oppose. The vast majority of people in the world are not so much drivers as driven; and the unequivocal statement can be made that all those who fancy themselves as drivers are driven in reality. Will is not ego-dominance as modern fiction and drama would have us suppose. Inflated individuality is not the stuff that comprises the underlying motivation of the captains of industry, science, art, warfare. Rare is the man and wise indeed who rises to a pinnacle of world prominence and realizes that he has been brought to that point as an instrument, not as a prime mover, that he, himself, has been a servant each foot of the way, that something greater than he has moved in and through him to accomplish the ends that have been credited to him. Yet such a man is secure against the onslaughts of both time and change, and just because he is secure, just because he is equal to both victory and defeat, pleasure and pain, so his position in the world remains secure, for he has nothing further to learn by riding the eternal whirligig of opposites by which the one infinite and eternal intelligence plumbs the depths of its own knowledge and feeling.

The Truth About Will Power

Usually, however, the world credits the man of accomplishment with a great determination, a great power of will to surmount obstacles. Modern civilization has a sense of drama, a sense of existence primarily derived from the stories of Cinderella, Frank Merriwell, and other exponents of the fairy tale that paints everything black or white with white winning an ultimate and inevitable victory. Our sense of values is always deeply shocked at learning that our heroes are tarnished in other areas than the one that made them heroes. We applaud the ruthless heavyweight champion who bludgeons his opponents into insensibility, but when we find that he sometimes does the same thing to his wife, we cannot understand what motivates him. Yet exactly the same thing motivates him in one activity as





in the other. In both, the man is the same. The only thing that changes is society's view of him.

This duality of applause and condemnation exists in many other facets of our civilization. In wartime, we make a hero of the killer; in peacetime we put him in jail. Houses and cities are hacked from unsettled frontiers by men who are able to take by ruthlessness and hold by strength, but these same men, when society becomes more static, are put in jail for preying on weaker citizens of the society they helped create. Of all passing standards the most virulent is that which condemns people for being what they were born to be, as if it were their fault and they could change into something different or better if only they would. We are so sure that we are masters of our fate that we have blinded ourselves to the fact that practically the whole world is in chains, and rarer than Diogenes' honest man is his counterpart, a free one.

Will, in the end, does not belong to a man, but a man belongs to his will. There is in him, deep in the recesses of mind, spirit, consciousness, a motivation to be and to become, and for better or worse it is his to live with all his life. This is his fate, and he cannot fly it, must face it or die. And in the facing of it, he meets himself and comes to know himself or turn away from himself, is carried along to heights by the knowledge attained, or is crushed through the ignorance nurtured by his blindness. The path he follows is the path he must follow. Victory and defeat, success and failure, knowledge and ignorance are all there. He will experience them all as he threads his way forward toward an ever greater self- knowledge. "

Will power, then, is merely the shining through personality of an inner power to become something other than the role the individual is cast in at the moment. A man is born poor and impoverished and grows up to become rich and powerful, and we say he became successful through the exercise of a superior will power. Yet, in most cases, such a man did not take stock and then consciously make the decision to strive for wealth and power; his environment conditioned his subconscious to it. The hurts and rebuffs of his





childhood accumulated to place in his subconsciousness an inordinate desire for conditions of plenty and power, and so his entire adult life was spent in pursuit of such gratifications. He is no more free than the man who attains no success at all; he was led to it through an uncontrolled subconscious; he is a prisoner still, a dweller in chains.

The Unrevealed Quest

In our society it certainly is considered eminently more desirable to wind up wealthy and in a position of power than it is to wind up stone poor and in a position of dependency, but if life is a spiritual quest and not a material one, then it matters little where on the scale of material acquisition a man arrives as long as he attains a wisdom about living and discovers his immortal soul. There is evident behind all living things an animate being resident in each, and it cannot matter much to this being which of its manifestations manages to accumulate more than the others. Life is going somewhere, is involved in a paramount but unrevealed quest, and those who conform most nearly to the ends sought are those who unravel the secrets, contribute to progressive understanding and enlightenment. The will to know, to understand, to grow, to become, is an integral part of each being; we cannot help ourselves in this. Each of us, however, must develop and expand along his own individual lines; no blueprint can be drawn for any man. We obey our own destiny best when we listen to our heart.

No amount of conscious reasoning can prevail against this intuition, and only by following its dictates can we discover our true selves.

Each person is involved in becoming that thing that his subconscious mind wills him to be. To understand why we often behave contrary to our wishes, it is necessary to perceive that the long lines of our lives are controlled by our subconscious desires, and the only way to change our destiny is to change the aims of our subconscious. When a bomb goes off you do not behave in accord with your conscious mind, but in accord with your





subconscious mind, and if in that instance you would like to behave like a hero, then you had better start right now conditioning your subconscious to make you behave bravely in the midst of noise, chaos, and confusion. In all emergencies, in all strenuous and heated action, we behave in accord with the subconscious, and no amount of willing or firm resolve will alter it, except if that resolve be put to work educating the subconscious prior to the emergency.

Our remedies oft within ourselves do lie Which we ascribe to heaven.

—William Shakespeare

Elevating Consciousness

Withal, we can develop a kind of will power, a will power which resolves itself in freedom from reaction to circumstance by recognizing that there is a greater power which will bring us to our fullest culmination as human souls when we allow it to use us completely, when we become instruments for its manifestation on earth. Then we are able by a kind of elevation of consciousness to transcend the constant goading and urgings of the subconscious and to install in their stead the reasonable dictates of an illuminated intelligence. Then we rise above circumstance, above reaction. Then we take our fate into our own hands in the exact same measure that the ego abdicates as ruling power in our lives.

The first step in the development of will power is to seek outside the limited surface nature for the answers to all problems. One simply cannot instill the courage of a lion into the consciousness of a mouse, and a change in consciousness is the thing to be sought whenever discord lies in the life. Attempting to coerce the ego through force of the will is like attempting to burst all the bubbles on the sea with a pin. A few will be broken, but the cause of their creation remains unchanged, and on and on they come. So the egowill, which at most is only a kind of suppressor, dams for a moment the urges and instincts of the subconscious, but they will break through





eventually and wreak double havor through their pent-up force. To the extent that we delude ourselves that the exercise of ego-will can work a beneficence in our lives, we are led around by an illusion that must rob us eventually of all power and direction through being absolutely unable to provide any kind of control.

Instinctive Avatars

Much of the suffering in this world is caused by the concealed guilt's buried deep in the subconscious of unhappy persons who have set about remaking themselves by exercising ego-will against their defects. They bury these failures in the psyche where untold damage is done by repressing energy, robbing them of their natural vitality. The will of the ego when used to chain the natural energy of the self, restrains the whole personality, replaces boldness with timidity, optimism with pessimism, energy with lassitude. There is little help for the man who enslaves himself through bondage to the ego, through acceptance of restriction and limitation and lack as delineated by the necessity of conforming to some pre-existent standard that he was never made to conform to and could never truly conform to, no matter what.

We sometimes see men in whom life flourishes hugely, men who are cast in heroic mold whether their statures be large or small, for they fit into no pattern, are restrained by no fears or apprehensions, but seem by some stroke of great good fortune to possess themselves completely, confidently, compellingly. These men have not suffered to learn the "do not's" of life. They are unrestrained outlets for the energy and constructiveness of that constantly growing and evolving force that lies behind creation. Their appetites and enthusiasms are large. They take all into their scope, use all to grow by. They measure obstacles as opportunities to prove their strength, to improve their mastery. These lucky ones live in the lap of a nurturing and guiding fortune, for they have not cluttered their subconscious storehouses with a million chains and restraints. Life finds in them the joyous outlet it





seeks, and these instinctive avatars are carried in a rush to the tops of their professions, are recognized and gathered around wherever they may be. Such dynamic unfoldment is possible to each of us, not in some humorless bending of the will toward a certain end, but by freeing ourselves of overconcern with the ego, by trusting in the great good ends of life, by placing our fates and our energies in everlasting hands.

Thou are not idle; in thy higher sphere Thy spirit bends itself to loving tasks.

—James Russell Lowell

Expressing Yourself

The most important thing that any of us can learn about will power itself is that it avails nothing when accompanied by grim concern. The man who moves in accord with his inner self moves in accord with a force that no will power in the world can possibly alter in the minutest fraction, and he moves joyously. The grim concern of the ego-will is simply conscious desire out of joint with subconscious desire, and where these two meet head on, subconscious desire always wins. Far from exerting will against subconscious urgings, a man must first discover his true self by letting down all guards and prejudices and inhibitions, so that the power that makes him what he is can at last flow through. If the image then revealed is too repugnant to either his conscious mind or the laws and rules of society, then he must set about inculcating a new set of reflexes in the subconscious through a method of auto-conditioning; in short, he must remake his psyche. It will be a rare thing, however, if he remakes it in the exact image of his conscious desire; chances are such desire was false to begin with, having been accumulated in the subconscious through ego-conflict and social propaganda. Each of us is the product of a basic force at work in the universe, and each of us, because of the simple fact of his existence, is an integral part of the progress of that force through and out of primordial matter into consciousness, into super-consciousness, beyond. Only when





we are our natural selves is it possible for us to project the power and mastery which is innate in us. Strangely, the majority of humanity lives in a straitjacket, restricted and repressed on every front of existence often knowledgeably so, but always justifying such restriction as being necessary to conformity, and this is the delusion that binds us. The one supreme power and vital mind that inhabits all creatures has not assumed its manifold masks for purposes of uniformity, but for purposes of variety and myriad expression. Conformity of any kind in the development of the psyche and character of the individual should never be anything more than happenstance, occurring only because the true nature of one individual happens to be like the true nature of another. The object all the while should be individual expression, and when this is the motivating force in the life of the person, he immediately increases his worth to society by acting as an absolutely unduplicated sounding rod in the cosmos, contributing his interpretation to all whom he contacts and therefore becoming a much more valuable member of society than the conformist with his preconceived ideas and predetermined reactions and basically unhappy psyche.

The Revolutionary Concept

So we are faced with the most revolutionary of concepts. One does not attain to self-mastery through an exercise of will, but rather through a search for his Secret Self, a hidden sense of being that overlays both the conscious and subconscious minds. He may exert will in this direction, insofar as dedication and determination are concerned, but even here he must exert it joyfully, with humor, else he is sure to be defeated. The door to all secrets is opened with a key; it is simply too strong for a battering ram.

A little effort expended in the right direction and at the right time has the power to move the worlds. If one plays golf he often sees small men of slight physique drive a golf ball many yards beyond their larger and more heavily muscled opponents. Understanding is the thing; timing and leverage produce the result; and no amount of human energy is sufficient to cause





even the tiniest of events that daily occur on life's scene. But a little nudge here, a little pressure there, properly applied on the crescendoing force that is life itself, diverts that fantastic energy into an irresistible stream, and miracles are wrought, bridges and buildings built, societies constructed, all at the behest and after the understanding of an individual consciousness that has transcended its restrictions and limitations and created something surpassing itself.

The Olympian Torch

Ralph Waldo Emerson wrote, "He who has mastered any law in his private thoughts, is master to that extent of all men whose language he speaks, and of all those into whose language his own can be translated." An internal discipline sets each individual house in order, allows the self to be mastered and ruled by a power greater than the individual ego, and breeds the stuff of which heroes are made. Tenacity and determination are results of an ingrown faith and unshakable confidence in the great and good ends of life and the worthiness of human destiny. The man who throws up the sponge in the face of overwhelming odds does so only because the end he seeks does not seem worth the struggle, and any man who pursues his wraiths for ego-aggrandizement alone cannot possibly have the stuff which prevails when the crucible of conflict is heated white. When motivation springs from the depths of consciousness it is of such strength and irrepressibility that nothing short of destruction of the individual will finally circumvent the goal.

An inner vision sustains each entrepreneur. Anyone who seeks to create something is first launched upon his enterprise through having envisaged it in his mind. To see is to believe, and seeing through the magic of imagination creates the prior vision necessary to action, to bringing an idea into material counterpart in the physical world. Just as nothing daunts the inner vision of seer and saint, so nothing can possibly mitigate against the inner vision of each of us, for there is a transforming power in consciousness





that causes material results. In the scene surrounding a given observer there exists all possibilities, but he is touched only by those his inner awareness is conditioned to perceive. Determination and tenacity are products of inner vision, and are never more than symptoms of a consciousness that inspires positive action, steady optimism, and unflagging hope and humor.

The really important thing about the evolvement of the human being from out of the mass of half-aware, instinctive, probing protoplasm is the fact that he carries as an Olympian torch the seeds of an evolving consciousness that is struggling upward out of a nascent world of matter. A constantly expanding awareness, an ever greater understanding, and a growing mastery are the obvious ends of evolution, and this evolution now is not nearly so much a material one as a mental or spiritual one, involving consciousness and spirituality to the near exclusion of any physicalness whatever.

Everyone's Principal Business

A friend named Arthur sought his fortune in the world of industry. He had trained himself well for his task, had taken an engineering degree at one of the country's best technical colleges, had served a well-rounded apprenticeship in a major manufacturing company before venturing out on his own. Yet from the first his enterprise disappointed. It was a small company, subsisted mainly on contracts from larger firms, and there was no reason why it should immediately make him rich, but considering his personal skill and application and the fact that the process he rendered was sorely needed, it was strange that he barely managed to meet obligations. His company accumulated no capital, could not expand, and while dozens of ideas for manufacturing innovations seethed constantly in Arthur's mind, there was no means of fulfillment. Other men in positions like his own prospered, and he was sure he was being dogged by misfortune. The harder he fought against obstacles, the more real and immovable they became. At last he became a defeatist, confided to friends, "I've had lots of bad breaks,





and I'm just plain tired. Let the god of misfortune load it on." The god of misfortune did, Arthur lost his business.

It was a deep shock. For a while he went about in a daze. The business bankrupted him, and he seemed incapable of going to work. His wife took a clerical job in an office, and they lived on her small salary.

All motivation was gone from Arthur. He tried psychotherapy.

Seclusion in a monastery was prescribed. Though Arthur professed no religion, he finally agreed to take a four-month retreat, during which time he promised not to concern himself with business in any way, but to meditate on life, its origins and meanings, the question of who and what he was, what his destiny might be. He was given free access to the monastery library, and though he was required to perform the chores assigned him, nevertheless he spent long hours poring over the volumes recommended to him by his tutor. When he emerged from the retreat, he was a changed man.

There was about him a broader note, a more encompassing perception, a forbearance and understanding for all things that formerly had been narrowly confined to the business he worked in. He started a new business. Almost immediately it prospered. Within a few years it became one of the most successful in the country.

Arthur spoke of his transformation. "I always made the mistake," he said, "of thinking that a man could succeed by simply accumulating knowledge about the thing he wanted to do, but I was wrong. I learned during the retreat that something is going on in life that is far greater, than making parts for airplanes. No man is here only to seek his livelihood. He carries within him the seed of a budding perfection, and it is only when he turns his eyes within and discovers this precious cargo that he is able to live his life with sufficient reverence for others to bring understanding to his tasks. My success in business has not been because I learned more about my business, but





because I learned more about what was outside my business. In fact, it might be said that what I always thought was my business I discovered to be secondary, that my main business is spiritual instead."

Golden Towers

There is fierce resolution in the heart of the man who sees golden towers beyond the hill. He is led across desert and wasteland; no matter the obstacles, his image propels him. The secret of never giving up is to implant upon the moving screen of consciousness a clear image of the goal to be attained. Let that image be your golden tower. Guard it from tarnishing, blurring, dissolving, and you need have no fear that you will falter on the way, or resign yourself to defeat, or give up altogether. Let no doubt assail you because the path you tread appears to diverge from the proper direction. There are as many ways to the promised land as there are pilgrims to undertake the journey, and each arrives in due course if only he keeps faith with his golden tower. We all move together toward the same ultimate destiny, but each of us is a separate and unique note in the universe, and each of us must travel his own path for the lessons to be learned there, for the experience to be gained.

Thomas Henry Huxley wrote, "Perhaps the most valuable result of all education is the ability to make yourself do the thing you have to do, when it ought to be done, whether you like it or not." And it is true that the picture in the mind does not always inspire in us the same enthusiasm for action. Sometimes we are beset by laziness and procrastination, and our resolve has to be nourished at the fount of renewed concentration. But it is no use expostulating, "Get to work, get to work," when the task at hand is repugnant. The first thing to do, if the job is to be accomplished at all, is to create an entirely new and attractive picture of the task.

If, for example, you are a salesman, and your job is to make ten calls each day on prospective purchasers, then you are making it extremely difficult





for yourself if your mental image is making ten calls. With such a mental picture the wonder is that you are able to stir out of the house at all. Think about ten calls and they become repetitious, you become anxious to get them over with, to be free of their responsibility on you. Then you think of the driving to be done, the inevitable delays and irritations, then maybe so-and-so won't be in, maybe such-and-such isn't taking any more orders, so the entire day will be wasted and you might as well have stayed at home. Sure enough, that is what you wind up doing.

Now the other side of the coin. Instead of thinking of the ten calls, suppose the image within your consciousness is tied up with success and accomplishment. Your job then is not ten calls at all, but the systematic and congenial cultivation of every prospective purchaser of your product. The game always has to be worth the candle, and before you can throw yourself wholeheartedly into each challenge with determination and absorption, you must first be positive that right action will bring results. We are so constituted that we absolutely cannot act in any direction without the doublepronged spur of confidence and hope. Visualize your heart's desire. Keep the image fresh and clear. It will act as all the motivation you need to lead you into right and energetic actions.

Appropriate Discipline

Suppose you are a writer, a painter, anyone whose work is creative and primarily conducted in solitude. When you sit before your easel or desk with idle hands and berate yourself for not working and struggle in the throes of lethargy, when your days become unfruitful and you are frustrated with the burden of your unproductively, then give a thought to your imagination and the images that are playing upon the plastic creative screen of your mind. We are bound to do the thing that our consciousness is focused upon, and if the image we carry is far afield from the affairs of the world in which we are enmeshed, then we daydream, cannot work, are enraptured by irrelevant pictures that pursue each other across our consciousness. Then we can call our will into play, not a will that attempts to force us to work, but a will that





chooses the objects of its contemplation, so that instead of thinking of fishing in the Sierras we now concentrate our attention upon the task at hand. The mind takes the problem into focus. Possibilities and solutions are considered, and before long our fingers are busily at work, as if with volition of their own.

Impulses and whims occasionally spring out of a special attunement of the ego-self with the Secret Self, but far more often bubble up out of a capricious subconscious and are more to be controlled than given in to. Usually, impulses are creature comfort urges, and were we to live our lives in obedience to them it is doubtful we would ever accomplish anything. We would like to lie abed in the morning rather than get up and go to work, because lying in bed feels good, but if we stay there often enough we will soon be jobless and without means of support. We would like to load up on ice cream and cake and to eat the things we like as often as our stomach will allow us, but if we do we soon will have to be transported by truck, we will be so fat. We would like to play and have fun and never to have to worry about others, but if we take such a tack we one day find ourselves penniless, friendless, without family. The wise man soon learns that impulses and whims are simply the ego seeking surcease from the discipline being imposed upon it. Rather than relax that discipline, he applies it the more strongly. Every human desire must be tempered with appropriate discipline, else it becomes license, and the knowledge comes to all of us sooner or later that leisure is only valuable after work, eating after hunger, sleeping after tiredness, and it is absolutely impossible to experience a single pleasure in life without a concomitant measure of pain.

Super-Knowledge

Not to be confused with impulse and whim is the welling up out of the universal consciousness of a guidance or a direction that seizes the soul of the individual and directs him unfalteringly along a path that leads to his destiny. The unwary may easily be led to believe an impulse is such





guidance or attunement, but once having experienced true rapport with the Secret Self any further delusion about which is impulse and which intuition is put finally to rest. In the wall that separates the human soul from its source a crack occasionally appears, revealing for a moment the mathematical perfection and utter rightness of the world beyond and the soul within it. It is this psychological state that is referred to in mysticism and in many religions as "attunement" or "grace," and once involved in it, the individual's choices and directions are as warrants from on high; everything does his bidding at the very moment his bidding is resolved.

This aspect of "super-knowledge" gives us our best indication of the nature and usefulness of the will. Once we understand that desire opposed to the aims of the Secret Self can avail the individual nothing but frustration, then we finally have been awakened to the principle of attunement, which is the secret of effective living. To actually decide is not within the scope of human knowledge, simply because human knowledge is limited to the scantiest fraction of total knowledge. It is just no good trying to make a decision about things when nearly the entire sum of their characteristics is hidden. Individual will exercised against events and people is the sheerest of vanities and avails nothing in the end but suffering and defeat.

Acts performed in the ego for advantages are acts performed without understanding of their true significance, and any success or satisfaction achieved through them is like froth on the crest of a wave, disappearing with the wave. Our consciousness is placed so frontally on our total psyche that we are forever being mesmerized by the blandishments, urgings, and pleadings of the ego. We aspire to conquer peaks that once climbed reveal themselves as the lowliest of plateaus, and force us to consider how false our gods have been. True goals are spiritual, and laziness, procrastination, and fear are overcome not by railing at the self, but by seeking the sustaining seeds of consciousness that lie deep within the nature.





Liberating Law

As our understanding grows, so does our will power, but bear in mind the differentiation: true will power is effective, achieves results through the mere aiming; false will power never achieves results at all. As consciousness expands and takes in new levels of awareness, so the power of the individual increases. Achieving increased awareness and communing with higher heavenly powers are not things restricted to the isolated mystic or contemplative saint, but are available to all, and the reward is always complete effectiveness, whether in creative fields or executive, whether spiritual, mental, or material; for in understanding is power, in knowledge surety, and he who has arrived at enlarged consciousness must therefore be able to work his will and way on the world simply by becoming one with it.

To be what we truly are and to become what we are capable of becoming are the only courses of action open to the man who would live a fulfilled life. No matter the barbs of fate that frustrate you, no matter how stacked against you the cards of fortune, how you were born, where, into what kind of body, gifted with whatever native intelligence, there is a liberating law in the universe, and you can become the highest of the high, wisest of the wise, for you have within your very grasp a tool with which to achieve absolute freedom. Once you have acknowledged to yourself that within your body is that supreme consciousness that has authored the worlds and the universes, then at last you are bound to let the ego step down from the helm and allow a wiser force to chart your course through life. Once you have placed your fortunes and energies in the hands of the Secret Self you will know a peace and inner quietude that surpasses any joy you have known. Your life will grow into a whole thing. Each day will serve as a building block toward some definite goal or purpose. You will finally be amazed at the miracles wrought when the Secret Self takes over.





Overcoming Guilt and Hostility

Guilt and hostility are accoutrements of the ego, which arms itself with delusions in order to survive. If a nagging sense of guilt accompanies you, it is because the ego is made of accumulated things, teachings, blandishments, sensual impressions, none of which have much relation to eternal truth but nonetheless is a moral censor of every act performed by the individual. If you feel guilty, never make the intellectual mistake of thinking that your feelings arise from the censorship of the Secret Self, which makes no such lean and human judgments.

Guilt is generally the accumulated teachings of society acting within the individual as a prompter or deterrent of certain actions. Such censorship seldom is based on lasting truth, since society's pressures for conformity are often at variance with the Divine's pressures for individuality. Hostility is simply the other face of guilt, manifesting as hostility in the aggressive person, just as guilt manifests in the more passive. There is certainly nothing good about either of these emotional blocks.

They are products of the ego and vanish when the individual centers himself in the deeper regions of consciousness. Then it becomes nearly impossible to be emotionally involved in the vanities of the little self that is action servant of the Secret Self.

The way to peace of mind lies in abandoning the will as a tool of the ego, finally abandoning the ego also and centering the consciousness in the Divine. Through the widening of consciousness that this psychological transference brings, there comes to the individual an understanding that before was impossible to him. In a way that transcends material explanation he takes on a little of the identity of everything that crosses his awareness. In this manner he understands others through actually participating in the consciousness of others, and this super- knowledge, this deep intuition, brings to his action and work a high effectiveness and almost supernatural





preordination. He moves in the center of events as if he were ordering events, because he moves in accord with their true nature, is guided in all by a principle that sees the end to be accomplished and the means of attaining it; and because he has abandoned ego and moves in response to this universal will, he acts with absolute surety, complete effectiveness, without hazard, anxiety or fear, is dominated henceforth by inner peace and absolute joy.





Chapter 5: Mind Over Matter

THE almost universal path that people follow is to accede to circumstance, to throw up their hands and say, "That's the way it goes." It is a curious and wry fact that when circumstances go against our personal desires we credit our frustration to bad luck, but when we are carried to some pinnacle of success it is no longer fortune but our superior skill that we credit. In actual fact, all luck and skill emanate from deep-seated convictions in the subconscious mind of the individual.

Desire and Destiny

The average person never really decides whether mind rules matter or matter rules mind. He accepts the fact that mind rules matter in certain circumstances, but tends to regard these circumstances as the exception rather than the rule. He sees mental attitude determine the outcome of athletic contests, overcome physical disability, but when it comes to adopting completely a mind first approach to daily living, he never quite makes it.

If mind ever rules matter at all, it must do so as a result of an absolute principle properly applied. This absolute principle could not be a thing that worked some of the time or once in a while or capriciously responded to chance but would have to be a law that always worked in exactly the same way. If, for example, someone adopted the mind over matter approach in a particular circumstance and failed to achieve the results he desired, it would not be the law that had failed but his understanding of the law and his application of its principles.

When we examine accomplishment, the first thing we notice is that the man who doesn't want to climb a mountain never climbs one. After that, we note that even among the men who definitely want to climb mountains a large





number never climb any. From this, we deduce that the first ingredient essential to accomplishment is desire. After that, other more discretionary and therefore more obscure factors become involved.

It is difficult to say why people want anything. We observe that nearly everybody would rather experience pleasure than pain, but we are aware that certain persons not only stick pins into their bodies but maintain agonizing physical attitudes over protracted periods of time. Such people appear to have chosen pain instead of pleasure, at least in a physical sense, and to have done such a thing through an inner impulsion either above the pain-pleasure principle or related to it obscurely. Desire for a goal is the only thing that makes a pain-filled experience possible to bear. Desire is also an opiate. Many people involved in crucial physical exertions report no sense of pain whatever, though when the period of exertion is over wounds are found on their flesh, and joints and muscles are strained. Football players are a notable case in point.

If we carry our observations even further, we soon note that there is a great deal of difference in the degrees of desire. One man may want and hold out his hand, and that is the greatest effort possible to him. Another man may want and rend chains, so great is his need. Desire is a thing that impels. The greater the desire, the more it impels, and this impulsion is rooted in the inner vision that possesses the individual. To the degree that we are alive and imprisoned within reactive flesh, to that same degree we relentlessly pursue the visions that possess us.

Whether our mental images are of buildings to be built or of banks to be robbed makes not the slightest difference to the motor impulse that develops within the creature. You can be absolutely certain that the things that occupy a man's mind will soon be part of life, if they are not already.





Blessing and Curse

A curious thing has evolved in the human being. The quality of mental reflection which has slowly developed in his psyche over the eons of his evolution has enabled him to form pictures within his mind in complete variance to the world around him. He can, if he will, on a flight of fancy, transfer himself from rags to riches, Kansas to Istanbul, in the twinkling of an eye, and thus, in the conscious center of his being, no longer is a slave to the world in which he finds himself.

Two principal phenomena have resulted, one stigmata, the other a blessing.

The stigmata are these. Life is largely a matter of disciplining oneself to endure pain in order to achieve a desired end, but the immature person often seizes on the image power of the mind to seek refuge from reality, and as a result develops a kind of wish-thinking that makes him absolutely ineffectual in all circumstances. He turns the power of the imagination upon itself, destroys its ability to influence the outer world by setting it to work on problems that have no relationship to the outer world. The victims of such delusions are legion. They populate our mental hospitals, derelict centers, flop houses. They constitute the majority of those admitted to sanitariums for the treatment of alcoholism. And they are to be found all over the world in zombie- like trance, making the movements of the living, but with one foot in another world.

On the other hand, is the blessing that imagination brings. It is the mystic seeing that enables man to gaze upon his surroundings with x-ray eye and perceive in them their hidden potentiality. This harnessing of the imagemaking power of the mind to the outer world of things and events has transformed life on earth, has enabled man, in a few short centuries not only to achieve dominion over his immediate environment but to arrive at the verge of extending that dominion through the time-space continuum of the universe.





Most modern thinking conveniently divides the world into two different classes of things, one substance, the other intelligence. Science takes great pains to classify substance. It catalogues the elements and their various combinations, delineates the make-up of the molecules whose cohesion forms the elements, breaks down the molecule into various atomic weights, and even differentiates the atom into a nucleus and a certain number of encircling electrons. At this point, the difference between hydrogen and lead, for example, has become startlingly slight. Each has an invisible nucleus encircled by a certain number of electrons, more in the case of lead, but hardly appreciably more, and the difference between them appears to be one of degree rather than one of kind. Our confusion grows when, through the sudden process of nuclear fission, the atom itself is reduced to nothing measurable, disappearing in a burst of flame, and we are forced to inquire at last if substance is really substance after all but perhaps might not represent a vastly subtler conception, of idea only, intelligence itself.

Behind the Atom

If we examine any consciousness we inevitably find a body of some sort, a weight, scale, and dimension that houses the intelligence being examined and refuses any kind of scrutiny separate from it. It seems most probable that matter and intelligence are one and the same thing, that intelligence is only a higher manifestation of matter, becoming apparent only in that substance that takes on complexity. Once we have agreed that intelligence is a manifestation of form, it is but a step further to gain a glimmer of the truth, that intelligence is evolutionary in the growth of matter, which leads us inescapably to the conclusion that intelligence, while a manifestation of matter, is superior to and has basic control of that matter. In short, intelligence, or consciousness, or awareness, has inherent in itself control over all physical circumstances, all events.

Walter Russell is interesting here. "That which man calls matter or substance," he writes, "has no existence whatever. So- called matter is but





waves of the motion of light, electrically divided into opposed pairs, then electrically conditioned and patterned into what we call various substances of matter. Briefly put, matter is but the motion of light, and motion is not substance. Our creative thinkers must look primarily to light to perform tomorrow's miracles."

Light, energy, intelligence, whichever of the three you choose to acknowledge as the moving force behind the universe, the primary thing is to be able to acknowledge that substance is only relative, not a solid and absolute thing at all, but representative of the working of mind and always subservient to mind. A desk is not a desk except in the most crudely sensual way. In actuality it is an enclosure or series of enclosures in which molecules are speeding about at many times the swiftness of rifle bullets. A million times more volume exists outside the molecules than in them, and if those in steel, for instance, were to cease their movement for a moment, you could poke your finger through the steel with the same ease as you poke it through air.

Basic behind the construction of matter is an innate symmetry, a kind of mathematical ideation that can only be attributed to a thinking mind. The atom itself, the smallest building block of substance, has a cohesiveness and esthetic composition that, beyond all things, implies individuality. The atom indicates purpose and it indicates an urge to survival, and when a sufficient number of atoms of the right electronic make-up were combined to make a protein molecule, then it was a very short time indeed before arms and legs and eyes and brain were grown and there moved about on the surface of matter an autonomous being seeking dominion over his environment—man.

Consciousness Is Proportional to Complexity

When we turn our reflections back to the origins of life and the purposes of evolution we are struck at once with the picture of increasing complexity. From amoeba to man has taken many millions of years, and the two seem





scarcely related. Yet the step from inanimate matter to animate matter, as is represented by the amoeba, is perhaps more breathtaking than the step from amoeba to man, for the latter represents simply an increase in complexity while the former represents something entirely different from what preceded it. Out of the masses of slag and rock and steam emerged an element that moved, that grew and maintained itself—life. Yet even growth there was not so much the evolution of one thing out of another dissimilar thing, but rather an adding unto one thing of characteristics lacking in its predecessor, so that the difference in condition between an animate and inanimate thing is primarily one of complexity as against simpleness.

No physicist or chemist will deny that the protein molecule is more complex than the molecules of inorganic elements. Some great change once transpired in nature for life to grow from inanimate substance, but in order for this to ever happen, consciousness had to be inherent in all matter. It is consciousness that is responsible for form. Wherever form is, there also is an intelligent presence. It inhabits the rock and the mountain just as surely as it does the human being. The form of the thing is dependent upon the idea that holds its whizzing molecules within boundaries, and this contour is just as surely mental as the concept of mathematics, and just as surely is held by a thinking being whose presence is always found within.

This leads us dangerously close to the established province of religion, but we are not concerned here with a father image who has created children and is raising them to knowledge. What we are 111 concerned with is the bottom root of intelligence, how and why it manifests in the universe, and whether man is divorced from that originating intelligence, subject to it as slave to master, or umbilically tied to it in such a manner that he is it and it is he.

How Thought Conditions Things

Those who see chaos as the originator of the worlds, coincidence responsible for the formation of man, and futility as the earmark of life, find





at every hand just such a universe. Those who perceive a hardened creator ordering his vassals about cannot help but be impressed by the inequality of the human lot and perceive in the world much bitterness and pain. Those who see an inhabiting presence in all things instinctively know that all forms of the world are only ideas given substance, that the mind which upholds each is resident within themselves, and that therefore they are part and parcel of all peace, perfection, and effectiveness. The world, as always, turns out to be exactly what our consciousness is conditioned to see. It is this astounding and tremendously dynamic premise that life is built upon, the central law upon which evolution itself hinges.

We see only that which we think we will see, and in consequence the world is peopled with things and events all dredged up out of our consciousness. A thing or a person or an event is not changed because of our consciousness, but inherent in each are all qualities, and we sift out only those that already occupy our awareness. It is for this reason that men are villains in one circumstance, heroes in another, that each in his time plays countless roles. It is not so much that the man is different in each circumstance, but that he is being constantly perceived by different persons who view him only through a narrow slit of individual vision and accept him for the thing they expect him to be.

Consider an ordinary knife. To the baker it is an instrument with which to divide a loaf of bread into parts. To the irate householder it is a weapon with which to dispose of the object of his wrath. To the surgeon, come to a sickbed without instruments, it is a lifesaving tool that will allow him to take from the abdomen of his patient a diseased appendix. To the young boy passing through the kitchen, it is part of a game—mumblety-peg. Yet what it actually is a compound of inanimate elements and previously living molecules—steel and wood, shaped a certain way and fashioned so, but even this is but an indication of what it truly is, for our senses reveal only a tiny part of the total qualities of anything that seizes our attention.





So a thing is the kind of thing it is only because of the personal relationship of the beholder, and it actually never has any true qualities at all because our senses are too crude to perceive any truth about it other than that which proceeds out of our consciousness. And it is this that affects us most of all. For when we see the knife we do not think of the kind and quality of the steel and whether it has substance or is only idea, but we look at the knife only to determine its relationship to us, and that is the only thing we see.

Matter Is Movement

Just to understand the scientific premise that matter is not matter at all but intense movement confined within spatial limits is to arrive at a pinnacle of mental and spiritual freedom that will never again allow you to be intimidated by the things and circumstances around you. In deepest truth they are no more real than the conditioning of your consciousness, and you can, by an act of increased mental awareness, change them from the things you think they are into something totally and completely different.

Here we knock on the door of the occult. The ring of the foregoing indicates we will be able to move mountains, change water into wine, still the winds, and indeed we might once we learn the testing but veil- breaking truth that all mountains are in the mind, as are all limitation and lack, all storms. Make this encompassing decision, that matter is subservient to mind, and you will see at once that the world and everything in it is only an effect of consciousness, a partial manifestation of thought; and inasmuch as it remains always a reflection of idea in the mind of the beholder, it exhibits at once another of its infinite reflections the moment the thought in the beholder's mind changes.

What that means is this: things show only a side that reflects the individual's thought about them. They don't truly change when the thought about them changes, but they contain all possibilities and reveal to the beholder only an aspect that his consciousness is prepared to perceive.





This metaphysical breakdown of the universe is a great help in adjusting oneself to the premise of working first with mind and allowing events to develop from an inner impulsion of their own. Once we are fully convinced of the mental causes behind all things, we no longer feel impelled to run about, lay on hands, attempt one way or the other to coerce the world to fit the pattern in our minds. One intelligence lies at the center of all events and things, and it is at the core of your own nature. Once you have gained sufficient wisdom to be concerned only with your own consciousness and the inner discipline that widens its awareness, then you can be sure that the outer world will be a reflection of the inner, that you are working with the root causes of your environment.

All possibilities exist in each person because each is a manifestation of a mind that is totality, infinity, unity and each is only less than the total according to his isolation from it, and when he expands his mental nature he approaches original perfection, power, omniscience. Mind over matter is not so much a mental dominion over material things as it is an awareness of their many-sidedness and unlimited potentiality. Acceptance by the observer of any one facet of a thing as the totality of that thing automatically confers such limitation on that thing as far as its influence upon him is concerned. In this respect our lives are guided by shadows, by the meaningful aspects we give the things and events we meet in the world, and our consciousness is never as much a product of circumstances as circumstances (in this subjective way) are a result of our consciousness.

Our Skin-Deep Selves

A little reflection on the conditioning quality of consciousness is all that is necessary to quickly realize how continuously it works in our lives. Love is blind because the lover always perceives the mental image of his beloved. The divorce rate is a product of disenchantment. It is not because of disenchantment that love leaves; disenchantment comes after love leaves. Places of triumph revisited always seem strangely small and shoddy. They





do not fit the magnificent arenas cast up by our emotionally-charged memories. And when pain commingles with places and events, we can no more bring ourselves to visit them or have contact with them or even dredge them up from our memories than we can sprout wings and fly, so capricious is the pain-avoiding pleasure-seeking ego in its efforts to hide our true selves.

This veil-shrouding, fan dancing, now-you- see-it now-you-don't quality of the ego is what makes each of us use a thousand selves in the conduct of his life, and never actually be any one of them or even all put together. Because we do not truly know who we are we seek in every situation a role to be played, usually feeling no sense of deceit or sham whatever, but blithely accepting the fact of a chameleon self which adapts its colors to its background. In the office we are a different self to the boss than to our subordinates. At home we are a different self to our spouse than to our children.

We are a different self at our club than with a small group of confidants. And we often present a different self to the neighbor on one side of us than to the neighbor on the other. We seldom know how it is that we get into the various roles we play, but play them we must, and when we have a dinner party and carefully select the guest list with an eye to their getting along, it is not the homogeneity of the guests that our eye reviews but whether we have played the same role with all of them and therefore can be a single self at the party that night. If perchance an uninvited guest arrives, this sudden dropping in is greeted with deep consternation as the necessity of playing two different roles is foisted upon us. It awakens deep within our psyches the uneasy undertones of schizophrenia.

Great dramatic coaches, in an effort to lead their protégés to understanding of the characters they portray, always seek an under-the-skin approach, instinctively realizing that a person is only truly understood from the inside, that any other position deals with symptoms only. Man's investigation of





the world itself has taken this inner and outer course, the inner exemplified by psychology, religion, parapsychology, the outer exemplified by the physical sciences. Science has made the greater progress by far, but the race is not always to the swift. Science has pursued substance in its laboratories, from mountain to atoms, but unraveled no enigmas other than a kind of elementary construction, and its sole accomplishment in its search for the secret of life has been to chase matter off the physical stage into some realm of invisibility where it no longer can be perceived, much less understood by the methods and instruments available.

Intuitive Perception

Man is a reactive animal and generally plays the role expected of him. Rare and wise is he who is able to shuck off this automatism. He is able to do so only by recognizing that within each man resides the identical animating spirit. By inner understanding he is able to allow events to develop through their own inner impulsion. This intuitive perception permits him to take his place in each event according to the best interests of his own nature.

We are all born into a bondage of the senses, and insofar as we place absolute credence in their evidence, we remain slaves to them. Only when we arrive at a mystic intuition of the universality of intelligence are we finally able to realize that matter in essence is only mind and that innate in each of us is the same resident being, which exists everywhere at all times and in all things, appearing to be different according to the form into which it has entered but essentially remaining one, indivisible, and infinite.

Once in a while a man arises who by some strange evolutionary leap seems to have surmounted the bondage that holds others. Such a man was Edgar Cayce, the wizard of Virginia Beach. Not only was he able to read minds, see things and events at a distance, but he also seemed able to call upon universal mind for all the knowledge within it. Cayce's perceptions circumvented time, space, matter, and his carefully documented exploits





have never been disproved. He became in hypnotic trance the most erudite of men, having at his fingertips all the knowledge in the fields of medicine and religion, yet in his normal waking state he was totally lacking in education. And Edgar Cayce does not stand alone as a mental phenomenon. Nearly every child prodigy, every genius exhibits this strange power to transcend the limitations of matter by a gigantic leap of mind.

Mozart, Einstein, Gandhi, Jesus Christ, geniuses all, used some secret power of the mind to perform their miracles. Though the man in whom genius lives hour by hour is rare, each of us sometime in his life usually is privileged in a moment of mystical intuition, sometimes several, sometimes many.

Inner Knowing

A young man named George suffered intensely from migraine headaches. One night during a particularly painful siege he took to the streets in the hope that walking would reduce his pain. Suddenly he was overcome by the absolute knowledge that breathing pure oxygen would relieve him. He went immediately to the emergency hospital, won over the attending physician's objections, breathed oxygen, was immediately relieved. Such treatment is generally accepted in the medical fraternity today, but at the time it was rarely used and George had never heard of it.

Another man named Tom, in the grip of a depression resulting from his loss of a job, awoke one morning with the feeling that he would be very successful in the valve manufacturing business. Tom's acquaintanceship with valves was cursory. He knew they did something inside pumps and engines, but he didn't know just what. He had had no training in engineering and scarcely any in business, but that didn't deter him. He went to a valve company and arranged a tour of the premises. He was immediately enchanted, sure that valve manufacturing was for him. Two weeks later he met at a party a man who identified himself as an inventor. He drew designs





of his new valve on the hostess's tablecloth. Two days later Tom and the inventor found themselves in the bank arranging financing. Today their valve manufacturing firm is one of the largest in the nation.

The Latent Faculty

Intuition is the power by which all things are done. Nobody ever built a building by piling blocks. A building is built first in somebody's mind; someone sees it towering to the sun, clear and solid in his imagination, long before the first physical movement is made to construct it. Those who go through life totaling facts accumulate only the smallest percentage of the knowledge that exists in the universe. That kind of man wants facts to tell him what to do, but facts never do; there simply aren't enough of them.

"In every man," writes R. Steiner, "there are latent faculties by means of which he can acquire for himself knowledge of the higher worlds." It is inner certitude, intuitive hunch, that leads us into right action. Modern man takes inordinate pride in the powers of his reason, but he has put the cart before the horse. He actually seldom follows his reason; his reason usually follows him. A look at the world's history shows us how true this is. Reason told Columbus the world was flat, intuition that it was round. Reason would have had him sail the safe seas around his native Europe; intuition led him across uncharted waters to a new world.

Reason told Pasteur that disease was caused by fevers of the blood; intuition led him to search out bacteria and a whole new area of preventive medicine. We attain skill in works and action when we learn to trust ourselves completely to an inner impulsion and to cease acting in response to the events and circumstances around us.





Doctrine Of Mind Over Matter

There are three principal points in the doctrine of mind over matter which must be clearly understood.

- 1) An invisible but real cosmic medium exists which supports the apparent world.
- 2) There is an established connection between this real but unseen world and the illusory world of the senses.
- 3) This connection may be discerned and this relationship controlled by the disciplined consciousness of man.

Taking these points in order, we are struck immediately by the fact that it is very difficult to prove the existence of the cosmic medium. Our methods of scientific investigation have thus far done little to subject consciousness to the laboratory microscope, though the most recent investigations of parapsychology have been somewhat fruitful. Dr. J. B. Rhine's experiments at Duke University have proved successfully that there exists some method of communication between minds beyond the purely sensual, but this whole area of man's existence lies largely uninvestigated, like a strange and dark continent. People have dreams in which they see themselves doing a certain thing at a certain place, and a few days later actually find themselves in that same place doing that same thing. People report the sudden knowledge of a friend's good or bad fortune, the inner conviction that a house is burning down, of a loved one's pain or danger. Never a day passes but what countless manifestations of this kind are recorded around the world. The dark continent of man's uninvestigated psyche beckons us. When we finally have given it our complete attention, the world will witness an evolutionary leap the like of which has never been dreamed.

Cosmic Medium

The cosmic medium that connects one man with another and one mind with another is the universal intelligence that permeates all things, all people, all





places. By it each of us has an umbilical tie with his neighbor, for in a very real and actual sense each of us is one with his neighbor since the same basic mind is in everyone. As soon as a man is finally convinced that the principle of infinite multiplicity is not valid in any conception of the universe, then he finally is led to the concept of inner unity, the absolute oneness of all things. When this new principle has really come home to him, he realizes that there is only one life at work in the universe and it is in him as well as in his neighbor. He sees that it works secretly in the heart of all things, and by this insight he is able not only to influence its manifestation within him but also its manifestation in other persons, in other things.

The world that is perceived through our senses is only a partially revealed representation of the world that exists within mind. Strange, then, that the things that we encounter in space and time seem so very real to us. We knock upon a desk and know it is hard and that it is there. But the existence of the desk as an extension of an idea is a concept we seldom entertain. We spend most of our days thinking and planning and scheming, trying to originate ideas, but our actions are always predicated upon the fact that the things that we encounter in the world are the things that are truly influential. When we are able to perceive all things as manifestations of thought concepts, then we look beyond each to the idea that gave it form. Once we have turned our gaze in that direction we have begun to deal with the basic creative power of the universe and we have begun to see the possibilities in the second point in the doctrine of mind over matter, the established connection between the world of consciousness and the world of substance.

Enamouring Ego

"The intellect by itself moves nothing," said Aristotle, and modern psychology has affirmed this law. We encounter those circumstances that reflect the quality of our deeper consciousness. In short, we see only that which we are, and it is this enamouring quality of our ego that deludes us about the world. Most people keep running into the same situations over





and over again. Some are accident prone; others are eternally fretting about their health; still others make a failure of one enterprise after another. Some lives take on the tenor of an epic tragedy as fate seems to heap one misfortune on top of another. But it is not misfortune that such people are encountering; merely the outer manifestation of the inner working of their own minds.

Life keeps bringing us into contact with those things which we fail to understand. As long as our consciousness does not grow, as long as our inner sight does not penetrate, that long will we continue to run into the circumstance that defeats us, until our heads are bloody and bowed, until we finally understand or are beaten completely. The established connection between the unseen world of the mind and the outer world of the senses is this: the outer world is always a projection of the inner. Its emotional content is the same as the emotional content of the consciousness beholding it; its influence on the individual is always according to what he perceives; and what he perceives comes from within him, not from outside.

Magic Images

The first two points in the doctrine of mind over matter allow us to understand how we are slaves to circumstance, how we never truly originate action, but take action as a result of being stimulated into it. These two points, if finally accepted without relief, would be a hopeless concept of life indeed, but in the third point of the doctrine we find the leaven by which the whole makeup of life is changed from the deadened aura of hopelessness into the rosyhued sparkle of anticipation. The third point in the doctrine tells us that we can alter our environment and our circumstances by disciplining our consciousness.

"Magical operations," says Eliphas Levi, "are the exercise of a power which is natural but superior to the ordinary powers of nature. They are the result of a science and of habits which exalt the human will above its usual limits." Will, alone, is not the answer, however. Will, alone, is more often a pathway





to pain than to power. When we think of will power most of us think of exercising our will against other people and other things, but the only place where our will power can be used effectively is in disciplining our inner consciousness. We can, in final analysis, choose to think only those thoughts which we want to think, and it is this power of mental choice that gives man his freedom. By it he is given the power to remake himself into any image he can envisage. He can heal his body, heal his soul, alter and exalt his own personality, enhance his will power, produce hypnotic states, ecstasy. He can change himself from the lowliest of idlers to the most accomplished and effective of men and all this not because he hustles about in the world but because he gathers his own inner being around him, takes thought, alters the quality of his own mind. All the power of an individual lies in his disciplining his own consciousness, and all his effectiveness consists of his being able to produce faith within himself. For it is only faith that is able to develop in us a mental image contrary to the one we have been entertaining.

Evidence of Things Unseen

"Faith," wrote Saint Paul, "is the substance of things hoped for, the evidence of things unseen." Through faith we are able to act as if we know. When we have actual knowledge, we proceed with confidence; when we doubt, we are unsure of ourselves, apprehensive. This is the contrast between the man of great faith and the man of little faith: the former goes through life as if he had a special genie at his side, a supernatural power upon which he can call in every circumstance, while the latter acts out the blurred and distorted vision within, cautiously, doubtfully, fearfully.

The substance of things hoped for is a real substance, formed from pictures in the mind as concrete and detailed as in the world itself. The evidence of things unseen is an inner evidence gleaned through the image-making power of the imagination. It is absolutely impossible for us to act against our knowledge. A man will not step in front of a speeding automobile because he knows he will be killed; he will not walk upon the water because





he knows that he will sink; sometimes he will not even venture into a new business because he believes that he will fail. No amount of persuasion can change his reaction to what he knows.

But what he knows can be changed, and the most direct and efficacious manner is through changing the images within his consciousness. If he learns to visualize his goal clearly, one day he will be able to embark upon a new venture and be successful. The emotional content of the image in his mind will seep down into deeper regions of consciousness and provoke him into right action.

If we think of ourselves as being strong, we eventually become strong. If we think of ourselves as determined, we eventually arrive at tenacity. If we think of ourselves as endowed with power, we eventually achieve ascendancy over circumstances. The mind has infinite power to influence us, for we act in accordance with its conceptions as it casts up before us inner images that stimulate us into action and attitude. Eating, appetite, sexual activity, motor response, intellectual activity are all triggered by the images we entertain in our minds. We are stimulated into all things by ideas. The world itself is an idea, and we react to it. We can change the world's influence upon us, however, by originating idea in consciousness, thereby stimulate ourselves and cease reacting.

Idea and Action

Doctor José Delgado, a Yale University surgeon, reports that the behavior of animals and presumably man can be drastically changed by painless electric charges to the brain. In experiments, monkeys ate seven times more food than normal or suddenly became amorous or abruptly ferocious, and tests on humans brought on fear, affection, giddy laughter, and remarkable feats of memory, all depending upon which area of the brain was stimulated. It seems obvious that in these experiments electrical stimulation is simply substituted for what normally would be nervous stimulation, and when we





reflect that nervous stimulation is always brought about through reaction to the ideas in our consciousness, then we become acutely aware how important it is to control our thoughts and to treat the image-making power of the mind with care.

We always tend to become that which occupies our thoughts. In the long run a man is not so much a body as he is the sum total of the ideas within his consciousness. You need only meet him for a moment to know many of those ideas. If he is genial, you know that he regards the world as a warm and comfortable place. If he is cold, then you know that he finds hostility around him. If he is indifferent, then you know that he is afraid of being hurt. Excess always provides the clue. A man who laughs too much may be hiding his tears, like Pagliacci. We eat too much as a substitute for love, or drink too much to still our fears, or play too hard as an escape from the responsibilities of life, or overwork to accumulate security in a changing world. But always our response is to the image in our minds, the ideas that occupy us, the ghosts we envisage, the demons that pursue us, the fancied pots of gold that lie beyond the rainbow.

We must learn to take up our positions with a steadfast belief in the rightness of our stand. Doubt casts a pall of indecision over everything. We must shut out doubt from our minds and crystallize the images there so that we can take positive action on all our problems.

He who doubts from what he sees Will ne'er believe do what you please. If the sun and moon should doubt, They'd immediately go out.

-William Blake

Designers of Life

To start visualizing things clearly is not nearly so difficult as might be imagined. Each of us has a deep psychological tendency to use his imagination to envisage not only his present surroundings but also their





potentiality. We are deterred from this proper use of the imagination because of an over-reliance on material things. We see, for example, the established form of an automobile; we accept this form and no longer allow ourselves to visualize anything different. Thus, we give our creative imagination an opiate and shut off an important corner of our nature. Not the designer, however. He cannot afford to visualize the automobile in its presently accepted form. For him, there must always be a new form. His envisaging of it is his livelihood.

We are all innately designers of life, and insofar as we accept the creative power of our imagination, we are able to influence life's shape and substance and its effect upon us. We change events and people not by altering them intrinsically but by changing our perception of them. Each thing, each event, each person has infinite potentiality. We see in each only that which our consciousness is capable of perceiving. When we learn to look longer and with eyes of wonder, we develop a kind of insight that enables us to penetrate into depths we hitherto had not suspected. Because we then see differently, we then react differently, and our lives are changed accordingly.

To many people mental power implies such legerdemain as moving objects by will power or materializing or dematerializing things, or leading others around by their mental noses, but in actual fact the mental adept works on no one but himself.

His is the eye through which all things are seen and only insofar as he is able to influence his own perception is he able to influence the world. The greater his knowledge, the closer he is to the heart of truth, and the closer he is to the heart of truth, the more he identifies himself with other persons and other things.

Through this inner identification, he achieves understanding of the law of each person's secret nature and his own life and the world he lives in.





Change Your Thinking and Change the World

If there is a problem in your life that you would solve, do not set your will to work on it. You will conquer this problem in the end, not by fighting it, but by understanding it. The reason it exists in the first place is because of lack of understanding. You must allow yourself to be convinced of this simple premise, that all problems reside in ignorance, that they represent a block in the understanding of the person who has them. As long as that block exists, so long will the problem remain. There is absolutely no possibility of ever solving a problem without gaining insight into its nature. Life is a constant movement by which simplicity is resolved into complexity and complexity is resolved into simplicity, and the alchemy that causes the natural growth of things is simply widened consciousness. The most complex problem in the world yields to understanding, and once it has been solved it becomes simple.

To achieve the ascendancy of mind over matter you must accept the basic premise of there being one animating presence residing in all persons and all things. Behind all form is a basic unity, an essential oneness that is never destroyed despite all differentiation. When we are able, through higher consciousness and increased insight, to penetrate the many masks behind which the all-encompassing one mind and one life is hidden, then we achieve effectiveness in all our works and actions through understanding the dynamic law of becoming that exists within each form. All this is by way of saying that there is nothing in the world that we cannot influence by first influencing ourselves, for everything in the end is colored by the quality of our consciousness. We can change our consciousness and thus change what we see, and the tool by which we can effect this change is imagination. We can learn to visualize in our minds only those things that we wish admitted into our lives, and when we have truly learned to do this, physical counterparts of those ideas will soon appear in our environment.





You can be anything you want to be if you will only trust your imagination. Picture your heart's desire; never let the picture distort or tarnish; keep it fresh and clear and bright. It will enter your life quietly and unobtrusively, without sound of trumpets or clashing cymbals, for it will be following a law that exists throughout the universe, that everything basically is idea and must first begin in the mind of the beholder.





Chapter 6: Mental Imagery

TO have seen that Vision," says Plotinus, "is reason no longer, it is more than reason, before reason and after reason, as also is the Vision which is seen. And perhaps we should not here speak of sight, for that which is seen is not discerned by the seer, if indeed it is possible here to distinguish between seer and seen as separate things. Therefore this Vision is hard to tell of, for how can a man describe as other than himself that which when he discerned it seemed not other but one with himself?"

To Think Is to Be

That which is visualized in the mind becomes part of the possessor of that mind because a man is what he thinks. It is strange how little we know about the mind.

Not much more has been determined about it since the time of Descartes and his brilliant basic premise, "Cogito, ergo sum"—"I think, therefore I am." We only know we exist because we think. Should thought stop in us, we automatically would cease to be. Should thought begin at any particular point in space, that point immediately would begin to live. It is deeply significant that we exist by grace of thought, and it is even more significant that at any particular time we are the sum total of the thoughts we hold in mind.

It seems reasonable to assume that the thinking being that inhabits us is thought itself, that the more complex and universal our thoughts are, the more complex and universal we become. It is impossible to separate the image in the mind of a beholder from the beholder himself, because in a very real sense the two are one. That which achieves the attention of consciousness becomes that consciousness. When our attention is focused on something, we become that thing. It is this power of consciousness, that





it becomes the thought it thinks, which gives the mind such ascendancy over matter. Man's investigation of the outer world has practically conquered space and time, but he still knows very little about what his own mind is and what its influences are. Because thought is invisible it never has come under the scrutiny of the laboratory microscope. As a consequence, men are nearly as poorly informed about the qualities and processes of thought as they were at the dawn of written history.

Even though it is recognized now that the thoughts a person thinks determine his whole life, the average man continues to think in response to sensual stimuli rather than in response to his inner wishes and desires.

Mental Law

The thought first, then the thing, that is the law. But the vast majority of people live on the opposite premise—the thing first, then the thought. The power of mental imagery still works even in this reversal of form, but in this case it merely lends validity to everything they see and every situation they encounter. Such people are unable to grow beyond the limitation of their own emotions, for they give credence to all sensual stimuli. Each such stimulus becomes bound up in an emotional reaction. Whenever they encounter an event or thing which they have encountered before, they react in a predetermined manner. It thus becomes impossible for them to progress into any degree of effective living, for by the very nature of their mental position the things of the world control them, they never control the things. They are either fearful or hostile, resentful, envious, or sad, but each of these emotions is inspired by a stimulus from outside and never by inner convictions or desires. These are the people who are the most strenuous defenders of their mental aberrations. In argument they are easily provoked to hysteria. Since their convictions are encysted in emotion, they defend them with their lives, convinced of ultimate disaster should their delusions be dissolved. The most fortunate thing that can happen is that life reduce their egos to nothingness. To a great extent their eyes are then cleared, and





they are able finally to see that they have always reacted rather than acted. When humility enters a man's soul, he at last is able to perceive that he does not live alone in the world but with millions of brothers and that hidden in the heart of each is the same animating spirit.

Forecaster of the Future

"To know is nothing at all, to imagine is everything," wrote Anatole France. That which seizes the attention of our consciousness is an infallible forecaster of the future. Indeed, were we to know the thoughts that occupy a man's mind, we might provide him an accurate description of his coming life, down to the most intimate detail. The success of fortune tellers, via whatever medium they use, cards, tea leaves, crystal balls, is always the result of a telepathic communication between seer and subject. The thoughts that possess us lead us around by the mental noses. There is in thought a motor impulse that compels us to do the things we think about, and this is a law far above moral or ethical considerations. It works just as quickly for what is considered evil as it does for what is considered good. If you keep thinking about robbing the corner service station, and you keep this image in your mind for several weeks, you one day will find yourself at the service station, gun in hand, prepared to empty the till. People who commit socalled "crimes of passion" often report they were in the grip of a compulsion they could neither control nor understand. Such compulsion proceeds out of their thoughts. Images projected into the moving screen of mind finally take root in the motor impulses of the body, and each person is propelled into the action he visualizes in the deeper recesses of his consciousness. The Dhammapada cautions us to guard our thoughts, and indeed we should.

Everything that is admitted into our mind takes shape, form, and substance in our lives, and we can stop this from happening only by ceasing to live, for the law of life is the law of thoughts becoming things.





Clear Thinking

The quality of our mental imagery determines how quickly we get effects in the outer world. Since most people are relatively unaware of thinking at all, they give little consideration to how well they think, to the clarity and reality of the images they envisage. Most of us are fuzzy thinkers. When we call something to mind, it comes to us as a vague and shadowy presence. We do not really see it, feel it, hear it, touch it, penetrate it, take it unto us, but rather are dimly aware of it by means of some verbal grasp of its idea. We say, "My house," but the image does not call to mind the actual house, only a vague idea of it in terms of whether the taxes have to be paid, the outside walls painted, the lawn mowed, or a party given there Saturday night. We adopt meanings about everything in terms of personal significance, but we seldom conjure up images in our consciousness for the simple reason that we never have trained ourselves to think that way, never have truly understood the significance of such images.

Think about something familiar. Think of a room in which you spend a great deal of time. See yourself sitting in some particular chair in that room. Look around. What do you see? Are there pictures on the walls? Where and what kind? What are their colors? Where are the furniture, books, papers? Is there dust gathered in the corners? Where are the lamps? How do they operate? See yourself in that room with such intensity that you actually feel that you are there. See the color, the solidity of objects. Work on this for a few days. If you are lucky, you will have an experience that will startle you. During one of these meditation periods, while you are visiting this room in your mind, you will have the sudden feeling that you actually are there. When this experience comes to you, you will be there, in a very real though psychic sense, such is the tremendous power of correct and clear mental visualization.





A Door Ajar

There are other tests you can take to convince yourself how fuzzy your thinking has been and how much power lies in making it clear. If you are married, try suddenly to call to mind the face of your spouse. You may be shocked to realize how difficult this is. What you immediately call to mind is an idea of your spouse, and this idea has the wavering shape of a shadowy dream. Concentrate on making his or her face as clear in your mind as a photograph. Bend the entire effort of your attention toward this end. Gradually the picture will clear. Soon you will see that face before you, animated, alive, vibrant, so that you feel certain that if you reached out you could touch a cheek with your fingertips. Don't be surprised that evening if your husband or wife says to you, "I was thinking about you all day today."

This is not legend or superstition or wishful thinking. When we deal with the mind we are dealing with the most significant thing in life. There are undreamed of powers in consciousness, and they have not even been tapped. Our first fumbling attempts to understand the paranormal will be very amusing to researchers a hundred years from now. The current awakening to telepathy and clairvoyance and precognition have barely jarred the door into an enormous storehouse of fantastic powers and perceptions. We take our first step on the proper path when we realize the original power of mind over matter and how our thoughts influence the world we live in. Once we truly have apprehended the tremendous force that propels a mental image to become a physical fact, then we see that we must dedicate our efforts to becoming clear and concise thinkers rather than rushers-around-in-the-world.

Psychic Imbalance

We must learn to visualize with complete clarity, so that an image called up in mind exists with the same solidity, color, and dimension as one in the physical world. Research conducted into the content of dreams has revealed





that some people dream in black and white while others dream in color. Others dream in pantomime, still others with full sound effects. Some people's dreams are populated with folks without faces, and in some people's dreams it is always night, in others it is always day. Such research has proved pretty well that emotional blocks in the subconscious restrict the individual from completely visualizing things in his mind. A man might attempt to envision himself successfully completing a task which he desires to do, but no matter how hard he tries to focus his inner attention he never can quite see himself in that position. If it would finally involve a change of residence, for example, he might report that he is able to see the new home and everything in it but is unable to visualize himself there.

It is the subconscious that blocks him out from such visualization. Some fear or hostility or resentment has given him a deep mental block about moving and forbids the picture from entering his mind and thereby bars the actual event from happening in the physical world. It is no easy matter for him to overcome this subconscious censoring of his thoughts. It represents a wrong self-identification, a psychic imbalance. This psychic imbalance is universally caused by the centering of consciousness in the ego rather than in the deeper regions of being. A man who allows his surface self to control his life is in the grip of a Lilliputian ghost. He eventually will become bound up mentally by thousands of little prompters that proceed out of his subconscious. It is they that give form and substance to his ego, the thing he regards as himself, which is never himself at all but only the limitations that he has accepted and come to regard as real.

Subconscious Promptings

Modern psychoanalysis, in order to test the psychic imbalance of the individual, uses a test devised by Rorschach, in which the subconscious preoccupation of a patient is diagnosed from spontaneous images which he sees in complex ink blots. Since the ink blots are haphazard and multiform, it follows that the images that the patient sees in them represent the kind of





thing that his consciousness is habitually focused upon. In other words, the test provides a key to the thoughts which occupy an individual's mind and gives the psychologist a method of interpreting neurosis. The premise that diagnosis is based upon is that each of us sees in all things the thoughts that, a priori, occupy our minds. Thus life itself turns out to be nothing more or less than a gigantic Rorschach test. Shape and form and substance have infinite meaning and infinite possibility. To the individual beholder each assumes color and quality directly taken from the thoughts that occupy his consciousness. When we choose the thoughts we think we choose our lives.

The fact of the matter is that very few people are free to exercise choice in their thinking because the bulk of their thought erupts from pain-insistent memories in the subconscious. They are not free because they have wrongly identified themselves. Their sense of self is primarily the memories of events and relationships. In consequence, they assume themselves to be a changing thing, an ego, a sense of self built upon dimly remembered and barely perceived relationships. The ego thinks always in response to the subconscious. Only the great self, the sense of self free of the limitations of the ego, is able to originate thought or to be receptive to it in an unbiased manner. We all put too much

value on the ego. Personality represents for us both a fascination and a delusion. By its very meaning personality is restricted to the individual and thus represents a limited sense of self. Only from the wider and broader standpoint of the Secret Self is it possible for the individual mind to orient itself correctly with life. Thus it is able to grasp meanings and relationships from a larger and more encompassing standpoint and to know by immediate perception rather than by reason and deduction.





Instinctive Performance

The ego thinks from a small standpoint in the center. It thinks outward. It seeks to know by groping into the unknown, attempting to rationalize what it finds there. Since infinite space surrounds it, it is impossible for it ever to grow into great understanding. Since what it thinks is colored by what it already knows, and since what it knows is based upon a strictly personal and infinitesimal interpretation, it therefore, by its very nature, cannot ever arrive at true knowledge. Before a man can be truly wise, before he can arrive at his birthright of power and understanding, he must in some degree shuck off the trappings of the ego and take on a wider kind of consciousness. Instead of being a central thinker, he must learn to be a peripheral or outer thinker. He must learn to allow thought to develop in him under the impulsion of something outside of and greater than himself. He must learn to be able to do things without focusing his attention upon them. He must learn to perform them through an instinctive understanding of their true nature and the job to be done.

The ego prevents a man from performing in this manner. To be self-conscious is to be fearful and restricted. The instinctive and natural performer thinks with his outer and wider mind. He who is enrapt in consideration of his ego and sense of self is bound up in fear and tension during the simplest of tasks. That which we do well we do not think about. We simply perform by grace of our outer and wider mind. When we lose our contact with this mind, we fall from grace with a bang; for all by ourselves, focused upon each little movement, we cannot perform the simplest of tasks.

The centipede was happy quite
Until a toad in fun
Said, "Pray, which leg goes after which?"
That worked her mind to such a pitch,
She lay distracted in a ditch,





Considering how to run.
—Mrs. Edward Craster

There seems to be absolutely no limit to the feats the human being can perform when he is able to grasp them with his outer or peripheral mind. A man stands on the forefinger of one hand atop a hundred foot pole. Another walks a tightrope across the chasm of Niagara Falls. Another springs from a board and turns three somersaults in the air before landing on his feet. Still another juggles a dozen balls at a time.

Watching such performances, we are astounded. How is it possible, we ask ourselves, for a human being to do such things? It is possible because the man has mastered the knack of performing without thought. He has learned to shut off the thinking of his central self and to stand outside, as it were, grasping his whole action as a continuous thing, seeing it as a single, flowing, unbroken movement. As a consequence, arms and legs move, muscles coordinate, energy is expended, all at the behest of a complete picture held by his wider mind. He performs from the spine, unthinkingly, responds only to the image of what he wants to do, just as another man might walk down the street, thinking only of where he wants to go and never of the act of putting one foot in front of the other.

Trusting Your Greater Self

The reason why most people play such atrocious golf is that they have broken the golf swing down into a dozen different small actions, each of which receives the focus of their attention when they stand up to hit the golf ball. It is a wonder they don't break their spines or snap a tendon. The miracle is that they hit the ball at all, since they are thinking about everything else but that. Those rare specimens who master the art of shooting par have mastered also the art of not thinking how. The great player stands up to the ball only after he has made up his mind where he wants to hit it. He doesn't think of how he will hit it. We can adopt his method in





everything we do. We can stop thinking how to do things and start concentrating our attention only upon where we want to go. Once we have made a decision, we must learn to trust our greater, outer mind for the actual performance.

There is a deep, underlying psychological reason for this. The brain and the organs of the body are not to be trusted beyond the intelligence from which they grew. To subject all performance to the limitation of human reason is to subject all action to restriction and error. An infinite, eternal intelligence grew the brain and body and both now nestle in the lap of that intelligence, are products of it, and never its master. We must stop forcing our ego to act as an originator of action and thought, and instead learn to let thought develop in us, action develop in us, as a result of a complete reliance upon an outer and wider sense of being.

Chuang-Tzu wrote, "A drunken man, when he falls out of a cart, though he may suffer, does not die. His bones are the same as other people's, but he meets the accident in a different way. His spirit is in a condition of security. He is not conscious of riding in the cart, neither is he conscious of falling out of it. Ideas of life, death, fear, etc., cannot penetrate his breast, and so he does not suffer from contact with objective existences, and if such security is to be got from wine, how much more is to be got from spontaneity?" What we are driving at is an attempt to function through the totality of our psychic being, rather than some small part of it, like the brain, or the reason, or the memory. It should be obvious that the whole is always greater than its parts, and if we can learn to think and act through the totality of all our psychic functioning, then it is apparent that our effectiveness must be vastly increased. The important, thing to remember is that the center of the mind's activity is not in the conscious, thinking process, but in something greatly above it, outside it, and yet in a manner within.





Active Mind

When a man learns to let his mind alone, it begins to function in a spontaneous manner that is natural to it. It rids itself of inhibition and restriction, and the person's effectiveness and energy are greatly increased. There are large rewards to be gained from learning how to function unconsciously. It is through painful awareness of self that all our imperfections spring. We are able to stifle the nagging voice of self-consciousness through immersing it in the great sea of being that is the Secret Self. There it merges and is lost as a drop of water merges and is lost in the ocean. We become natural men instead of artificial ones, and all our actions and all our thoughts take on a spontaneity that springs directly out of the Divine. Unthinkable ingenuity and creative power lie within universal mind, and to the degree that you learn to trust your life and being to it, that much of its power is yours.

The most remarkable thing about man is his mind. The mystery that surrounds another person is the fact that he thinks, that his thoughts are invisible and therefore strictly his own. Within the boundaries of his own being, he lives in a world that no one truly penetrates. It is populated by shapes and structures, events and persons known only to him, with a significance that is rooted in symbol. And this world in his mind has greater meaning for him than the materialistic world in which he moves. He retires from the material world when he goes to bed, but even in sleep the world in his mind is still with him. This mental world has even greater meaning in sleep. Now his thoughts, though still couched in materialistic terms, take on symbolistic significance, and the things he dreams come to him as disguised meanings, playing out upon the screen of consciousness the conflicts that exist in his subconscious.

A man is with his mind twenty-four hours of every day, and he never ceases to think. He is influenced a thousand times more by the thoughts that cross his consciousness than he ever is by the situations he encounters in the





sensual world. He is truly a mental creature, and those animal qualities he possesses are residual only, left over from an evolution whose great thrust, in the first place, was its effort to produce mind. Just as consciousness has evolved out of matter, to eventually control matter, so will it one day be free of matter, for the very nature of being presupposes a greater existence than any that is likely to occur as long as it is bound to the flesh. The cycle of birth, growth, decay, and death is bound to a physical world with its necessary constant production of different forms in an effort to find the most effective one. Such a cycle, however, no longer is mandatory for the mind, which has settled on an absolute form and no longer is changing in kind, only in degree. Evolution has brought us to the point where a mental being might best serve advancement by being free of the cycle of birth and death. Such a step is undoubtedly part of the evolutionary plan; it may be set for a time somewhere in the future or may be upon us now. Meantime the fact has become apparent that the pathway to man's salvation lies in emphasis on mental existence and gradual turning away from physical bondage.

To Think Is to Do

Up to now no one has been able to stop the physical aging of the body, and currently every man is subject in the end to a physical death. As long as our activities, our pleasures, and our sensations are rooted in our physical bodies, we have no alternative but to eventually suffer pain, dissolution, and decay, but when we turn away from our physical bodies and take up residence in our minds, then we are able to experience a constant growth that lends us not only a deep personal satisfaction but fulfills the fondest wishes of life and evolution. To once make up your mind that intellect is superior to and supersedes matter is to take the most important step of all in the living of a serene and effective life. The soul grows within even as the body decays without, and that man who is able in the end to merge his sense of being with that of the Secret Self has perpetuated himself into eternity, has achieved immortality.





Images that play about in our minds lead us inevitably into action. This is a law of life, and we can neither start nor stop it. Whatever we think about we must do.

Since we cannot stop our thinking, we inevitably are led into action by our thoughts, even if this action be of the most negative kind. Since a human being is a dynamic entity, choosing not to do a thing is just as much an action on his part as doing it would be. Fear of failure, for example, predisposes a man not to attempt any venture that carries a risk. As a consequence, he is apt to allow all things to pass him by, deterred from taking action because of the nature of the images in his mind. Usually these images are placed there by fear, or one of fear's cousins, and these negative emotional qualities spring out of the subconscious and have been placed there by the ego. The individual may rid himself of them by achieving a proper relationship between the ego and universal mind. He may become whole by getting rid of his sense of surface self, by immersing the ego in his wider being and becoming one with all things and all people.

Getting Rid of Mental Blocks

A man is not able to force himself to think different thoughts from those that he habitually thinks. He cannot exclude certain thoughts from his mind or force others to enter by an effort of will. Thought originates in the deeper recesses of his being, an area that largely is unavailable to his conscious mind and one that for the most part simply will not respond to coercion. A psychological transformation is not possible without a spiritual awakening, and before a man can change his kind and type of thinking, it first is necessary that he alter his conception of self. A little reflection on the ego reveals what a delusional trap it is, for it is primarily a sense of separateness and it feeds upon a sense of comparison. It is pleased to be better than others, extremely sad to be worse, and it performs all actions for selfish motives—avarice, applause, power. The greatest sickness in the world is to be satisfied





in the ego, for then we are blinded to the real nature of life and our own potentiality. Only when we are dissatisfied in the ego through defeat or disillusionment are we close to the veil that separates us from our true selves. It is at this moment that we suddenly may see, that our eyes and souls may open and penetrate into the deeper and wider being that gives a universal quality to all people.

We immensely improve our ability to visualize when we rid ourselves of the mental blocks and prompters that are stored in our subconscious. These we are able to clear away through a proper psychic balance between the ego and the Secret Self, and we achieve this balance by surrendering ego and turning our lives over to the Divine. This is not nearly so difficult as it sounds. We are not responsible for our existence in the first place. We didn't choose the bodies we inhabit or the life into which we were born, our language, customs, education, even the people we know have been chosen for us by a greater power. When we learn to trust this power completely, to turn over to it our sense of self, our actions, our mind, our ability, our talent, we are enlarged by it because of that very act. It uses us for its purpose and many times more effectively than we could ever use ourselves. There is tremendous energy to be gained by surrender of the ego to the Secret Self. A man becomes a power doubled. He suddenly seems free of restriction, cleared of restraint; his health, energy, and resources know no limit.

Letting Go

Terry was a brilliant youngster. He had a straight A average in high school and was awarded a scholarship at a leading western university. But he was an intensely nervous and high strung young man, seemed constantly fearful and apprehensive. He would jump at the slightest noise, was shy and awkward in the presence of strangers, became tongue-tied when given an opportunity to speak, was afraid of heights, was afraid of closed places, was sick a good deal of the time. Even though he was graduated from college with honors, he nevertheless had great difficulty in finding a job, so





unfavorable was the impression that he made upon prospective employers. His record prevailed, however, and he eventually found employment in the laboratory of a large industrial firm, where he helped in the research department. Then for no apparent reason he suffered a nervous breakdown and was confined to a sanatorium. Some months later he left the sanatorium, but he was too distracted to readjust to life, and he was directed by a friend to a religious retreat.

The retreat house stood on the bluffs overlooking the Pacific Ocean, and on a clear day a hundred miles of the California coastline could be seen. The brown hump of Santa Catalina Island stood off shore like a camel rising from the sea, and a light breeze generally blew off the ocean, carrying with it the salty tang of seaweed and kelp. Terry sat for hours on a stone bench, gazing out over this panorama. The magnificence of nature dwarfed him, and he could feel his ego subside. During such a mood, his advisor came to him, and they sat on the stone bench and talked.

"I see you are better now," the advisor said.

"It stands in your eyes. You are not so concerned with yourself."

"That's true," answered Terry. "It's because it's so peaceful here."

"It is peaceful anywhere, my son, if your soul is properly centered."

"How does one properly center his soul?" "By getting rid of self-consciousness."

"That's very difficult to do when one has an inferiority complex."

"An inferiority complex is a delusion."

"It may seem a delusion to you," answered Terry, "but it is not a delusion to me. I am fearful and apprehensive in all I do because I feel inferior, because I am afraid I will not do well."

"Then get rid of the sense of yourself as doer. Accept yourself only as instrument. Make up your mind that a power greater than you are is working through you to accomplish its ends. It is not embarrassed or fearful or





apprehensive. It is dynamic, irresistible, and eternal. If you can manage to put yourself in its hands completely, you never will be embarrassed or fearful again, and you will accomplish such things as you never thought possible."

Terry listened to his advisor well. In the days that followed, he gazed out upon the sea and sky, and the truth came to him. When he left the retreat and returned to his home, his illness was gone, and he experienced a vigor in mind and body that he had never known. He undertook his work with serenity, became able to talk freely in front of people, mixed with them gladly, eventually came to lead them. Today he heads his own research company. He is well-to-do and respected, has not had a sick day in years. He credits everything to his religious awakening.

"I always thought that I was the one who was carrying the ball," he says, "and the responsibility frightened me. Once I learned that the world and its events and my life were in safer hands than mine, I was able to get myself out of the way and see the working of a master intelligence everywhere. The things I seem to have accomplished have been accomplished by something outside me. It works through me just as it will work through you. All I do is let it."

The Perfect Leader

To free the mind of the restrictions imposed by egoistic thinking is the first thing to be done. This is accomplished by turning your life over to the Secret Self. Place your hopes, your dreams, your ambitions, your talents, your very self, on a mental silver platter. Hand it over to the Secret Self. Say, "Here, you take it. You run it. I will listen, follow your advice, execute your will." If you take this mental stand without reservation, your life will be changed forthwith, and you will have embarked upon the highest adventure possible. Moreover, from that time on, the images in your mind will manifest in the world exactly as you visualize them.





People who have never experienced a centering of the self outside the ego believe that when they make the declaration that they no longer will take action as a result of egoistic choice, then henceforth they will sit like lumps on a log because there will be nothing to stir them once they have surrendered volition. How wrong they are! We never move ourselves into action anyway. All our lives we are moved into action by the Secret Self. Our difficulties are all caused by the fact that we have a delusional sense of self which clutters up the subconscious with negative emotions, causes restrictive pictures of limitation, lack, and fear to be projected onto the creative screen of mind and therefore restricts the amount of energy that can flow through us. The ego is an impediment in the natural dynamic of being, yet even when present in all its full distortion, the individual is still directed by the Secret Self, with his power filtered and ineffectual. The man who has been cleared sits like no lump on a log. More likely, he thunders across the human scene, such is the power that manifests through him. Yet he himself does nothing. The power uses him to manifest through, and he simply hitches a ride, acting in the midst of conflict serenely and surely, an instrument of a power that has everything under control.

The Power of Thought

Once a psychological balance has been obtained, it is startling how clear images become in our minds. It is as if the inner world takes on even more reality than the outer, more dimension, more possibilities, for through our new psychic perception we become aware that there is the same consciousness in all things. When we visualize something in our minds, we thereby sense the manner in which we affect the physical world; we see that consciousness affected in us affects consciousness in the thing visualized. We become aware that it is impossible for anything to externalize in our world without first being pictured in our minds. The simplest of actions takes on a new significance. We cannot reach for a pen, get up and walk to the door, answer the telephone, without first having a mental picture of such





acts. We become cognizant of this sequence as the natural cause and effect of all things, and we become exquisitely aware of the fact that we can by an act of mental visualization cease responding to stimuli from the sensual world.

If, when we hear the doorbell, we visualize not answering the door, we will not answer it. In even this trivial circumstance we will find tremendous significance, for it teaches us that we can, in any instance, refuse to draw the mental picture decreed by sensual stimuli and draw the exact opposite. By that simple realization we become enlightened and disciplined beings, free from bondage to the world of senses. The process by which thoughts become things is rooted in the one intelligence from which all things are made. Everything is conscious, has a form that is determined by the awareness entrapped within. When the idea of a thing is changed within the one supreme consciousness, then the thing itself changes, for it was nothing but idea in the first place.

The mind's image making power is affected by its knowledge of itself, and by its inner sense of effectiveness. This sense of capability never is sufficient when it springs out of the surface self, but it is always equal to the task when it results from an identification of the individual with the Supreme. Spiritual awakening allows a man to visualize clearly, but even before that awakening he can discipline himself to exercise faith and belief in the things he desires. Jesus, who was certainly one of the great mental teachers, stated that it is done unto us as we believe. He repeatedly illustrated by deed and parable that the answers to our dreams come when we first have accepted their reality in our minds. The man who achieves a dynamic success in life has mastered the art of acting as if it were impossible to fail. Such a bold approach frees within him an energy and insight that fits him for every occasion. Nothing is impossible to anyone if he is capable of envisioning it in his mind, clearly, without reservation. Universal Subconscious Mind is the doer of all things, and it responds to the conceptions that we project into it with our conscious minds.





Visualizing the Objective

There is no objective too important or too trivial for universal mind to manifest it just exactly as it is visualized, but the truth is that few people take the trouble or time to visualize the things they want. They let such matters be decided for them by the events they encounter in the world. If, for example, they meet a friend who has acquired a new car, they are likely to avow to themselves and to family that what they want most of all is a new car. Next day, however, this desire fades, for now an associate in business has been promoted into a new job and they see that it is this they want most of all, not the new car after all. Next day, it is something else; the day after, something again. The desire of a week ago is long forgotten unless some event occurs to inspire in them the same reaction. Such people project a constant parade of changing pictures into the subconscious, which moves this way and that and never gets anything done at all. Since they really do not know what it is that they want, it is small wonder that they achieve nothing. It takes mental discipline to want something and to stay with it, to understand that all things are gained by sacrifice, that nothing is free, easy, or simple.

When we look upon the man of prominence and wealth, it appears to us that he has been favored by nature, gifted more in mind and body and with material things. But if we have had a little spiritual awakening, we arrive at an insight that allows us to see behind all successful men the years of unremitting toil, sweat, and tears that have disciplined them into the effective human beings they have become. Control and effectiveness do not come lightly; they are the products of a good deal of surrender of self. An aspiring youth, focused in ego and personal concern, has as little connection with a successful man as does an acorn with an oak. A thousand egoistic selves have paraded across the successful man's consciousness in the years of growth. In a manner he is all of them, in another, none. In all things he relies upon a power outside himself, which he courts daily.





Affirmation

Visualize we must, and what we visualize manifests in our lives. If we would change our lives, the tool with which to change them is imagination. We must learn to visualize at the behest of a conscious mental choice, and we must teach ourselves to envisage all things clearly and concretely. An effective way to accomplish this is to set aside a period of affirmation each day, and the most beneficial time is just before going to sleep. Then the image is able to settle down into the subconscious without the distractions that result from activity. When we affirm our mental image, we have to know what it is we wish to achieve, whether it is success or health, improvement in personality, greater happiness, whatever.

And we have to clearly conceive ourselves as possessing it. Be sure that it is something that is right for you, something that you are willing to devote time and effort to obtain.

The important things are a clear conception and a willingness to make all necessary sacrifices to effect it. The picture we form in our minds should be so clear we can almost touch it, and it should be projected with feeling. Affirm this image verbally. Write out a short and clear affirmation and be able to repeat it to yourself as you visualize your objective. Consciously relax your mind and body when you go through this affirmation period. Get the feeling that you are not making something happen, only accepting it. Feel that this thing is real in your mind, where all true cause exists. Finish your affirmation with a feeling of faith and expectancy and serenity. Know that your image will manifest in the world just as surely as you keep it sharp and clear in your mind. During the day, think and feel and act as if your desire were already manifested. You will then behave as if you have it, and this complete change in your psychic position will attract the situation to you.





It is a wonderful thing to experience the power of mind over matter. Once you have been able to bring some desired circumstance into your life by an act of faith and visualization, you will never again feel alone and friendless and helpless, will know that you have within yourself the key to all creation. Abundance and happiness and success and achievement are unlimited. The power to provide all exists in your mind and your imagination.





Chapter 7: The Power of Choice

ASK a hundred people if their lives had turned out to be what they wanted them to be, and probably not one in the hundred would answer affirmatively. Most people live dissatisfied lives, unfulfilled in most aspects of their natures, but unable to decide what these aspects are or how to go about fulfilling them. They have turned out to be what they are because they have not chosen for themselves but have allowed events and circumstances to decide for them. They have been molded by a million different sensual stimuli, and they will continue to be so molded as long as they fail to exercise their power of decision.

The Only True Action

Man's only true action is his exercise of choice. How he grows and matures and the kind of person he becomes reside in the countless decisions he makes as he journeys through the years. The power of his choice is that it makes him what he becomes. It is the hub of a wheel of countless spokes, each spoke representing a way to be taken, and a man stands always in the center of an infinite number of possibilities. If his choice is made freely and consciously, then a man is enlightened and is consciously molding his own life. If his choice is made as a result of emotional response to the circumstances in which he finds himself, then a man is an automaton and life is molding him. To become free of reaction and to initiate thought from within is the evolutionary goal of mankind. Once a person takes a step in this direction, no matter how small or tentative, he is forever unchained. He has broken out of the reactionary prison of sensual response and has discovered the completely transforming fact that there resides within him a power to grow in any direction he chooses.

A man can choose what he will think regardless of the circumstances around him. He can choose whatever his consciousness will be focused upon, and





thereby he can determine the direction in which he will grow. Whatever he thinks about he becomes in the end, and it is this astounding law that enables individuals to rise above their environment. A saint may emerge from the slums, a rich man from poverty, an enlightened mind out of ignorance, the leader of a nation out of an obscure log cabin. The history of mankind is a record of the overcoming of obstacles. The person who refuses to accede to the limitations of his environment is led into such aspiration by the images that form in his mind. He wants something; wanting, visualizes; visualizing, is led into the action that will lead to materialization of his desire.

Linear Thinking

For the most part people are unaware of the fact that their lives are decided by the thoughts they think. They are inclined to feel that circumstances are either beyond their control or that power over them is gained only by an intrinsic knowledge of their physical workings. The ability of a man to affect his environment by the way that he feels has largely been lost sight of in the western world. Western education teaches us to be linear thinkers. We gain the overall idea of a thing by examining it piece by piece. Feeling or intuition is largely ignored. Education in the older societies of the east aimed at grasping an intuitional sense of the basic idea of a thing. The eastern athlete works at his event by feel, trying to grasp a sense of the entire motion. The western athlete is more likely to break down his event into a number of correlated small actions, a leg bent here, an arm crooked there, a hip turned here, a shoulder turned there. As a result, he tends to lose feel, and only constant repetition and practice allows proper action to seep into his subconscious so that eventually he can perform unthinkingly.

It is very difficult to teach someone to dance by drawing diagrams of the proper steps upon the floor, but a man who instinctively moves in rhythm to music hardly needs to be taught at all, so apt a pupil is he. The eastern musician uses only a rough notation on his sheet of music to remind him of the melody, preferring to play by feel. The more complicated method of





western musicians is represented by a double scale of notes and half notes, delineating completely both melody and harmony. This is not an apology for western methods of education, for the west produces its share of inspirational thinkers and instinctive athletes. This is only to say that the linear method of thinking, while proven effective in scientific investigation, is certainly not the only or even the best approach to be used by the individual in dealing with his surroundings. Our contacts in our daily lives are so profuse that we never can hope to understand them by trying to understand their parts. We must rely for our perceptions on an awareness of each thing achieved by an intuitional understanding of it.

Intuitive Thinking

It is often said that banking is a cold-blooded, logical business, based entirely upon reason, but one of the leading bankers in the southwest recently electrified his audience when he told how his bank processed loan applications. Oh, the paper work was done, all right, a financial statement substantiated, receipts and expenditures examined, accounts receivable assessed, a record made of the applicant's background and capability in his business, but when all these factors had been considered the question that the president always asked the examining officer was this: "What kind of feeling do you get?" If the examining officer reported a favorable feeling, the loan was made; if he stated he had mixed feelings, the loan was tabled to be reconsidered later; if he said he had negative feelings, the loan was denied. So in one of our leading financial institutions ultimate decisions are being reached on the basis of intuition rather than the reasoning power of the mind. It is interesting to note that the loss ratio of this particular bank is the lowest in the southwest.

In our society in the past, intuition simply has not been considered academically and philosophically respectable. Thus we have hardly begun to realize its possibilities. No doubt within its scope is the potential synthesis of all our more cumbersome calculations like mathematics, theology,





metaphysics, logic. When we have learned to exercise our power of choice and to leave the working out of details to a greater intelligence than is embodied in our conscious minds, we will have arrived at a position of complete psychic effectiveness.

The power of choice is inseparably allied with the power to perceive. Things influence us according to the possibilities that we see in them, and we obviously cannot make a choice concerning that which we do not see. All possibilities are inherent in every situation, but we see only those which our limited consciousness is able to perceive. The wider that consciousness, the more possibilities are apparent, and the more significant become the choices open to us. To the Supreme all possibilities are actualities. The Secret Self is engaged in creating infinite multiplicity out of its own essential oneness, and this is its delight, its inscrutable play. To the human being laid down amidst this incessant change, it is of paramount importance not to become static and to seek constant growth, so that the field of choice widens through the lifetime.

The Exercise of Divinity

The man who knows only one thing exercises no choice. He proceeds along a single path because he sees no other. All around him is an unknown forest, and to his limited vision it would be unthinkable for him to veer off the pathway before him. Knowledge illuminates. The more we understand about our environment the less strange that environment appears. The more our consciousness expands, the more likely we are to perceive the myriad pathways that lead off the road we currently are following. There are as many ways to arrive at salvation and effectiveness as there are different people. The human soul is a direct opening into the world of things from the secret presence of universal self, incomplete, yes, partially manifested, yes, embarked upon a self-seeking journey called life, and this is the drama of existence and evolution being played out upon this mortal sphere.





To choose is to exercise divinity within. It is choice alone that is indicative of higher spiritual and mental development. By it we recognize both intellect and character. The person who is able to transcend the limitations and blandishments of the sensual world stands like a colossus on the evolutionary stage of life. He has likened himself to God by uncovering essential freedom within, through deciding the direction in which he will grow. Choice always presupposes sacrifice, for one does not decide in favor of one thing without deciding against another.

Nothing is ever achieved or gained without giving up something else. It is this law of sacrifice under which all things live, by which they grow and evolve and aspire.

The acceptance and knowledge of sacrifice alleviates much pain, for when we truly understand that we can have one thing only by giving up another, we hold onto all possessions with loose hands, prepared to let them go at any time. They do not belong to us alone; they are ideas proceeding out of universal mind and therefore under the mutual ownership of everyone.

Pain And Growth

Life sometimes seems to bend us terrifically, to put us under a strain we scarcely are able to bear, to involve us in conflicts that are beyond our scope to solve; but we are what we are only because we aspire to be greater, and the obstacles and the pain we meet with in life are only the result of our efforts to break out of the encysting shell of the ego and to grow outward in effectiveness and understanding. "The Archer," writes Kahlil Gibran, "sees the mark upon the path of the Infinite, and He bends you with His might, that His arrows may go swift and far." The ends of things do not reveal themselves to the finite mind of man, are only partially available to his intuitive faculties and then only insofar as he understands that life's goals and methods are in the hands of a greater power than he. His real vocation is to fathom his relationship to this power, to develop complete faith and





trust in it, to realize that nothing rests in his own hands except the determination of the direction in which he will grow.

Choice implies freedom, and whether man is free or an automaton has long been a favorite argument of religious sects and philosophers. Any power capable of creating the world and overseeing the orderly process of evolution must know exactly where it is going and how it intends to get there. Its course cannot possibly be altered by any one of the finite minds it has created. All the events that have happened in the world must have been preordained, for only through their orderly occurrence has it been possible for life to take the direction it has taken. Yet within the absolutely rigid scope of the occurrence of these events the individual is free, because he has innate within him the power to assume any of the roles that have to be played within any event; and it is he, himself, who chooses in the end the role he will play. Since the universal self creates all things from itself it is in actual truth all things, and therefore does not consider life in terms of people but only in terms of events. Events would approximate thoughts in the mind of a supreme being, whose split into myriad manifestations would be to insure that it participated in all areas of each event in a form best suited to that participation. Thus the Secret Self permeates all events, and the countless forms it assumes, the multiplicity of masks that it dons to play its various roles, appear separate and unique only to other incompletely manifested beings, never to itself.

Freeing Psychic Energy

Our egoistic sense of separateness is an illusion deliberately fostered in our mental and psychic makeup so that we are able to perform within the scope of the kind of people we are. Yet there is no absolute decree that we must do so, for at the same time that the illusion was fostered in us, power to break it was implanted also. By recognizing our ability to condition our own consciousness we can expand that consciousness to encompass any role we





choose to play, and that is why we inherently are free and why each man carries within him power to master his own fate.

Decision looses a terrific psychic energy. It frees within us potentialities and possibilities we are not even aware of. To make up your mind is a wondrous thing. It directs you toward your mental image, sets you on the path to its realization with an energy that springs out of subterranean recesses. Whatever you do you will do twice as well if you make up your mind what you wish to accomplish. Even such a simple thing as trying to cross a street becomes easier once you make up your mind that you will not attempt it until there is a break in the traffic. You will not stamp the pavement then, apprehensively watching the approaching cars with an eye toward making a sudden spurt. You will know that such energy is wasted. You will stand patiently, serene and sure, because you have made up your mind.

Every task in life can be likened to this simple illustration.

The man who enters into activity without making up his mind what he wants to do and how he wishes to accomplish it wastes his energies considering unsuitable possibilities as he proceeds. Some people say that to make up your mind gives you tunnel vision; you never alter course because you cannot see your surroundings. But all possibilities are inherent in all situations at all times. They exist in each situation before we enter it. Only those possibilities appear to us that we are able to envisage in our minds, but the picture we have should be the result of our choice. People to whom possibilities appear other than the one they set out to accomplish are those who have not made definite decisions; they have allowed the images in their minds to change and this changing alters the situation in which they find themselves.

Decide and the Tools Are Given

Decision is such an important part of everyday living. The coach before his team in the locker room attempts to inculcate in each member of that team





a decision to win. Failure to make this decision is almost certain to result in defeat, for without it the pictures that form in the mind are too easily changed in favor of defeat when negative circumstances develop. When you decide to accomplish something you mentally toughen yourself to undergo the rigors and privations necessary to attaining the goal. This, above all, calls for tough- mindedness. The athlete who makes up his mind that he will swim the English Channel has to make up his mind at the same time that he will continue swimming, no matter how tired he gets. If he makes a decision to swim the channel and that decision does not include a knowledge of the tiredness he is bound to encounter, then he has not truly made a decision at all, and the first time tiredness seeps through to his consciousness, pictures form of not swimming the channel, and he is finished. The kind of mental picture that assures success is the kind that is set into the mind with a conviction that is unshakable, that survives all onslaughts, obstacles, detours. Such inner conviction inspires great courage and energy. It is the mental picture held by all who achieve and accomplish, who get things done. Many people think they want things, but simply do not have sufficient desire to maintain their mental image in the face of negative circumstances. One has to want something badly in order to persevere in the face of misfortune and defeat. If we accept the sidetracking of our plans as evidence that they never will be realized, then it is a certainty that we never will accomplish anything. No path is easy except one that leads downhill. If we aspire, we must climb, and climbing takes effort and sweat and a willingness to continue in the face of all difficulties. A man climbs a mountain not just because the mountain is there but because he wants to get to the top. It is this inner instinct to overcome obstacles, to rise above circumstance, to win out over all odds, that has carried life on its triumphal emergence from amoeba to spaceman.

Mental Toughness

We have to be tough with ourselves because it is easy to sink into lethargy and forget our aspirations. If we want to hitch a ride on life's express and





really go somewhere, we have to be prepared to be shaken up en route; we have to know we will undergo pain, and we have to be prepared to endure it. All of us are inclined to be too soft with ourselves. We want to be sure that we don't work too hard, that we guard against tension, but the truth is that a man makes himself strong by lifting weights, by entering conflict. We achieve physical health by exercise, by the constant use of our bodies to reach some goal. We achieve mental health by the same path, by keeping our mental efforts bent on learning, by always seeking to grow. Sleep is a panacea and one of nature's wonders, but worlds are never conquered by men who lie abed, only by those who are out in the world and doing. Men of purpose never have to decide between action and lassitude. The image in a man's mind, if it is one of accomplishment, propels him into action.

Purpose, however, is more significant than just accomplishment. Lack of purpose can destroy a man, bring sickness, alcoholism. It is purpose that holds the organism together. When that purpose disappears, the organism begins to disintegrate. Men who retire from active lives are excellent illustrations.

Puttering around the garden, playing golf, and fishing are insufficient purpose to hold a man together in his later years. The human organism was not built for enjoyment, but for accomplishment. When we focus ourselves on pleasure-seeking ends it is not long before we disintegrate both intellectually and physically; even our senses become surfeited, and we are no longer able to enjoy our pleasures. The man who works all his life toward the end of retirement usually is frustrated and confused after two or three years of enforced leisure and seeks desperately for some way to get back into harness. Usually, however, his disintegration during this period has been rapid, and he no longer can make a place for himself in the world of achievement. Then he becomes embittered and lonely, and old age really sets in. How much better if he stays on the job in the first place; if not in the same job, then in another found on retiring, so that he can continue to live each day with a purpose, so that he can feel part of the great human effort





to progress, so that his abilities and talents do not rust and disintegrate but are kept sharp by constant use.

Use or Lose

There is a law that is apparent throughout all life. Simply stated it is, "Use or lose." If we put our right arm in a cast for three months it has shriveled to almost nothing when the cast is taken off. Only months of regular exercise will restore it to normality. As we grow older and our lives become more sedentary, we cease to put regular strain on our muscles, and they become flabby and flaccid. Abdomens tend to protrude; fat gathers on hips and thighs; and if we are forced to run across the street we are out of breath and fear a heart attack. We lose our physical condition through failure to use the muscles of the body, and as a consequence we are easy prey for disease and malfunction. Regular and systematic use of our muscles prevents this, so with the more intangible parts of our natures.

We must use our courage or it deserts us; we must use our determination or it leaves us; we must exercise our power of decision or we soon find that we have none. Taking a mental stand on things is not only important to success and achievement, but is also basic to mental health. The man who never knows where he stands and allows himself to be swayed on every issue is bound to put enormous strain on his emotional makeup, for he is led from peak to valley of victory and defeat without the slightest idea of what motivates him or what causes each circumstance to be attracted to him.

Faith in oneself and one's destiny is the seed from which all decision springs. Doubt is the essence of old age and death. Cynicism, pessimism, and despair are harbingers of failure, disease, and disaster. All things spring from mental images and emotional projections, and the ability to decide, to make up one's mind, is automatic to the man who sees his unity with all creatures and his umbilical connection with the Secret Self. To be unable to make up one's mind, no matter how trivial the problem, is an act of





cowardice and contaminates the soul. To be unable to come to a decision is in fact a kind of quitting, a sort of refusal to enter conflict, and mentally dams up the flow of energy that proceeds into the individual from out of the universal, retarding, limiting, bringing about dissolution and decay. To be unable to make up one's mind implies a moral weakness. Such lethargy is not to be coddled but to be overcome. You will not conquer fear by acceding to it; only by meeting it head on; and if you do, your victory is assured, for fear itself is a coward and never stands before a direct onslaught.

Making Your Own Luck

Whatever you are afraid to do, do it, and you will be startled that you no longer are afraid. Whatever you are unable to decide, decide it, and you will be amazed how correct your decision has been. It is never the rightness or wrongness of our decisions that we are afraid of, but the fact that once we are committed to them, we must stand and fight for them. It is the shying away from conflict that renders us unable to make up our minds. It is easy to lose your temper, to loaf and be mentally lazy, to eat what you want and as much as you want, to go into debt, to feel sorry for yourself, to go down and down, to put the blame elsewhere. But it takes courage to keep your temper and to be patient, to exercise and keep your body fit, to push your business and save your money, to say no, to accept complete responsibility for your own actions, to have faith, not to worry. A sign on the wall of many football lockerroom says, "A winner never quits, and a quitter never wins." It sometimes seems that nothing more is going on in life than that nature constantly tests us to see if we are afraid. There are cycles of good and bad luck, to be sure. Every card player knows them and plays his hands accordingly. Such proverbs as "It never rains but what it pours" and "Misfortunes never come singly" are indicative of mankind's age-old recognition of streaks of good and bad fortune.

Nature deals us her crudest blows when she desires to make us grow. Once we see the logic of this, we never again will quit in the face of adversity.





When luck is running against you, that is the time to play harder, to cinch up your belt, pluck up your courage, smile, and be unafraid; that is the time to muster that little extra bit of mental alertness. Stick in there and fight. No matter how bleak the prospect, no matter how dismal the outlook, stay in there. Keep doing your very best, and above all things be unafraid. Visualize steel up your spine; call upon your inner resources for an indomitableness that will not yield. Nature is watching you; the Secret Self is watching you. Burdens and misfortunes are being placed upon your shoulders for a reason, and if you do not become scared, if you just plain stick in there and refuse to spook, you are satisfying the innermost purposes of life and soon or later you will be handed the keys to the kingdom of heaven.

True and False Action

It is not difficult to distinguish between true psychic motivation and false psychic motivation, to be able to recognize when one is following the will of the Secret Self or simply the dictates of one's own ego. Action that proceeds out of the will of the Divine is always dynamic and constructive. It is never ringed around with negative emotions and negative outlooks. It carries with it an inner conviction and absolute serenity, so that the individual knows beyond all doubt that he is following the right course. Conversely, action that comes from the ego is nearly always harassed by doubt. The ego-initiated action is always an end-gaining action. An individual performing at the behest of the ego seldom takes joy from his work or is completely engrossed in it. He seeks only the goal desired by the ego, and this end invariably is glory, riches, power, prestige, or one of the other accoutrements that bedazzle the little self.

Still another test that we may apply to the psychic motivation of our actions is whether or not they are effective. Action that is motivated by the Secret Self invariably is effective. The individual performing under universal will is irresistible, doing something that must be done. On the other hand, action that is performed under the impulsion of the ego rarely is effective and then





but for that moment that ego-will coincidentally parallels divine will. Such an occurrence is rare indeed, but when it happens the individual is carried to dizzying heights with an absolutely erroneous idea of how it all happened. He credits his achievement to the use of his ego-will, and so he continues to exert it. In consequence it is not long before he makes an abrupt descent to the place where he started or even below it, becomes a picture of complete confusion and absolute frustration and knows not which way to turn. Such men have been known to commit suicide.

They are the ones who suddenly seem to lose talent and ability, turn to alcohol and narcotics. But sometimes, if humility becomes ingrained before complete disintegration sets in, they find understanding and are able to remake their lives from the proper psychic position.

The General Manager Is Upstairs

Jim was a high-spirited, strong-willed young man, and when he was discharged from the army after World War II, he was offered a television job in a west coast city. Jim was ambitious, and vowed to rise to head his station, then to make it the leader in its market. He worked hard, for he wanted prestige and money, and within five years he had attained both. He became general manager of the television station, and it became the leader in its market.

During this period, of course, the entire television industry mushroomed. It grew ten times in size, and those employed in it were carried upward in the process.

Then competition set in. Talent was recruited from advertising agencies, radio stations, motion pictures studios, the Broadway stage. Jim watched this influx of new faces and resolved to be better than all, to make more money, to be the leader. He worked around the clock, but nevertheless things began to go badly.





No matter how well he laid his plans, something always upset them. No matter how carefully he thought out a process, some unknown factor always cropped up and spoiled it. He began to think he was unlucky. People whom he was positive were inferior often bested him by what seemed an amazing stroke of fortune. He grew bitter, suspicious and hostile to associates. Two years later, he was fired.

One day, when his spirits were at their lowest ebb and he had about given up, he came across a book that depicted the joys of surrendering one's will to universal will, and since he was about to give up anyway, he decided to try this. He was astounded at the peace and serenity that came to him from the simple act of psychological submission. He took a humble job in a new television station, started on the road back.

His friends noticed the change in him. He had ceased being an agitator. He no longer undertook action for the primary reason of getting something done, but now seemed to do things through an inner joy in their actual doing. There was about him a quality of tolerance and understanding, of humility, that made his presence on the team a delight to all. Within a few months he was given a responsible job; within two years he headed the station. The title, "General Manager," no longer is on Jim's door, though. Asked why not, he replies, "The General Manager is upstairs."

The Eternal Source

Lecomte Du Nouy wrote, "Let every man remember that the destiny of mankind is incomparable and let him above all never forget that the divine spark is in him and him alone and that he is free to disregard it, to kill it, or to come closer to God by showing his eagerness to work with Him and for Him." This, of course, is the exact psychic position that we must strive for if we would lead an effective and enlightened life. The knowledge of our eternal source and our subsequent identification with it leads us into actions and attitudes that have a broader and more universal viewpoint than any





possible to the egoistic self. Our power of decision enables us to grow in any direction that we choose, and once we have shucked off the limiting and restricting presence of the surface self, we then are able to expand into a kind of cosmic perception that enables us to perform all work intuitively and with an effectiveness and skill heretofore denied us.

You may be sure that you will not be a victim of lethargy when you surrender your life to the Secret Self. Instead, you will become much more dynamic. The meaningless pattern of your human existence will be altered completely, and you will come to see the invisible shape of your destiny. When the veil is lifted at last, you will find that the desire to hasten or retard or change events has gone; what will be will be, and that is enough. Just to be able to recognize that there is a greater plan enables one to abdicate from any attempt to run it. This does not take one out of the arena, it plunges one in more deeply. All that is sacrificed is the limited view of the surface self. Your outer mien may be full of action and thunder and dynamics, but inwardly you are serene, sure about all things, because, as Trimalchio says, "Our Mother, the earth, is in the middle, made round like an egg, and has all good things in herself, like a honeycomb."

Conditioning the Subconscious

As long as we are focused in the sensory area of our awareness, we are never master of our own house, for our true motivations spring out of subterranean areas that we are not aware of and do not control. That is why people often are unable to achieve results through positive thinking. The subconscious always directs us; the conscious mind is only its agent. The more self-sufficient the conscious mind seems, the more it is used as a tool by the subconscious. You cannot issue orders to the subconscious; that is the wrong psychic approach. The subconscious must perceive, then accept. It does not respond to coercion. But even though the conscious mind cannot order the subconscious about, it can condition it to react differently. If a man is





fearful, he cannot make himself brave by an act of will only by conditioning his subconscious to promote feelings of bravery in him.

For this reason periods of meditation are very important. Through them we can change our awareness of prosperity, health, and happiness as the conscious mind impinges a conditioning quality upon the subconscious. We can choose consciously the path to follow, but only the long lines of it. Our daily choices are enforced in us by the subconscious, for we always act and think intuitively and instinctively. If we are displeased with our actions and our circumstances, we must condition the subconscious to inspire in us different thoughts and different actions. This power of auto-conditioning is available to all. We can accomplish it by daily periods of meditation or simply by keeping within our consciousness at all times an awareness of the thing that we want to become. Realize this: when the chips are flying, we have to go with the personality and sense of self that already has been installed in the subconscious, for in times of action all our thoughts and movements are instinctive.

Facing Hidden Facts

It takes firm-heartedness to face the fact that you have chosen every circumstance and thing in your life, not consciously, of course, but subconsciously. A man who is sick usually is appalled at the idea that he has chosen to be sick, dumbfounded at the effrontery of anyone suggesting that he can get well by simply choosing to be well. If somebody explains the conditioning quality of positive thinking, he sometimes tries it for a time but usually without visible results, for he thinks positively negatively, is telling himself that he is well while he knows that he is sick. A man can become well by choosing to become well, but he seldom becomes so the moment after making his choice. It first is necessary for him to embark upon a program of conditioning his consciousness into awareness of health. He has become sick because his consciousness picked up an awareness of sickness, and this must be cast out, replaced, and the task will not be





accomplished in a day. Curiously, other persons sometimes have more effect on our subconscious than we ourselves do. A good hypnotist often is able to effect amazing cures. These are usually temporary, however, because the hypnotist-instilled idea is soon dissipated and replaced by the prompter that caused illness in the first place. The individual's conscious mind put the sickness prompter in the subconscious and will continue to do so until the pattern of thinking is changed.

Grasping Shadows

There is no short and easy road to reconditioning your subconscious. Hypnotism and psychoanalysis are no panaceas. The reconditioning can be done only by yourself, and it takes concentration and continued effort; but there is always the great consolation that in the end you will be master of your own life. It is curious how often the things that we set our minds to evade us. It sometimes seems that the mere act of focusing our attention upon some objective causes that objective to become impossible of accomplishment.

Follow a shadow, it still flies you; Seem to fly it, it will pursue: So court a mistress, she denies you; Let her alone; she will court you. —Ben Jonson

There is a deep underlying psychological reason why our conscious purposes are often defeated, and that is because they often are at odds with our subconscious purposes. If we fail, it is because we subconsciously wish for failure, even though our conscious minds seem to desire success above all things. But the conscious mind of itself can do nothing; it is always in the grip of the subconscious. It can only condition the subconscious and thereby receive its cooperation in the accomplishment of conscious objectives. All decisions are made subconsciously, and if we do not fight them, they are made swiftly and easily. Attempting to make our choices consciously in the heat of action only sets up conflict between the conscious





mind and the subconscious mind, and in the end the choice is made by the subconscious anyway. If the choices made by the two minds are opposed, then we may see failure growing out of our efforts at success, or illness growing out of our efforts at health, or hate growing out of our efforts at love.

The sphere of effectiveness that the conscious mind has over the subconscious is this: by it we can choose consciously to become the sort of people we would like to be. We can become courageous and energetic and loyal and trustworthy and full of love and kindness and tolerance by the simple use of conscious conditioning methods, by concentrating our attention on the things we would like to become, by allowing these impressions to seep down to subconscious levels via our imagination. If we do this continually and with regularity, sooner or later we begin to act and think in just the way that our consciousness is focused upon. We then are able to behave in every situation instinctively and naturally, in the manner we always have desired. We literally have remade ourselves in the image of our desires through focusing our attention upon that image and allowing it to seep down into the subconscious. We are able to act and think according to a sense of self that we have made up in our minds. Our power of choice stems from our power to become, and we are always a reflection of an image that we carry in our minds. We can become anything we desire by changing our psychological viewpoint.

Clash of Opposites

To have a mind is a wondrous thing, but a responsible thing too. Rudyard Kipling wrote, "There are forty million reasons for failure, but not a single excuse." And when we have come to a realization of the liberating and creative nature of our minds, we soon are made aware that we are finding in the world about us the images projected within consciousness. Take the time and have the courage to face the fact of the power of your choice. You have decided everything that has come into your life by taking a mental





stand about it, by allowing that stand to take form and shape in your subconscious, by your willingness to accept it. If you are rich, you have accepted an awareness of abundance; if you are poor, you have accepted an awareness of poverty; if you are well and vigorous, you have accepted an awareness of health; if you are sick, you have accepted an awareness of illness.

All of life is the clashing of opposites, the black and white of extremes, the gray area in between. High, low, broad, narrow, dark, light, strength, weakness, always we choose between them; and through our choices we make ourselves into the kind of people we become and shape the events and circumstances of our lives. No one else is responsible at all, only ourselves. Choice is always with us. We make it, and thereby decide our lives and our fate.





Chapter 8: Overcoming Opposition

THE world is populated by many different kinds of people. The little girl stripping petals from a daisy in quest of a future husband while she recites the well-known chant is like each of us as he stands at the threshold of life and seeks his destiny. "Rich man, poor man, beggar man, thief, doctor, lawyer, merchant, chief." Which shall I be? Some become merchants, others manufacturers, some teachers, others artists, some warriors, and the world appears different to each, for what he sees there prompts him in his choice, dictates each step of his way. The warrior sees opposition. To him the world is girded around with opposing forces, and in the clash and resolution of these forces he seeks to find his role.

Competitiveness and conflict come from perceiving obstacles. Sensing hostility in the environment makes every man a warrior in a psychological sense. No matter the area he has chosen, whether schoolroom or battlefield, mercantile store or library, each encounters opposition in everything he does, for it is by the stress and strain of conflict and the resolution of forces and ideas that the evolution of life itself is taking place on earth.

Opposition Makes for Growth

Opposition is the natural environment of life. Remove opposition from a man's surroundings, and he shortly withers and dies. A muscle grows strong by exercising it. Calluses protect the hand that daily performs hard work. The mind that is used constantly becomes alert and facile. But when we are unopposed, we flounder and are frustrated, and our organism goes to pieces through lack of intent and purpose. We grow by meeting obstacles and overcoming them. By this effort and aspiration, we are refined into better persons, into more intelligent and aware beings than we ever could become if we vegetated in a completely benign environment. When we realize that opposition is important to growth, then we learn to seek it constantly, not in





the sense of falsifying it, but rather in looking about to find out where it already exists, and then, by the development of insight and awareness, to overcome it.

Nobody ever broke down a wall by running headlong into it. When we are opposed it is always by inscrutable and implacable forces. All opposition is blind because our own eyes are blinded. Once we have seen the truth about opposition, that opposition no longer will be there. Our efforts should not be bent upon breaking down a wall but upon raising our consciousness so that we are able to perceive methods of egress and ingress. Some people meet opposition enthusiastically and without hostility; those who do not are either broken by it or eventually turn and run. Hate, hostility, and resentment blind our eyes to the sort of thing that opposes us. In such a psychological state we never can see the truth about an obstacle, and its inscrutability eventually will defeat us. You cannot throw yourself against the world and expect anything but defeat and despair.

Emotional Blind Spots

All obstacles are not in their truest sense obstacles at all but merely mental blocks in the mind of the person who perceives them. He overcomes them not by opposing them but by attempting to understand them. In the end all obstacles are reduced to one—a false sense of self. To overcome opposition we must seek first for self- control and enlightenment as to the thing that opposes us. If it is a friend who competes for a job, we will neither gain the job nor keep the friend if we allow feelings of hostility to develop within us. Such emotional blocks blind us to the true nature of the job and the best way to go about getting it; they close our eyes to the qualities in our friend which might enable him to hold and perform the job as well or better than ourselves.

Recognizing that opposition is really a block in our understanding is the biggest step in overcoming obstacles. Once we know what we have to do,





it is fairly easy to take the necessary action. Doubt and confusion produce no work. The made up mind, even if made up erroneously, at least gets the job done, is dynamic and creative and at work in the world. Opposition surrounds the man who cannot make up his mind, but doors appear in blank walls for the man who comes to a decision.

I shoot the hippopotamus With bullets made of platinum Because if I use leaden ones His hide is sure to flatten 'em.

—Hilaire Belloc

Willingness to Enter Conflict

There is a right and wrong way to do all things, but we do not necessarily choose the right way the first time we set about doing something. The immersion of the individual in events enables him to come to an understanding of those events, but if he does not enter into them, if he stands aside and attempts to view them from a distance, it is extremely unlikely that he ever will come to understand them at all. He will arrive at only an academic grasp of what is happening. He will have to measure the thing he is thinking about by some past experience, and since that past experience can have only the remotest bearing on the thing he now attempts to analyze, it will be most difficult for him to see its real relationship and potentiality. We get to know the things we are attempting to master only by doing them. No amount of teaching or studying ever made a craftsman. Whatever you wish to do, do it, and you will find your skill increase. The steps to mastery lead up a long hill replete with obstacles, and each when met and overcome increases your understanding. The job to be done has a right way to do it, and the right way to do it is made apparent by performance, and performance involves a willingness to enter into conflict, to meet opposition without fear, hostility, or resentment.

The quality most necessary in the conquest of life is courage. It is very difficult to undertake any dynamic action unless there is resident in the person a boldness that refuses to be intimidated by obstacles. There are three





principal reactions possible to the human organism when faced by danger. It can run; it can fight; or it can freeze. We see evidence of all three in the animal kingdom. The lion faced by danger fights; the antelope faced by danger runs; the possum faced by danger freezes. Such reactions are usually all present in the same person. The one that is triggered when he is faced by danger depends upon his emotional conditioning and his perception of truth. If we run from danger it is obvious we have given in to fear. But the person who is frozen has given in to fear just as much as the person who runs away. However, few people run away today. We have been taught that fear is bad and must be overcome. Society admires the man of courage, and our fear of others considering us cowards usually is greater than our fear of dangerous circumstances. In the face of danger, the average person is rooted to the spot, mesmerized by the fear that permeates him. He could not possibly react in a worse manner. At least the man who runs away lives to fight another day, but the man who cannot either fight or run can only be destroyed.

Facing Fear

In our modern society each man is engaged in a constant bout with fear. He must work to provide a living, and the fear is always with him that he will not earn enough for himself and his family. He usually is employed by an industrial colossus in which he is a mere cipher on the payroll, and since he cannot help but perceive his dispensability, insecurity constantly haunts him. He sees that he neither called himself into existence nor can he stay his eventual death, and because he cannot see beyond these ends of existence he turns his psychological face from any consideration of his spiritual side. He usually lives out his life with his awareness fronted in the ego, and as a consequence he forever is comparing himself with others. He is either better or worse but never equal, and so he is either patting himself on the back or berating himself for being inferior. Though fear is his constant companion he often fancies he has overcome it because he does not run away; but the





fear remains and announces its presence by ulcers, high blood pressure, heart trouble, arthritis, cancer.

If we do not want to run away from danger and if we do not want to be frozen by it, then our only alternative is to fight it, to face it and allow our own particular dynamic to work out the overcoming of it. This involves above all things conquering fear, for when emotion permeates body and brain, the individual is unable to think; he closes himself around with a shell through which the true essence of the dangerous situation cannot possibly penetrate. He isolates himself from his own subconscious, freezes or runs away.

Conquering fear means to subordinate fear, to force it out of the level of awareness so that the psyche is free to appraise the situation, so that the individual consciousness may penetrate the essence of the situation confronting it and perceive its meaning independent of the ego. When a man does this, he is able to take action against his dangerous situation in such a manner as to reduce its threat to nothing. Take the lion tamer. As a novice he steps into the cage and experiences the frozenness that comes with fear. He would not be in the cage in the first place if he had not already overcome the running away reaction, but now he must overcome his frozenness. He looks into the great beast's eyes and is mesmerized. He can barely bring his limbs to move in response to the dictates of his mind. But as the weeks and months go by and he is constantly in the cage with the lion, he begins to understand it and the barriers between the animal's subconscious and his own are lowered. Then he comes to an instinctive understanding of the lion, and the lion becomes aware of this and follows his orders docilely. There comes a day when stepping into the cage and putting the lion through its tricks no longer involves any danger at all. He has become so skilled in perception of the true relationship between himself and the lion and has so disciplined fear that he performs the task of running the lion as easily as he drives his automobile. No matter the situations that seem to imperil you, you can overcome all; you can act in the midst of them with great bravery,





with an otherworldly boldness if only you will squeeze fear out of your consciousness, recognizing that it proceeds out of the ego and must be surmounted before any obstacle can be overcome.

Increasing Understanding

Marcus Aurelius wrote, "Do not think that what is hard for thee to master is impossible for man; but if a thing is possible and proper to man, deem it attainable by thee." In order to reduce each obstacle to its proper size we have to grow. We only meet an obstacle in the first place because of some smallness in our nature, and when we have gotten rid of that smallness we will have gotten rid of the obstacle too. All obstacles are in actual truth illusions, and to the extent that we are deluded by them is indicated a side of our nature that needs more maturity and understanding. Generally, we only recognize opposition when we fail to pass beyond a certain point with our methods of action. If a bridge lies before us and we seek to cross it, we recognize opposition when a barrier is put in our path and a man asks us for a toll. Then we see very clearly that we must pay a price for our desire. Each of us, as he moves along without opposition, considers that he has evolved a formula that will make his path serene. There is no such formula, and no path will be serene for long. We are all sailors on a stormy sea that appears to be uncharted, but to some higher knowing mind the depths and the deeps are specifically known. Each of us sails this gigantic ocean according to his understanding.

All men are created equal in potential, but at any particular stage of their development the primary thing observable about them is their absolute inequality. Each is shorter or taller or fatter or leaner or smarter or bolder or more vigorous and seems to have no counterpart. Though we all set forth on life's journey with the same potential, present development of that potential is an individual matter; and the opposition that confronts us as we move from hour to hour of our temporal span is directly indicative of our understanding. It is what we cannot do or be or see that comes into our life





as a problem. If our problems revolve around love, it is because we cannot love. If our problems revolve around success, it is because we are insecure. If our problems revolve around health, it is because we are spiritually and emotionally repressed. Always we seek to surmount the problems in our subconscious, and we generally do this by any means possible, sometimes creating the most fantastic illusions in order to substantiate our position. If we are unsuccessful, for example, we create a world of mean and capricious people whose sole purpose is to defeat our particular aims. If we are unloved, we relate by the hour the number of times we have done things for people and they have repaid us by ignoring us. If we are unhealthy, we recount at great length the tremendous drama of our struggle against the countless bugs that attack our weak and ineffectual organs. If we are fat, we think everybody else eats more and stays thin. If we are poor, we think everybody else works less and makes more money. If we are weak, we envy the strong, but seldom have the courage to strengthen our minds and our bodies by exposing them to tension and pain.

Decision Determines Growth

In every obstacle lies the key to another level of awareness. Until we find the key, we cannot grow and our perception is ringed around with barriers. A man looks at a hurdle and decides whether or not he can leap over it. In that decision he determines his fate. He may look at the hurdle and decide that he cannot leap over it no matter how high it is. He may look at the hurdle and decide that he cannot leap over it at that particular height, but could if it were lower. He may look at the hurdle and think that he could leap over it if it were twice as high. And according to his mental conception his trial will be. We are all on trial in life.

Problems are posed to each of us, and we either face them or we don't but if we face them our growth is assured. Some people appear to conquer their problems easier than others, but this appearance sometimes is misleading. The enlightened man does not spread his troubles about. He keeps them to





himself, preferring to create impressions of control and serenity. He has the inward realization that all people are equally troubled, that each has the same number of problems, perhaps on different levels, but equally important, nonetheless.

The most psychologically sound philosophy is a religious philosophy because it recognizes that life is aspiration, seeking to grow beyond its present understanding toward a goal that is as limitless as space. No man stands alone on the top of his mountain, no matter how small that mountain be. He is sustained and energized by a power beyond him, which in the end he must surrender to, which he must seek to express and effectuate upon the earth. What is going on in the universe stretches far beyond the imagination of the individual. We are in the grip of a power that knows exactly where it is going, that uses us as instruments to execute its will in the world. But the ennobling and heartening fact is this, that the individual may become anything he desires, may fit into any conception he is capable of conceiving, for no man is limited to what he appears to be, but has innate within him a quality that enables him to become anything he is capable of envisaging. He may reach out and touch the stars, for his creator can, and he is his creator, part and parcel, no different from at all, lacking only in understanding.

Destiny And Understanding

If a man opposes his will to events, he is opposing only his mental blocks. That which seems to be opposition, when truly perceived, is not opposition after all. Life is proceeding toward some great end. Nothing is small or unimportant in the achievement of that end. The pinpoint of a diamond may support a thousand revolving tons, and the individual is just such a support for his creator. The will of the Supreme prevails, and man serves it, but man is a manifestation of the Supreme, and therefore can alter his destiny. He can change what he is by taking thought. He can change what he will be by determining the direction of his growth. The will of universal mind is a will toward enlightenment. The Secret Self has incarnated in each being and





seeks through that particular manifestation to add to its self-knowledge. A man does not exist to satisfy his senses or his ego, but has been created and put upon the earth to find himself, to grow into awareness and self-knowledge. All the obstacles and events of life are for this purpose alone. It is not money we serve or pleasure or vanity but an urge within us to grow, to become more than we are, to find our true selves and to achieve dominion over the circumstances around us.

Fate assigns to each man a personal destiny based upon his understanding. He may alter that destiny by altering his understanding, but he cannot change it by fighting it with the vain weapons of ego-will. Oedipus, in Sophocles' tragedy, strives with all the effort of his ego-will to escape his doom, and in so doing takes the very steps that eventually bring it about. A man serves false gods when he serves the senses and ego-desires. Following these false masters eventually leads him into a blind alley, where he either destroys himself or in some other manner courts tragedy. The Secret Self has placed the delusion of individual ego in us, but not so we will tilt at windmills, like Don Quixote.

The delusion of ego-self has been given us in order that we might grow from the knowledge of a part to the knowledge of the whole and in so doing aid the Secret Self in its ultimate ascension out of matter. Providence combines predestination and human freedom for the reason that all things are the Divine and the will of the Divine is free. Lost in ego-sense, however, the individual is bound by the terms of a personal destiny based on sensual reaction. He can alter his life only by altering himself, and as long as he clings to the ego as knowledge of self, he serves the will of the Supreme as he serves a master. He does not know this, of course. He fights and rails against the blows of fate. He peers out from under suspicious brows at a world that seems to be his enemy. He seeks to conquer, to control, and failing to do so is convinced that a conspiracy is afoot to thwart his desires.





The Tempering Process

Even as Oedipus brings about his doom by struggling against it with his ego-will, so Aeneas in Virgil's Aeneid fulfills his destiny with honor and reward by submitting to the will of God. Aeneas was divinely appointed to bring the Trojan race to Italy and found the Roman Empire, and in this appointment was to be an instrument of the Gods. He was tempted to evade his mission, but finally accepted it, and with divine will as his guide brought a golden age of Roman law and peace to the world. These two classical characters, Oedipus and Aeneas, illustrate the age-old dilemma of man, whether to serve himself and his sensual nature in the world or to seek beyond himself for a guiding principle that is infinite and eternal. The path of Oedipus is the path of pain and frustration. The path of Aeneas is the path of enlightenment and serenity. Yet the ego is so strong in us that nearly every man chooses the path of pain and frustration. He has identified himself falsely with a vanity that demands recognition. He wants applause, fame, money, and he makes gods of these instead of the Secret Self in whose purposeful hands all things lie. Still, no man escapes the tempering influence of conflict and pain. No matter how far along the path of enlightenment he has traveled, he still pursues occasional blind alleys at the behest of the ego, still carries about in the subterranean recesses of his psyche many delusions and blind spots that prompt him to move in wrong directions, to adopt attitudes that are opposed to truth. Inevitably, he meets pain and frustration, but if he has come far enough on the path of enlightenment to recognize these symptoms for what they are, then he does not endlessly beat his fists against walls that will not yield, and recognizes as soon as he meets the pain that a block has been encountered in his understanding.

It is not learning, grace, or gear, Nor easy meat and drink, But bitter pinch of pain and fear That makes Creation think.

-Rudyard Kipling





The Psychological or Spiritual World

There is a power of extrasensory perception inherent in each of us which we can call upon for enlightenment when opposition appears to have brought us to a dead end. The enormous psychic self which our surface minds are tied to permeates all things and all situations, so that we can penetrate the true nature of our opposition by a kind of mystic and occult process. Dr. Rhine's parapsychology laboratory at Duke University has proved the existence of the mind's extrasensory powers. Many thousands of documented cases of Edgar Cayce's psychic ability also have proved that a door occasionally opens in the opaque barrier between the individual and universal mind and allows an inner perception of things beyond space and time and limitation.

Such a man is Peter Hurkos. Hurkos is a modest Hollander who successfully predicted in 1959 that the Los Angeles Dodgers would win the National League pennant, when all authoritative preseason predictions had them destined for the second division after they had wound up next to last the year before. Hurkos claims to be eighty-seven per cent accurate in his predictions and has the proof to substantiate his claims. "I have a gift of God," he says. He has been hired by police departments all over the world to track down escaped criminals, and his record has been astounding. He has been employed by business firms as a sort of security officer, checking the books simply by handling them, able to pinpoint any discrepancy through his feelings. The psychic ability of this amazing man has opened a door into the unknown, makes more apparent than ever the coming ascendancy of mind over matter, reveals that the most fascinating conquests in the years ahead will be in mental realms and the study of consciousness.

Dr. Haldane wrote in Science and Philosophy, "Nature just mocks at us when we attempt to divorce her from conscious perception. There is no such thing as a physical world apart from consciousness. It is true that Berkeley and Hume showed by reasoning that has never been shaken that if the





physical world were real in the sense assumed by Newton, we could never come to know of its existence. What we interpret as physically determined is only what is imperfectly seen. It is thus only an imperfectly revealed world that we have taken for a material world. There is no escape from the conclusion that behind the appearances of a physical or biological world we are in the presence of a psychological or spiritual world."

When we give first credence to the physical world, we give substantiality to an illusion. When we sweat and fume at obstacles, it is because we are unable to recognize that they are mental concepts and that they can only be altered in our own minds. All the great mystics have realized this mistaken focus of man's consciousness. Swedenborg stated that there are two beings within us, an inner being of true perception and action and an external being of reaction. If, for lack of a lucid apprehension of his inner being, a man allows bodily reaction to dominate his life, all his powers become absorbed in the use of external senses; and the inner being, the being of true perception and true action, gradually perishes. By subordinating the external being of reaction to an inner quality of light and serenity and divine purpose a man's false duality is solidified into unity with his creator and he arrives at the pinnacle of his effectiveness as an individual. The secret of the philosopher's stone is that unity is the mark of the Absolute. When we fully realize this, we come to an understanding of the mystic bond that exists between ourselves and each obstacle we meet. That thing separate from ourselves which appears to oppose us is not separate from ourselves at all, but is permeated by the same spirit, is energized by the same principle that energizes us, and if we only are able to look within the depths of our own nature, we eventually are bound to see the truth of each obstacle, and when we do, it will disappear.

TO KNOW IS TO SEE Henry Miller wrote, "The majority of men are prisoners of instinct. A small number attain to the level of abstraction, with the emergence of which society may be said to begin. It is from this level that the laws, the arts, and all social creations emerge. Specialism is the gift





of intuition, which permits man to see the inner as well as the outer in all its ramifications. Intuition, consequently, is the most satisfactory and adequate, the highest form of knowing. To know is to see." It is amazing how much we can accomplish when we allow our subconscious minds to perform the work. It is equally amazing how difficult it is to do the simplest task when we go about it with our conscious minds. There is an elusive quality about life that makes it gossamer to the conscious mind. The microscope reveals another world but yields no secrets of that world. We hold an object in our hands and peer at it with all our attention focused upon it, but what is revealed to us about it is but the merest suggestion of its totality, barely indicative of the infinite qualities hidden from us by the very nature of our conscious examination. We have no trouble walking along a two-foot path when we do not think about it, but put that two- foot path across a hundredfoot gorge and we begin to think about each step. Chances then are very good that in crossing we will tumble off the bridge and fall into the ravine below.

We have to learn to trust our subconscious to do things naturally at the behest of a principle that is greater than our surface mind. Reason is not to be trusted because it does not know enough about what it is dealing with. The complete knowledge about all things rests in universal mind, and this knowledge is within us. If we learn to call upon this intelligence to deal with each of our problems, we soon find that there is no such thing as an insurmountable obstacle. We have within us a resource that enables us to penetrate the block in our understanding that caused the obstacle in the first place. Have you examined your own life lately for the place where your understanding is blocked? It is easy to recognize. Do you find the same situation repeating itself with monotonous regularity? Do you sometimes feel that you are traveling around the perimeter of a circle, over and over? Like a man lost in a snowstorm, each of us eventually comes across his own tracks in life, for the law of living is that we must cover the same ground until our understanding concerning it is complete.





Psychic Awareness

People object to pain and suffering being instituted in a world that was made by a loving God, but the master intelligence that has created all, permeates all, and seeks through countless differentiations of its own being for manifold expression of its infinite and eternal nature. Pain is the path by which it grows and has no other significance. Pain is related to pleasure only as pleasure represents the absence of pain. Things that feel good make us static. Pleasure is the earmark of self-satisfaction. He whose aim in life is the seeking of pleasure has by that very attitude stunted his spiritual growth. The Supreme sees the goal along the path of the infinite and uses each of us to attain it. Our brains and bodies and hearts and minds and egos are instruments of a greater intelligence and will; and in that greater intelligence and will we have our true identity, not in the surface mind and ego at all.

Basic in the spiritual realization that comes to a man when he has achieved the proper psychic balance between ego and Secret Self is the knowledge that he and God are one. This claiming to be God is mystical and should not be confused with factual language. A man does not suddenly come to the realization that he is God with any kind of implication that he personally is in charge of the universe. The God that he speaks of is defined by the limited semantics of language. The God that he knows himself to be is a mystical life force that he allows to use him. Any attempt by himself to act upon the world from the position of God immediately defeats itself, for he cannot coerce things to a personal end without separating himself from the Supreme and acting in the ego, thereby losing the psychic position from which his knowledge first sprang.

The world is not here to be used by people who attain psychic illumination; it is here as a field of action for the working out of the expression of the Secret Self. The man who is able to achieve illumination simply comes into position as knower. By subordinating his ego and surface self to the workings of a greater mind and being, he achieves effectiveness and





serenity, but he does not change the world. The world is what it is because of what it must become, and it was what it once was because of what it had to be now. The egotistic and vain action of men carries with it a sense of personal responsibility and impending disaster. There are wars and rumors of wars, there are economic crises and political crises. There are plagues and diseases and crimes. Men run about, hurry with this and that, convinced that disaster can be staved off only by their individual and heroic efforts. If there is any sense or meaning to life at all, no philosophy could be farther from the truth. The intelligence that reveals itself in the design of a snowflake, in the photosynthesis of green and growing things, in the complex biochemistry of living protoplasm, is in charge of the world and of life, and destiny and purpose can be left in its sure hands. It is not our position to rant and rail against fate and circumstance, and to save the world from disaster. It is ours to understand, to attempt to penetrate the meanings of existence so that we can grow into higher levels of consciousness and thereby become better instruments for the manifestation of the Secret Self. If we take this very great and exciting step, we fulfill the primary commandment of life.

Creativeness becomes the guiding principle of the enlightened life. The man who places himself in the hands of the Supreme soon realizes that the work to be done through him will be unique because he is a unique instrument. He will not attack his tasks; he will listen and allow the work to be done. If he lets the ego control or originate, he defeats his purpose, for he cannot serve two masters. The creative urge prods so deeply at some people that they must abandon all to serve it, and in the serving of it they find spiritual enlightenment. They go each day to the fount of selfhood, rededicate themselves as instruments, let universal mind work through them.

Creative Work Is A Prayer

Harry worked as a bank clerk, and in his late twenties was aware of a gnawing dissatisfaction with life. He thought it was because he wasn't





getting ahead, and he certainly felt that he had little talent for his job. Day after day he arose at the same hour, fixed his breakfast in his small apartment, took the bus to work, sat at a small desk behind a low iron railing, ate his lunch at the same restaurant, returned home at night to an evening of reading before going to bed. The monotony of this existence, its lack of creativity, palled on him. He became anti-social, was irritable and resentful to those about him. Returning home from work one day, he sprinted after a departing bus, slipped, fell under the wheels. Both legs were crushed, had to be amputated. When Harry returned to full consciousness after weeks of hovering near death and learned how the world had tumbled about his shoulders, he exhibited a strange reaction. Instead of being overcome by despair, he actually seemed happy. When asked about it, he replied, "I don't really know why, but for some reason I feel that now I can really be myself. I've lost part of my physical body, but gained something else, I think."

After Harry was discharged from the hospital he took a cottage at the beach where he lived on a small income derived from insurance. He began to write. He sat all day in a chair, propped up before a typewriter, and turned out reams of copy. After a while, some of it was published. Within three years, he was comfortably augmenting his income. Even more marked than his success as a writer was his transformation as an individual. He was radiant. His clear eyes focused far away as he spoke of what his creativeness meant to him.

"It's religious," he said. "Like praying, I think. It's like being visited each day by a supreme mind that works through you because it needs you to do a particular work. I sit here all day in my little house, apparently all alone, but I must tell you that I feel more needed now than I ever have felt before in my life."

He gestured toward the manuscript scattered around the room. "All this has been done through me. It doesn't matter whether people think it's great or mediocre or even poor. It has been done by a power greater than I am, and





this power works through me." The joy on Harry's face was testimony to the tremendous spiritual transformation that had taken place within him. "I lost everything," he continued, "my job, my health, my legs, but in losing them I found something of far greater importance. I learned that material things, even limbs of the body, are unimportant. The main thing in life is that a man should awaken to his true self and serve that self all his hours. This I have been privileged to do." He laughed then and showed his humor was still with him. "But I don't recommend that you cut off your legs to do it."

INDOMITABLENESS

In every conflict there are a few people who exhibit staying power, and this staying power nearly always represents the difference between the champion and the also-ran. Boldness of spirit and tenacity of purpose attend the man who acts in accord with his own nature. Confusion destroys purpose. The man who takes a stand clears away doubt and is able to act on his problem in harmony with all sides of his nature. He gets things done. His optimistic good nature survives in the face of all odds. Despair and gloom find no handholds on his soul; he casts them out of his nature by the simple psychological decision to perform at the behest of the will of the Secret Self.

Everyone cheers the underdog. A man who refuses to quit, who keeps on trying in the face of defeat, who does his best against superior forces, unloosens within us a sympathetic chord that is tied deep to subconscious racial memories. We all are aware that life is not easy, that the lessons it teaches are learned through pain and tension, and we recognize that the tempered stuff of which the enlightened man is made has been subjected to fire, that he only has survived at all through courage and perseverance. Greater than courage is tenacity, the willingness to stick in there and keep trying. By this patient and determined positioning of ourselves in life, barred doors eventually open and stone walls dissolve. A drop of water





persistently applied wears away granite. Tender flowers lift their petals to the sun through solid concrete. Nothing resists persistent effort, and tenacity is the sine qua non of achievement.

We must not let circumstances influence our thinking. The appearance of obstacles must not cause us to lose heart. We must have faith in our basic position, know that we are capable of doing anything and being anything we can visualize. The same animating presence is within us as is within every obstacle, and we need only understand our true relationship with each in order to perform effectively. An inner knowing is necessary to effective action. We cannot even reach down and pick up a piece of paper unless we first visualize the action in our mind, with complete surety that we can perform it. This inner knowing is compounded of equal parts of faith and intuition. The image is born of intuition and faith holds it in the mind. Our development as individuals only comes when we encounter opposition. Recognizing this, we will find ourselves thankful for our times of pressure and pain, for then we are being urged to higher consciousness.

No Endeavor Is in Vain

Opposition comes to every man who aspires. By the mark of the encountered obstacle, he realizes a time for growing is at hand. He does not turn away from the obstacle; he does not assault it or treat it as if it is not there. The ostrich hides its head from impending danger; the possum topples over and plays dead; but the enlightened man neither turns away from the fact nor ceases in his effort. Patiently, with a persistence that never tires, he examines his own mind and consciousness to determine where it is that his understanding is blocked away from true perception of the encountered obstacle. He will grow because he must, and when his period of growth is over, he will find himself beyond the obstacle; looking back along the path he has traveled he will not even find it there, for what we know seems simple when understanding has been achieved.





There are a thousand reasons for not doing things, and each one is valid if accepted. When we undertake a new venture or attempt a new course of action, we find obstacles to success at every hand if we choose to look for them. Getting the job done is not life's primary aim. Each task is only a test of human aspiration and self- knowledge. Raising human consciousness to constantly higher levels is the primary purpose of nature. Material ends are secondary, side-effects rather than goals. It is not so important to succeed in the eyes of the world as it is to attempt something bigger and greater than we have ever done. From this test, expanded consciousness comes, no matter the physical fate of the venture. No one ventures without reward.

No endeavor is in vain;
Its reward is in the doing,
And the rapture of pursuing
Is the prize the vanquished gain.
—Henry Wadsworth Longfellow

The Conquest Of Self

Opposition is the testing ground where life evolves constantly higher levels of awareness. In this arena the master spirit holds court, bound on a meeting with the completely evolved man. Evolution bends us and kneads us, tries us and sometimes breaks us. We serve a greater intelligence than we are consciously aware of; we are growing toward an eventual oneness with that intelligence; and if the path be marked by pain and trial, these are only urgings toward greater understanding and awareness.

The conquest of each obstacle is a conquest of self. The man who disciplines himself and searches for increased awareness finds no such thing as a permanent obstacle; his psychic position surmounts all. Nothing can stand in his path as long as he realizes each obstacle exists within. Progress always depends upon discipline. When we make ourselves do the thing that has to be done, we hold our sensual self under short rein, guiding and forming our





destiny. Distasteful tasks serve a great purpose in the maturation of the soul. When we accept uncomplainingly the burdens placed upon us, we are given increased strength to handle them. A puerile philosophy bent on making money and living a life of ease eventually must wither the soul because it is a product of the ego. There is no easy path to goodness and greatness, which are always arrived at through hardship. Awareness and fortitude and tenacity and loyalty cannot be gleaned by easy mental exercise. Neither are they medals to be worn as marks of combat, but are automatically conferred upon the man who throws his heart into life's tests without reservation or timidity or doubt. He gains all because he gives all.

Guiding Principle

The fleshpots of self-indulgence are to be avoided at all costs. He who seeks primarily to avoid pain and hardship and to satisfy his senses eventually must dull those senses and corrupt the flesh. The discipline of Abraham Lincoln as against the indulgence of the Roman Emperor,

Nero, gives us a clear mental picture of the way our nature is honed according to the paths we follow. The ideal within the man determines the man, and when we set forth on life's journey, each of us carries within him an image of the person he aspires to be. His whole life is determined by this image. If the image is Lincoln-like he disciplines his ego-nature and seeks within himself for a guiding principle; gradually the demands of his ego-self lessen, he is able to control his sensual nature, and the Secret Self illuminates his life with love, understanding, and courage. He moves calmly in the midst of the most crucial events, sustained and soothed through faith in his actuation by the Divine for a purpose that is good and great.

Let no obstacle dismay you. It has been put in your path for the purpose of your growth. Do not attack it headlong, but do not turn away from it. It is but a reflection of your lack of understanding. Do not cease in your calm and steady effort, and do not despair. Keep firm your resolve, keep clear the





image in your mind, keep faith in the power that sustains you. Eventually, you will find yourself carried to a higher level of understanding, and the obstacle will disappear. Above all things, remember that opposition is a time of growth, that our effectiveness as individuals is in direct relation to the number of obstacles we have faced and surmounted in life.





Chapter 9: Developing Skills

EACH man contains all possibilities within him because he is a manifestation of an eternal and infinite being. P. D. Ouspensky states, "Everything exists always.

There is only one eternal present, the Eternal Now, which the weak and limited human mind can never grasp and conceive. Our mind follows the development of possibilities always in one direction only, but in fact, every moment contains a very large number of possibilities, and all of them are actualized, only we do not see it and do not know it. We always see only one of the actualizations and in this lies the poverty and limitation of the human mind. But if we try to imagine the actualization of all the possibilities of the present moment, and then of the next moment, and so on, we shall feel the world growing infinitely, incessantly multiplying itself and becoming immeasurably rich and utterly unlike the flat and limited world we have hitherto pictured to ourselves."

Clear Channel to Universal Mind

A man may develop any skill he desires. The essence of his nature is to grow in the direction indicated by the images that form in this consciousness. Some people are born with a clear channel from one facet of their consciousness into universal mind, and they are gifted. They are our Balzacs, our Mozarts, our Einsteins, our Galileos, our Michaelangelos, and though they are superhuman in one corner of their natures, in all else they are normal and subject to the same weak and ineffectual vision as everyone. Such unearned perception of universal mind is sometimes more a curse than a blessing, because the person possessing it expects illumination in other areas also and is frustrated at being unable to find it. Rage and self-hate may grow out of such an unbalanced nature. Van Gogh cutting off his ear is an excellent illustration, and the artistic temperament, when gifted with genius,





is often manic-depressive, alternating between periods of elation and self-abasement.

Skills that we earn are the skills that delight us. Nothing in life is so exquisitely satisfying as the mastery of a skill. Whatever we do well adds to our stature as persons, increases our scope and effectiveness. From birth to death we acquire countless skills, use them daily, perform them unthinkingly, because they have become part of our nature. We learn to walk, we learn to run, we learn to talk, we learn to read, we learn to figure, we learn to cook, we learn to sew, we learn to drive, we learn to run a business; and the kinds of persons we become and our effectiveness as human beings have a direct bearing on the number of skills we have mastered.

People say, "Oh, I could never develop any skills. I don't have any talent." Well, lack of natural ability is no reason for curling up your toes and playing dead. The most important thing in life is growth, and it makes no difference where you start on the scale of capability, what is important is that you do not stay there, but progress. There is a quality in the psychic makeup of man that when impressed with desire and a picturization of that desire immediately sets about opening his eyes to the possibilities for achieving it in the material world. Knowing this, we eventually come to have deep faith that the thing which we think about will become part of our lives.

Modern Pied-Piper

The man with the voice of a bullfrog probably will never give a concert at Carnegie Hall, but if he spends the major portion of his life learning to be a singer he will be able to perform quite creditably someday. None of us lives long enough to develop completely in all directions. For this reason, the Secret Self created multitudes of individuals, and through this multiplicity seeks expansion in all areas. The individual himself functions best when he is able to determine those abilities most natural to him and then sets about





developing them to their highest possible level. To do this he needs insight, and he most certainly needs to be free of mental blockages.

A man sometimes seeks to develop his business ability because he desires to have money, when in truth he might find more fulfillment in other fields. The end-gaining philosophy that has become predominant in our civilization is a pied piper leading us down streets of frustration. One who works only to gain a result is seldom happy and almost never works well. He finds no pleasure in his tasks and no satisfaction in their growth possibilities. He can hardly wait to get on from one moment to the next because the only time that has any meaning for him is the time when his goal is reached. Should he never reach it his life is hemmed in with bitterness through having sacrificed all for something that never materialized. It is better to lie on your back and look at the stars than to chase shadows, if the chasing is not fun. A little child can run after illusions and take delight in every moment, but the man who pursues a wraith and is bound to it begrudges every ounce of energy expended in attempting to bring his illusory target to earth.

Three laborers were asked what they were doing. The first said, "I am working." The second said, "I am digging a ditch," The third said, "I'm helping build a canal."

Obviously the third man took the most satisfaction from his labor because he saw that his work would create and he was glad to be part of it. One who labors only to make a living puts in time that he wishes were gone, begrudges the hours he must spend at his tasks. He looks at the clock at ten and wishes it were noon, and he looks at the clock at three and wishes it were five. He actually wishes away a large part of his life.





Longing for Mastery

It is not nearly as important that we possess a skill as it is that we desire to possess one. The longing for mastery is the key to the motivation of the Secret Self, the very basis of evolution, of each form's tendency toward unity with its creator. Life is fluctuation and change, a constant cycle of growth and decay, and we have to aspire to be better than we are even to stay where we are, and the moment self-satisfaction comes to us our dissolution begins. Constant excitement and challenge come to the man who seeks mastery. Every situation confronts him with opportunity, for he sees in each an opportunity to develop a part of his nature. Whenever he meets an obstacle he knows his knowledge is inadequate, and he sets about at once to rectify this deficiency. He learns everything he can because he sees the bond common to all knowledge. Eventually he learns easily and well, for he removes all limitation from his mind and like a sponge draws the knowledge needed for effective works and actions.

We have to love the things we do in order to do them well. We have to like to perform the work regardless of the result. We have to not even care about the result and take our entire satisfaction from the action. When people have undergone great shocks, such as prolonged exposure to death and danger or the loss of a limb or the death of a loved one, they often turn to work for work's sake as a preoccupation for their minds, and thus they discover one of life's deepest joys. A child finger-painting in a kindergarten class puts colors on paper with no idea of a result, and this engrossing of his whole nature makes him part of the work he does and the work part of him. Mental hospitals have discovered the therapeutic value of putting patients to work at easels or with needle and thread or even in the garden, for surrender of self-concern to the task at hand rids the person of his tormenting ego and he is able to get completely outside himself through becoming part of the work he is doing. We develop our skills through an inner love for the action involved. We will become musicians if we love music. We will become writers if we love writing. We will become builders if we love construction.





We will become businessmen if we love commerce. But we become nothing simply through a desire to be famous and rich. Such false desires are products of the ego. Even the slightest look at them gives us evidence of their insubstantiality.

If we undertake to be a businessman, for instance, and we run into difficulties and our reaction is one of depression and failure, we can be sure that we were led into our business endeavors in the first place through an egoistic desire to be better or more powerful than others. The businessman who loves business glories in his moments of trial, for it is then that he develops more understanding, more mastery. Since he loves business, he loves it when its nature is most acute, and therefore his times of trial are a joy. Such people inevitably are successful because they cannot be discouraged, because they love the thing that they are doing whether it is going badly or well. They are unaffected by apparent turns of defeat and fortune, assure their own growth through having taken their eyes from the goal and becoming engrossed in the doing of their work.

We Learn by Doing

Learning to do a thing well is primarily a matter of performing it endlessly until all the ramifications of its action seep down into subconscious levels and allow one to perform unthinkingly. It is difficult to fly an airplane when one does not know how. To the earthbound man, flight in a plane operated by his own hand seems almost unthinkable. When he takes his initial ride, he at first is frightened, then exhilarated, sensing his transcendence of nature's law of gravity. Soaring high above the landscape, he feels like a bird, arrives at a sensation of flying far removed from any previous experience on passenger liners. Then he may bridge the gulf between his earthbound limitation and his aspiration toward the sky, and he may decide to become a pilot.





The first time up he is clumsy and awkward, tense and ineffectual, seeing all too clearly that if his instructor were not present the plane would fall and crash into the ground. This sense of being poised between life and death with no one to look to but himself may prove to be one of the most significant experiences of his life. If so, his eventual mastery of the airplane is assured. Seeking understanding in an area hitherto hidden from him, his growth in that direction is inevitable. Soon he will find himself alone in the airplane, flying it freely and confidently, transcending the limitations of his own thinking. His exhilaration then will know no bounds.

Always we learn by doing. No amount of information injected into a man by books and lectures will make him the master of a skill. A skill is its own teacher, and each of us who aspires to mastery must become an apprentice. Ideas, facts, and abilities all come to the man who seeks to make himself more proficient, whether his field is creative, administrative, executive, or simply the performing of labor. If he dedicates himself to a task for the love of doing it, eventually he will find himself highly capable. When we attempt to learn a new skill, our initial efforts are always inept, and the egoconscious man often is stricken with discouragement and sometimes gives up further effort altogether. The enlightened man will not be dismayed by his initial ineptitude. He will know he is coming to grips with a new knowledge that will take time to seep down into subconscious levels.

Educating the Subconscious

The person who buckles on a pair of ice skates and ventures out onto a frozen pond for the first time is a sight to behold. His arms flail, and his ankles bend. He fights desperately for balance, swoops forward and backward in a hair-raising battle to stay upright. He can neither start himself when he is stopped nor stop himself when he is moving, and the only certain thing about his performance is that he is bound to wind up on the seat of his pants. Compare this novice skater with an Olympic champion. It seems incredible there could be any comparison, but there is. Not too many years ago, the Olympic champion was just such a novice, and his proficiency





today is only testimony to the power of the subconscious to direct the actions of body and mind with the utmost symmetry and perfection.

When we try to do something difficult or something beyond our ordinary grasp, we must first come to grips with it consciously, by focusing our attention upon it. This period of conscious striving produces a tension within the psyche that stimulates subconscious activity, directing relief of the tension, producing resolution, giving dimension and control to the organism. The more conscious the striving, the more tension produced in the subconscious, and the more the subconscious works to effect answers to the problems that confront the individual. The man who is handicapped by poor speech and uncertain delivery might desire to become a platform speaker and set his conscious striving toward that end. His initial period of effort will produce little noticeable result because his ineffectuality cannot be solved by his conscious mind. He cannot be given a confident, dynamic delivery simply by thinking about it. Reason will not provide the effects he seeks, and no amount of study a happy solution to his problems.

But as he delivers speech after speech, as he continually works himself through the same blunders and errors, his suffering and consequent need produce such tension in the subconscious that one day, of a sudden, he will find himself delivering a direct and dynamic speech with the power and clarity that heretofore have eluded him.

Turning Effort into Instinct

We develop our abilities when we make continued efforts to improve ourselves and never cease in the continuity of these efforts no matter how little progress we seem to be making. We can never judge our progress anyhow, for the simple reason that all real work is done on subconscious levels and we may be transported from very low to very high in one sudden sublime moment of insight. A young housewife recently told the story of how she came to be an accomplished pianist. "I had been laboring at the





piano for four years," she said. "I had gotten to the point where I was able to play a number of compositions, but they were all wooden, came out with no feeling, seemed to lack rhythm. The few times that I played for my friends, I was actually embarrassed at their having to listen. I practiced every day, though, sometimes as much as three hours. It seemed incredible that I made so little progress. I had always learned other things easily, but playing the piano seemed too much. Eventually, I became convinced I had no musical talent.

"One evening at a party a friend suggested that I play. A refusal rose rapidly to my lips, but suddenly I was overcome with the most wonderful feeling that I would be able to play well. I cannot say just how the feeling came. It certainly did not form itself in so many words. I just knew deep within myself that I would be able to play well, and I had a sudden insight into the relationship between the music and myself. The piano, the keys, the notes, and the sheet music all blended together and merged with me. I knew that when I sat down and began to play, I would play well because I would be performing outside myself and wouldn't have to think about it. When I sat down at the piano, I played exactly as I envisioned. The guests applauded and gathered around, and I played the rest of the evening. I have been playing well ever since, and the whole thing taught me a great lesson. We must never quit when we seem to be making no progress. We may go from the most inept novice to the most accomplished performer in that single moment when the hours of our efforts break through and merge with our instincts."

A man sets out to do a thing because he is impelled by the images in his mind. He is driven to the performance of the work that needs to be done, and he cannot rest as long as one iota of the task is unfinished. Yet he does not work simply to gain an end. He is engrossed in his task, just as it is engrossed in him, and his actions are performed with an inner joy, for he knows he is doing what he should be doing. He takes complete enjoyment from each day because each day delivers him all he desires—the work he





loves, his performance in it, and the growth of his knowledge and capabilities.

Look to this day
For it is the very life of life.
In its brief course lie all
The verities and realities of your existence:
The glory of action,
The bliss of growth,
The splendor of beauty,
For yesterday is but a dream
And tomorrow is only a vision;
But today well lived makes
Every yesterday a dream of happiness,
And every tomorrow a vision of hope.
Look well, therefore, to this day.

—From the Sanskrit

The Only Real Security

One skill that people seem most desirous of developing is that of making money. But making money is not a skill, it is the result of a skill. Money sought for itself will surely prove to be most elusive. It is not evil; it is good, good because it is representative of work; but those who attempt to take it by avoiding work are corrupting its true purpose and shrinking their own natures. Henry Ford made this statement: "If money is your only hope for independence, you will never have it. The only real security that a man can have in this world is a reserve of knowledge, experience, and ability." As a young man, Ford had little money, but he was sustained by the vision of his automobile, and his days and nights were full of work and thought. When that day arrived that every tenth family in America owned an automobile, Ford became a rich man. His fortune came to him not because it had been





sought, but because he had rendered a service to millions of people. In our day and age and society, wealth is a natural result of serving a large number of people. All work is repaid in kind, and when we serve one person, he serves us also, and this owing of service usually results in the exchange of money. If we serve one person we are paid so much; if we serve two we are paid more; if we serve ten, even more; if we serve a million, we are bound to become wealthy. We cannot help but create wealth when we find a work that needs to be done, and we cannot help but receive a portion of this wealth ourselves. That money breeds money is axiomatic, but only when such money is put to work creating wealth. When our savings are invested in activities that promote discovery and creation, they cannot help but make money, for they are being used in accordance with this primary law of life, that every service must be rewarded.

Proper performance is always unthinking performance. Any other kind of action is ego-centered and based upon partial knowledge. A friend reports he can cut an apple exactly in half when he is not thinking about it, but when he concentrates, the halves no longer match. Innate in each man is an original mind, and knowledge there is not limited to that acquired through the senses. Egoistic conditioning causes mind to acquire a fixed idea of itself as a means of controlling itself, and consequently a man thinks of himself as "I." The focus of his consciousness then shifts from original mind to egoimage, and it becomes impossible for him to use original mind in any of his mental actions. Everything performed in response to the ego is intentional, affected, limited, and insincere.

We have to learn to let intention go, to let sense of self go, so that we can perform under the impulsion of a greater mind and will. We must learn to be spontaneous; we must learn to give up plan and effort, to do the natural thing when the time for performance arises.





Spontaneous Action

Basic in Zen Buddhism is the doctrine of unintentioned action. A Zen Buddhist disciple, an archer, is reported to have practiced for three years to let his arrows shoot themselves. When at last he was able to release the bow string unconsciously, in response to an intuitive action that had more to do with the target and arrow than his purpose, the effectiveness of his archery increased amazingly; but the moment he began to think of results he no longer was able to let the arrow shoot itself, and his scores fell off at once. Spontaneity is the mark of the Absolute. Universal mind does not need to think out things. It holds within itself at every moment the proper answer to each particular problem. It acts quickly and without thought. That which we do well we do without effort because we have given over the doing of it to a will and power that lie outside our conscious intentioned ego.

Developing a skill is largely a matter of abdicating from performance. We must learn to let go personal responsibility and conscious control. Henry Miller wrote, "When you dwell on the prophetic, you come to realize that there is an invisible pattern to the events which mold our destiny, and that history, philosophy, science, art, religion, yield but a distorted, meaningless, even ridiculous image of this divine web. But the most interesting aspect of this experience, this lifting of the veil, is that all desire to modify, hasten, or retard events is nullified. What is, is, what will be, will be, and that suffices. Merely to recognize, if only for a moment, that there is a greater plan, enables one to abdicate.

In abdicating one is not removed from the stream of life even mentally; one plunges in more deeply, more wholeheartedly, that is the curious thing. All that is sacrificed is one's limited, egocentric view of life, a view which caused one to swim against the current instead of with it."

A juggler keeps eight balls in the air, and people exclaim, "Isn't that incredible!" And it certainly is if we assume that the conscious mind is





controlling the action. The conscious mind can hardly follow the action, let alone perform it. Juggling eight balls is done by the subconscious, which directs all activity that takes on the coloration of skill or talent. This mind is not a multitude of minds but only one; therefore all skill and all talent reflect the activity of a single person. All books are written by the same author, all pictures painted by the same artist, all music composed by the same composer; in every creative activity or accomplished performance the same mind is responsible. A thing done well reflects the direction of the Divine, and thus spiritual awakening is necessary to effective living.

The Secret Door

As long as we live and act in the ego, we cannot hope to develop our talents and capabilities except in the most limited manner. When you set out to learn something, you must first get yourself out of the way. This "I" that you constantly refer to, this sense of self that sits directly behind your eyes, is egoistic in the sense that it is separate, and will prevent your learning anything well as long as it controls your consciousness. There is a great deal of difference between egoistic trying and letting action develop through spontaneous impulsion from the Secret Self. Effort made through the ego develops because the ego has some result in mind. It wants to feel better than others, wants to control them, or it is afraid or hostile or insecure, and this end-gaining action, so limited in viewpoint and knowledge, has only the barest chance of succeeding, and then only by coincidence with the purposes of the Secret Self.

People try and try to master some skill and make only the barest progress. They finally despair and give up altogether, and this giving up, this release of the end-gaining aims of the ego, is exactly the time that skill may develop in them because the Secret Self takes over. Examples of this psychological phenomenon are so profuse as to be irrefutable. Pasteur, laboring over test tubes and microscopes, received his greatest illumination in the period of his greatest hopelessness. Galileo was inspired with the idea of a revolving





solar system at the nadir of his despair over the ineffectuality of his telescopes. Every researcher knows that a secret door is often found on a dead end street. Every creative artist knows that his greatest work comes after periods of intense frustration. That it is always darkest before the dawn is a well-known saying. We have to have our egos reduced to nothingness before the Secret Self takes over. We have to get ourselves out of the way so that skills can develop in us, so that work can be done through us by a greater mind and being.

How often have you wadded up a piece of paper and unthinkingly tossed it across the room and been amazed when it landed directly in the center of the wastebasket? You may have wadded up other pieces of paper and tossed them at the wastebasket without a single further hit, and probably you shrugged your shoulders and wrote off the first hit to luck. Well, it wasn't luck at all. It was simply that you performed the action without the interference of conscious mind. In effect, you allowed the paper to propel itself at the wastebasket, with yourself as only a medium of impulsion. This kind of psychic unification of the basket and the paper and the propelling energy allowed all elements in the action to become "one piece," and anything occurring within that unity had to have perfect symmetry and be absolutely effective.

Becoming One with Our Tasks

Now if there is one mind common to all things and exclusive to none, it follows that we basically are all part of a single organism, and our effectiveness within that organism depends upon our recognition of this fact. As long as we view ourselves as separate selves, we are moved by the delusion of egoistic desire and thus led into opposition to the will of the Secret Self. Any action that is conceived in the ego and entered into for egoistic purposes, if not doomed to failure from the outset, can result in only mediocre success. Its entire purpose and impulsion arise from a limited knowledge, set against the ocean of knowledge that is universal mind. We





learn to do things well by becoming one with them, by so engrossing ourselves in our tasks that we pick up a sense of unity with them. This sense of oneness is impossible to the egoistic nature for the simple reason that the ego itself is a sense of separateness. When we become completely absorbed in things, we have a true spiritual experience, for by this psychological transference of self, we plunge deeply into universal mind and become the work that we are doing. Everyone who has great skill or talent goes daily to this fount of forgetfulness, plunges in and is renewed, and the temple of his religious worship is his own talent. Henry David Thoreau wrote, "If one advances confidently in the direction of his dreams, and endeavors to live the life which he has imagined, he will meet with unexpected success in common hours."

Thrusting Against Pain

All barriers to accomplishment are in the mind. Education itself teaches limitation, and history establishes a definitive level that suppresses human aspiration. For years four minutes was thought to be the fastest time that any man ever would run the mile, then along came a group of Australian milers with a new philosophy and they broke down the mental barriers, and now any number of men have run the mile faster than four minutes.

This new philosophy might as easily be applied to any area of human activity. It is built around the premise of thrusting against pain, on the idea that pain represents a limitation in the mind. Those who train under this system drive themselves to run farther than they think they can, asserting the principle of mind over matter to do away with fatigue. Such a philosophy releases a human being from all barriers. Nothing is impossible to him as long as his guiding principle is to surmount each obstacle he encounters.

Directional drive is the most important single factor in achievement. Outstanding boxers are culled from the social groups that have to fight hardest to survive.





Heads of corporations and government executives are often born in the most humble circumstances, and their climb to the top is allied directly to their dedication. Heaven attends the man who throws his heart into his work. In his absorption he loses his egoistic sense of self and becomes a clear channel for the energy and creativeness of universal mind.

Constant Aspiration

The usefulness of goals depends on their ability to remove limitation from our thinking. A man exceeds himself by aiming higher than he has ever aimed before. It is not the goal that is important, it is the aiming higher. When a goal is reached, it actually becomes a limitation unless replaced by a higher goal. The man who achieves something and spends any time patting himself on the back is nullifying his growth, for when self-complacency enters the nature, ego grows and the individual stagnates. If we don't try to exceed ourselves, we disintegrate. If we do not try to be better, it is impossible for us even to stay as good as we are. The dynamic forces of life are growth and decay, and nothing is static; things move in one direction or the other.

A few years ago, a young man emerged from an automobile accident paralyzed from the neck down, except for the rudimentary use of the forefinger of his right hand. As he lay abed and pondered his situation he resolved to develop some skill with that right forefinger. He had a typewriter rigged on his bed, with his right arm slung before it so he could peck at the keys with his forefinger. His initial efforts were excruciatingly slow and required great concentration and resolve. He labored for hours to type a single sentence. As the weeks turned into months he was able to type a page, then two, finally a dozen or more. After a year he not only was typing proficiently but was actually sitting up in bed to do it. Today, he gets about with crutches and has embarked upon a program of total rehabilitation. He seems well on the road to recovery. Such tenacity and purpose might be





expected to belong to a very grim person, but this young man has deep humility and a wry sense of humor. When asked how he has been able to accomplish such miraculous results, he stated, "I was given this body, and I banged it up. The least I can do is put it back in the condition I found it."

Men have searched out the trackless wastes of the poles, journeyed to the depths of the seas, flung themselves miles into the air, and now contemplate journeying amongst the stars. Who can say that anything is impossible to the mind and effort of man? There exists within him a power to imagine a better world than the one in which he lives, and he never ceases attempting to find it. Our imagination should be treated with precious care, for it is the tool of our liberation from the bonds that hold us. We can be anything we are capable of visualizing, do anything we are able to imagine, for the images that form in our minds inevitably lead us into the work that effects their realization.

Inner Acceptance

Skills are developed by faith that one possesses the skill already. This a priori inner attainment of the skill allows the individual to act as if it were impossible for him to fail. He still will go through a period of ineptness, but such ineptness will not stay with him. He will surmount all, all fear, all ineffectuality, for he is sustained in all circumstances by an inner vision that he already has accepted as reality. If a man aspires to an ability, he becomes accomplished only after inner acceptance. No one can ever be any better or greater than his mental visualization. If we accept ourselves as exactly what we already are, it becomes impossible for us to improve. To become better we must think we are better, not in the egoistic sense of thinking that something is our due, but in the wider spiritual sense of realizing that all things derive from the image within. Such psychic positioning of the ego releases it from bondage to itself and allows it to accept on faith the fact of its wider being and effectiveness.





Skillfulness is primarily a matter of becoming an instrument for the action of a greater mind and will. Any egocentric effort to dominate the world or to originate action from the standpoint of the surface mind immediately raises the problem of the ego controlling itself. Any system of self-control, inasmuch as it approaches perfect self-control, also approaches perfect self-frustration, for control implies keeping something from doing what it normally is disposed to do. The idea of acting in accord with our nature meets with objections on every hand. Taking the restraints off human nature supposedly would be like letting loose a swarm of locusts. Religious and social groups have adopted the idea that man is more a work of the devil than of God, that his bestial nature must be held in restraint by laws and inhibitions. Thus, duality is forced upon man, the necessity of presenting one face to the world while living in solitude with another, and it is responsible for more mental and physical ailments than all the microbes ever discovered.

Be Yourself

We present one face to the world and behold another in the privacy of our rooms, and this knowledge that we are not what the world expects us to be manifests in a

kind of social conscience that makes cowards of us all. Most of us are afraid to be ourselves. Like chameleons we change colors to suit our backgrounds. Our opinions are formed by what people expect us to think; our behavior patterns are based upon how people expect us to behave; and since we are always thinking in response to outside circumstances, we scarcely know how we feel at all and never have any sense of self other than the one reflected in the eyes of others.

"To thine own self be true," wrote Shakespeare, "and it shall follow as the night the day, thou can'st not then be false to any man." It is important to





act in accord with your own nature. When you live sincerely and feelingly, you become a pure channel for the expression of the Divine.

Each of us is accorded a unique individuality. As long as that individuality is unhampered by inhibition and fear, it is capable of expressing something different and vital, but when it is restricted and limited by apprehension, it cannot express itself at all. The dammed up torrent of universal energy then turns upon itself, and the dual sides of the ego nature, like the gingham dog and the calico cat, "eat each other up."

Countless people are restrained from learning because they are afraid to try. In them is a false pride that is connected directly to the ego, and it will not let them perform awkwardly because it has no humility, and it will not let them begin anything and be novices because it cannot stand any idea of itself that is not better than others. If a man be rid of ego-self and have accepted that he is only an instrument of Divine will and action, he is able to embark upon the learning of a skill with the utmost humility and deep indifference to the opinions of others.

He can be laughed at without shame; he can be jeered at without ridicule; he can laugh at himself; he can ridicule himself; but all the while his vision burns brightly, and he knows that one day he will have the attainment of the skill. He has no fear, for fear is possible only to the ego, and the ego has been subordinated in his nature. He embarks upon all enterprises with courage, persistence, and faith. Just because he toils endlessly at the door of creation, that door eventually yields, and marvelous works are wrought through him because his hand is moved by the Divine. Whatever your aspiration, remember this: the master of that skill is within you. He who already possesses it is greatest of all.

Give over the doing of your work to him and get yourself out of the way, and you will find that you are soon performing with consummate knowledge and skill.





Chapter 10: Creating Your Own Talent

CREATIVENESS contains a secret. The creative man exhibits a deep psychic tie with the inscrutable mystery of life. He performs in his work with the same naturalness as the flower grows from the soil, for he has attained to a unity in mental and spiritual relationships that make him seem part of the thing he is doing. The consummate artist becomes one with his task, so allied with it in movement and being that it becomes almost impossible to discern where the man ends and the work begins. Carl Jung states that it was not Goethe who created Faust as much as it was Faust that created Goethe. One seems absolutely dependent upon the other since each represents the same thing. Faust is an extension of Goethe, just as Goethe is an extension of Faust.

The Artist Incarnate

Talent is an absolute blending of the individual with his work. Paintings of the great painter become the painter, just as the painter becomes the great paintings. When we see a person who exhibits a great talent, we know at once a kind of ecstasy at this manifestation of a supreme mind and skill. All exhibition of talent is a kind of religious experience to those who behold it, for it establishes a communion between the Secret Self and the individual. There is a living and super-force whose sphere of action is largely invisible and outside the boundaries of our workaday world. There is something more purposeful than atoms. There is a higher evolved intelligence than any that is contained within the human brain.

There is a door into a world beyond, which sometimes opens and allows the individual to be seized by strange potencies tremendously above the level of his personal abilities. When that happens we see the artist incarnate, the man with a super-talent, who is able in one sphere of his activity to





demonstrate directly to us the incalculable power and wisdom and beauty of the Divine.

The mystery of the talented man is that he is rooted directly in universal mind, that it manifests through him without any restriction or distortion by the ego. It is not the man who is responsible for his work, but a power beyond and above him that is manifesting through him, using him as an instrument. In deepest essence each man is an artist and only comes to his complete fulfillment as an individual when he gets his egoistic nature out of the way and allows the creative talent of the Divine to work through him, to accomplish those tasks that can best be done through his individually honed nature. When we live out our lives focused in the ego and bound to egoistic desires and satisfactions, it becomes impossible for us to achieve a spiritual awakening or to fulfill ourselves as creative persons. The world of material things is too much with us. Desires to be better, to have more, to live in material comfort, blind us to the long reaches of existence. This little life we live is important not for the creature comforts it brings but for the search it involves us in. Until we make our primary purpose the discovery of who we are and where we came from and what our relationship to life is, we must live out our brief sputtering of the candle in complete unawareness and blind automatism, following the pressures that develop in the outer world as they impinge upon our senses.

The Creative Vision

When the inner soul of man is touched by perception of the creative side of his nature, he sees at once the disaster inherent in a conduct of life based upon material goals. He sees that this thing he has always thought himself to be, his ego, is illusory, that the desires growing out of ego lead him into a maze of intricate byroads that inevitably will lose his chance at enlightenment. Such a man may give up all possessions, all fame, all creature comforts, so as to be misled no longer, and take up his existence with a resolve to be motivated in all things through an inner light that





proceeds out of universal mind. Such enforced asceticism allows the individual to engross himself completely in the service of the Secret Self. John the Baptist prowling the wilderness in search of his immortal soul is no more an example of it than is the French painter, Gauguin, giving up career and family to exile himself on a South Sea island to paint pictures. Each has been touched by the creative vision, each must serve it at all cost.

When a man's eyes have been opened to the creative nature of the Divine, he no longer can help himself, must serve it as an instrument, and nothing stands in his way. The creative process is impersonal; it seizes the nature and uses it to the utmost, and the person performs feats of creation far above anything possible to his normal conscious mind. When this force truly predominates in our makeup, it monopolizes our energy. In the awakened artist, life is ruled by the subconscious. Conscious intention means little, and the man is swept along on subterranean currents in which he is firmly enmeshed and in which he joyfully participates.

Common Consciousness

Participation mystique is the secret of artistic creation and consists of a swallowing up of the individual by the Secret Self, so that the man becomes an outlet for the manifestation of the beauty and variety and infinite complexity of universal mind. No one truly does a thing well when he does it with conscious intention. His effectiveness in action is always the result of unthinking naturalness. He does not come to skill in works through objective analysis of his action as separate from the action of others but through a complete identification of himself with the work to be done. Samuel Taylor Coleridge wrote, "From my very childhood, I have been accustomed to abstract, and as it were, unrealize whatever of more than common interest my eyes dwelled on, and then by a sort of transfusion and transmission of my consciousness to identify myself with an object." Participation in the life of another through a mystic medium of common consciousness is the essence of artistic creation. The man who affects to do





something through conscious intention and at the urging of the separate and unique desires of the ego is performing by the light of one candle in an arena where thousands of kilowatts are available. He cannot possibly create a true and effective work through the limited knowledge and tiny scope of his conscious mind. All intentioned works of art are flat and useless and depict only clichés and are not truly works of art at all but only a kind of syncretism of the elements of knowledge available to the ego. Such effort in writing is journalism; in art, poster painting; in music, dollar mongering; and the individual who performs thus, even though masquerading under the mantle of artist, is actually destroying himself through knowledgeable corrupting of his talent.

Every man has a talent in some area of his nature, as big a talent as has ever existed, and if this talent has not manifested it is because his egoistic nature has dammed it up. No matter how long the dam has existed, no matter how tightly controlled the egoistic nature, the dam can be broken and the power can be let loose and a man can realize the highest level of his talent and live the life of the artist incarnate. To turn the eye within and to release the egoistic nature from selfish desire is the first thing to be done. Once the whole nature is turned over to a power greater than it is, to be used for whatever purpose, without aim or intention, then the power comes through, then the man begins to be transformed, performing naturally in all circumstances, guided correctly in all actions.

Psychic Position

There is tremendous joy in correct psychic positioning of the ego. There is a feeling of usefulness that comes to the individual, a rooted certainty in his soul that he is performing in the best manner possible. This is the feeling of "grace" that comes to the religious man. This is the time of creativity that comes to the artist. This is the period of great productivity that comes to the business man. This is the time of superior skill that comes to the athlete.





Each serves, performs under the impulsion of an intelligence and talent so vastly superior to the surface mind that the relationship is accepted as a happy child follows a loving father. Of this time of attunement and consequent creation, Friedrich Nietzsche wrote, "One can hardly reject completely the idea that one is the mere incarnation or mouthpiece or medium of some almighty power. The notion of revelation describes the condition quite simply; by which I mean that something profoundly convulsive and disturbing suddenly becomes visible and audible with indescribable definiteness and exactness. One hears—one does not seek; one takes—one does not ask who gives: A thought flashes out like lightning, inevitably without hesitation—I have never had any choice about it. Everything occurs quite without volition, as if in an eruption of freedom, independence, power and divinity."

It takes courage to push off into the unknown realms of the subconscious. It takes daring and boldness to abandon the little ship of egoistic self and swim to that uncharted island of the Secret Self that lies beyond the horizon. Many people cling to their egoistic natures as if they might be saved by them instead of inevitably abandoned. Pain and frustration and ineffectuality are the only rewards that come to the man who follows his ego, and yet he often clings to his false idol through thick and thin, much as a drowning man grasps at a straw. Often, he has so educated himself to the existence of the phantom he worships that even when he sees he is deluded, he cannot bear to part with his ghost. But part he must, push off into the uncharted regions of the subconscious he must, for finally his ego-self abandons him altogether, breaks down and disintegrates with the disintegration of the body. In the end he realizes that he must throw himself upon the mercy and grace of something infinite and eternal, which caused him to be born in the first place and now causes him to die.





No Daring Is Fatal

Accident, perversion, illness, and ineptitude are the lot of the apprehensive. The prize is always to the bold, and the courageous own the universe. But despite these obvious facts, the majority of people cower in caves and refuse to abandon the flimsiest security and strike out in quest of the great and the good. If you have the courage to take a chance, you will not be abandoned by fate. The universe works on the side of the man who aspires. It gives wings to birds and fins to fish and touches the toes of the tightrope walker with magic. "No daring is fatal," wrote René Crevel. The Secret Self has a cherished place for its torch bearers. Along the tenuous lines of evolution the bold and the brave lead a mighty advance. An irresistible force proceeds out of the man who has courage and tenacity in his heart; he cannot be stopped because he is being used by an infinite and omnipotent power. But those who pull the shells of their egos about them and refuse either to dare or aspire are by this psychological act squeezing the juices of life from their bodies and their souls; they must inevitably disintegrate because they have refused to grow.

To let go of ego and to center oneself in the consciousness of universal mind is the greatest adventure possible because it means casting off from safe shores and voyaging beyond visible horizons. Yet once this initial step is made, once a man ceases responding to the material world, once he turns his mind and body and heart over to the Secret Self, he is astounded at once by his inner joy and serenity. Only the surface self can know fear, and once it has been subordinated, so is fear subordinated. The ego has something to lose only because it sees itself as separate. Once this idea of separateness has given over to a basic perception of unity, the individual no longer knows fear because he has nothing to lose. A sense of being a part of all things and a part of all life is a psychic condition that produces the most indescribable satisfaction. It is the ecstasy reported by mystics, the sense of creativity reported by artists, the religious revelation reported by the saints. It is denied no one, is possible to all. Once it comes to a man, it provides a springboard





for the development of a talent by which he is able to express the infinite nature of the Divine.

Metaphysical Adventure

Religious revelation is exactly the same thing as creative activity. They are both metaphysical adventures. They involve the acquisition of a total instead of a partial view of the universe. They are out of time and space and individuality and are centered in eternal terms and whole significances. Talent develops in a person when his spiritual awakening has begun because talent is inherent in each of us, and the purpose of life is that we be creative. When the spiritual awakening is true, so will the talent be true, and not compulsive or obsessional, allowing the individual to perform his work out of sheer joy, dropping his fruits like a ripe tree. It then becomes possible for him to obey his instincts and intuitions and not to be inhibited in his actions by what others expect of him. He gets near the heart of truth because he sees the sham and hypocrisy that are bound to partiality. He subordinates this partiality completely in all his actions and thought, and the talent that is visited upon him is the talent of something beyond him.

Art speaks to us in symbols of the universality of our true being. By it we perceive a portion of that ecstasy and unity from which we have sprung. By it we are able to achieve an inkling of the great destiny that awaits man. Someday men will become thoroughly awakened spiritually and consequently completely religious, not just believers as a few men are now, but knowers, causers, prime movers, thoroughly enlightened, gods in fact, even as now in potential. The attitude that results from a man's discovery of his inherent talent is not one of intentioned action or thought, but one that looks for discovery. The creative writer does not take up pen with an idea of "making" a certain thing, but only to see what will come through him and manifest itself on paper. The man who truly uses his talent is able to do so only because he lets it use him. The correct mental attitude is that whatever is there will come through and need neither be started nor stopped. You do





not have to know what is coming, what it will look like, but simply have an open mind, and let it through. Never even bother to look at it closely, for if you do, you may think you know what it is, and by that mental fixation you will make it static and it no longer will grow and be flexible and creative. All that is great and good and lasting springs out of the subconscious processes of the Secret Self, and when we are moved by our greater minds, we exhibit the talents that are ours.

God guard me from those thoughts men think
In the mind alone,
He that sings a lasting song
Thinks in a marrow bone.
—Amy Lowell

Creative Labor

A thousand faces has the Secret Self, approached by a thousand doors, and when one is opened and that face beheld, there bursts through the individual a torrent of creativeness, a kind of super talent. Partial is the human being, barely aware, a surface manifestation of unlimited realms of subconscious intelligence, but there is a path by which each may penetrate universal mind, and when he does he creates his own talent, depicting for the world some particular aspect of the Divine. No man is denied talent except by himself. When he allows his consciousness to be hemmed in by the ego, he is unable to pull upon subconscious levels for the inspiration and drive necessary to creative work.

Unique individuality is the vehicle which the Secret Self uses for the manifestation of talent and is largely being stultified by our modern industrial society. Our education teaches conformity. The industrial machine needs workers, and workers must be predictable, and predictability, as far as society is concerned, is best obtained by inculcating the same social conscience in each man. Consequently, the individual lives





a routine that is not of his own choosing but has been selected for him by society. His opinions also have been given him by the group, and he accepts them as part of the condition of his life. All thinking is done for him. He believes the political institution best that he belongs to, the labor union best that he belongs to, the state, city, and community best that he belongs to. He is unable to make an objective decision about anything he encounters but reacts to everything as it affects his preformed opinions. This egoistic basis for judging things is completely false and completely static because it does not allow the individual to grow. Truth in some final analysis may be absolute, but for the individual man it is an individual matter. What is good for one is not necessarily good for all, but neither is the good of all necessarily best for the individual.

As long as man continues to live in groups, social conscience will continue to have a distinct and necessary function, but such social conscience must make provision for individual growth and responsibility, for it now tends to defeat itself by making automatons of its adherents. Large industrial firms are finding that the idea box in the plant pays dividends. When a worker is encouraged to think creatively about the business in which he labors, his mental attitude toward that business is changed. He not only becomes more efficient in his tasks, but sooner or later contributes toward the growth of the business. No man is built to put nuts on bolts all day. That is the task of a machine. But a man may endure such a job if allowed to pursue means by which it may be done more efficiently. Naturally he will not be disposed to such activity if he feels that it may result in his being without a job at all, but only if he feels that he will be rewarded with a better job or a better income.

The basic problems in industrial advancement are delineated by the opposing forces of labor and management. Organized labor has grown as a protection to the worker from exploitation, but its psychological position has become static. It is largely opposed to advances in technology that may do away with job categories, and "feather bedding" in all industries has





achieved such proportion as to be a distinct burden on efficient operation. The solution to effective industrial growth is not likely to be found in organized labor, but rather in an enlightened management which makes its labor force part of its creative effort, rewards each man on an individual basis and allows participation of every member of the organization in the fruits of that organization. When such industrial enlightenment finally is achieved, there will be a unification of labor and management because their aims will be the same, and each man will have a creative responsibility toward his work.

Productivity

Creative talent demands production. The displacement of ego in favor of the guidance of the Secret Self results in a man being driven to accomplish tasks that heretofore he would have considered impossible. No mountain is too high, no wilderness too broad, and the creative soul attuned to the Divine labors and produces unremittingly. Thomas Carlyle wrote, "Even in the meanest sorts of labor the whole soul of a man is composed into a kind of real harmony the instant he sets himself to work. Produce! Were it but the pitifulest, infinitesimal fraction of a product, produce it in God's name."

For the most part we are too inhibited and repressed to be able to express the personality that is uniquely our own. The ego-controlled nature acts always in accord with an idea of how people expect it to act. Since it does not know itself, it does not know how it truly feels, but adopts feelings from desire-goals rather from the individuality innate to it. The man who endures all to make money is a classic example of repression and inhibition. He swindles his inferiors and fawns on his superiors, and by this consequent warping of moral values so completely represses the Secret Self that it is impossible for him to be creative or spontaneous in any area of his activity. Making money is not an end in life.





Pursuing the god, Mammon, has only fatal results. But achievement is one of life's primary aims, and achievement often results in monetary success. To be what we naturally are and to live and act as we naturally were created should be the primary aim of each of us. We have been put here on earth by a power greater than we are; we have been manifested in our particular form so as to reflect in humanity an image of the Divine. We cannot reflect this image or do the work natural to us if we become repressed by centering our consciousness in our egoistic natures.

Spontaneity is the secret of doing things well. A man acts in accord with his whole nature when he does things feelingly instead of thinkingly. Reason is valuable too, but it serves a limited world and a limited knowledge. When a man acts only according to his reason, he acts with the barest facts in his possession. But when he acts instinctively and intuitively, he acts as an instrument of the Secret Self, and behind his action lie all knowledge, all intelligence, all power. When you are spontaneous in your actions and in your thoughts, you are being yourself, and when you are being yourself, you are a hundred times more effective, more joyful, more creative than you are when you are ordering your life in accordance with the aims of the surface mind. The consciously controlled and intentioned man is suppressing his talent, for he is suppressing the action of the Divine within him. No talent ever is exhibited by the conscious mind or ego, and the man whose life is ordered by them never can be creative.

Get into The Game

Let yourself go. Shake off inhibition and fear, and be yourself. Learn to think and act naturally, spontaneously; harmony and symmetry will enter your life, and you will discover your inherent talent. Most people never find their proper niches simply because they inhibit the talent they possess. It takes courage to go out on a limb and do the things that are natural. It is much easier to sit on the side lines, watch somebody else perform, and





criticize. Monday morning quarterbacks are notorious in football, and in the world of art it has long been axiomatic that the critic is a frustrated artist.

Fulton Oursler reports, "One winter's night, many years ago, when I was no more than twenty, I was belaboring a typewriter in the newsroom of the Baltimore American. A copy boy summoned me to the office of the managing editor, a bald-headed old walrus with white mustaches like hanging gardens and a perverse sense of humor. Leaning back in his swivel chair he asked me:

```
"Do you play the piano?"
```

"Then go up to the Lyric and cover the concert. Our music critic just dropped dead. You've got the job."

If hindsight were foresight, we'd all be kings. It takes little imagination and absolutely no enterprise to recognize the errors of people who have the courage to try when the outcome is in doubt. Creative talent carries with it an element of deepest personal risk. Before the individual becomes a fit vehicle, he must figuratively hang himself from a cliff by his fingertips, suspend himself between life and death. In this psychological position of awareness of the basic elements of life, he no longer is confused about the purposes of the Secret Self, is able to pierce quickly the sham and subterfuge of egoistic action and thought, and to act always as an instrument of the Divine. A deep indifference to the opinions of others existing side by side with recognition of a common spiritual bond brings to the individual his true and unique personality, allows his whole life to be an expression of that particular facet of the Supreme that is best able to manifest through him.



[&]quot;No, sir."

[&]quot;Fiddle?"

[&]quot;No, sir."

[&]quot;Sing?"

[&]quot;No, sir."



Thus, he discovers his talent. It may be in the arts, the sciences, business, war, or politics; but wherever he finds his niche, he will fit into it as a hand in a skintight glove, as if he and it were made for each other, and he will perform his work in such a manner as to be completely indistinguishable from it.

Tempering By Fire

Every creative individual must undergo a tempering process during which he is subjected to fire, after which his toughness is increased. Life is not such a gentle thing as to be approached with dainty fingers. Look about and you will see that nature chooses her blessed ones by subjecting them to the most severe tests.

Out of the crucible of conflict emerge the lion-hearted, and they are the ones who carry the banner of evolution onward. The man who subjects himself to the sternest of trials is in the end the best instrument for effectuation of the purposes of the Secret Self. It is he through whom mighty works are done, upon whom great events hinge. The exercised muscle grows stronger, the exercised mind grows smarter; the exercised heart grows bolder; but nothing destroys as quickly as disuse. Repression and inhibition do more toward girdling man around with limitation than any obstacle he faces.

If a thing were as easy to do as to say all of us would be saints. Exorcising fear, anxiety, and hostility from the consciousness is not a simple matter and is nearly impossible as long as the ego rules the nature. In order for the individual life to be natural, it is necessary that it be lived as an extension of the Divine. Reason must be subordinated as primary principle. Emotion must be subordinated as guiding force. Action and thought must develop spontaneously and effortlessly, as a result of the consciousness being placed in the position of observation rather than origination.





The development of talent depends upon spiritual awakening. The unawakened individual is born with talent, but if unawakened during his lifetime literally is eaten up by the force that possesses him because he is unable to express it and the opposing sides of his nature are constantly at war with each other.

Do What You Are

Dale belonged to the United States Marine Corps during World War II and fought through five campaigns with extreme bravery. Prior to his enlistment he had gone to art school, and his early works in oil showed much promise. The danger and disaster he faced in the marines, however, altered his attitude, and once he was discharged he made up his mind that he wanted material possessions. He set about acquiring them, took a job in an advertising agency as a layout man, gradually advanced to art director, received a salary that enabled him to live in comfort. He was far from happy, however. Easel and paints were forgotten, and nightly journeys to cocktail bars took on such dimension that he seldom went to bed without being drunk. Before long, he was drinking during the day also, and it became obvious to his intimates that he was harboring a deep core of resentment.

When this resentment finally manifested in an arthritic attack, Dale was sent to bed by his doctor, and there had time to think. One day an old friend from his art school days, now pursuing a career as a painter, came to him and they talked. His friend looked at the sumptuous apartment.

"You must be making it pretty good," he said.

"Sure thing," answered Dale. "Twenty thousand a year and all the trimmings. Practically anything I want. How about you?"

His friend smiled. "I'm lucky if I do three thousand a year, and you could put my little studio in one corner of this apartment."

"Then why not give it up?" asked Dale. "Come into the ad agency. I'll start you at ten thousand."





Dale's friend shook his head. "No, thanks," he said. "I'm happy the way I am."

- "You are?" asked Dale. "Yes."
- "Really happy, eh?" "You bet. Aren't you?"
- "I couldn't be more miserable."

"Then it strikes me that you're the one who ought to change. There isn't enough money in the world to lock me into an unhappy job. You're not painting, are you? I don't see an easel or a canvas in the whole apartment." "I've given it up," answered Dale.

"So you've given it up and you're flat on your back and you've got lots of money and you're unhappy. I'll tell you something. There's a studio right next to mine, and the rent is thirty dollars a month. You give up your job and move in there and begin to paint again. Unless I miss my guess that's the cure for what ails you."

After his friend left, Dale thought it over. That evening he obtained brushes and oils and started to paint. By the end of a week, he was deeply engrossed, and his arthritic pains had gone. He moved out of his apartment and into the studio and has been painting ever since. He smiles cheerfully now in his paint-stained smock.

"I made twenty-five hundred dollars last year," he says, "which is big money for a painter, but it barely kept the wolf away from the door. Still, I couldn't care less about that wolf. All I want to do is paint. When I paint, I am completely happy, because I'm doing something that is part of me."

Creativeness and Competitiveness

Somerset Maugham wrote, "The artist can, within certain limits, make what he likes of his life. In other callings, in medicine, for instance, or the law, you are free to choose whether you will adopt them or not, but having chosen you are free no longer. You are bound by the rules of your





profession; a standard of conduct is imposed upon you. The pattern is predetermined. It is only the artist who can make his own."

When you turn your life over to the Secret Self the channel in you best adapted for expression of the Divine is cleared and developed, and a unique talent is exposed. A direction of growth is opened, within which you are perfectly free. It has little to do with your position in society or your membership in social groups. Your mind and talent develop independently of material associations because you have turned them over to the Secret Self to use as they are best fitted. Each of us most satisfies himself as a person and fulfills himself as a member of society when he lives the life of an artist, not necessarily that of a painter or writer but an artist in the sense that his attitude toward all things is creative rather than competitive.

The world of competition is the world of egoistic desire, for competition seeks ascendancy over others. People whose ruling passion is to prove themselves better usually look upon the world with hostile eyes and regard every man as an enemy. Such limited perception of the nature and purpose of life clearly destroys more often than it blesses, for victory always is temporary, and defeat awaits all whose lives revolve around superiority. The ego is born, blooms, withers, and dies, just as the material body, and the individual whose aspirations center around it must follow a cycle that leads to eventual defeat and disintegration. Oh, the noon day of the ego is fine. A man in possession of his full powers may stand upon his individual mountain and beat his chest and defy the world, but noon quickly passes and the day of his life wanes, and noontime becomes a very dim memory as the shadows lengthen.

In order to participate freely and fully in all things, the wider vision that perceives the majestic onward march of evolution must be adopted by the individual as basic in his attitude toward life. Such a man may appear to be competitive through participating in competitive things, but he does not compete through egoistic desire to be better or superior, only as a result of





having opened himself as a vehicle for the manifestation of the Secret Self. He is used in all things and is never the user, and because he sees his basic unity with all men he is able to enter competition without hostility, neither for gain nor loss. He is able to regard with equal mindedness those he vanquishes and those who vanquish him, for each represents to him the same immutable person whose manifestation he knows he is himself.

Surrender Brings Control

The truly creative attitude is a passive one insofar as it listens and does not command. Yet what is wrought through the individual whose ear is attuned to the Divine is charged with the most vital energy imaginable, far surpassing anything possible to egoistic will power. It is ego-will that eventually breaks the individual through constantly throwing him against obstacles that are immovable because they are not understood. Will power seeks to batter down doors that are best approached with a key. The enlightened man is a talented man because he is a creative man, and this creativity is instilled in him by a sense of unity with all things. Obstacles and opposition and enemies have meaning for him only as they indicate a lack of understanding within himself, and he never seeks accomplishment by running headlong at things, but only by attempting to mentally and spiritually penetrate their true meaning.

My teacher is the conqueror knowing all And seeing all, the Master Infinite In pity, all the world's physician, he And he it is by whom these truths are taught.

-Theragatha

Has the ship of your life come to disaster through running aground on uncharted shoals? If so, the greatest lesson you can learn is now possible, for your ship never would have grounded if the proper navigator were





charting the course. Your surface self and egoistic nature have been at the helm, and the limited perception of surface mind could not possibly know of the uncharted shoals. Now your ship is aground, and the only way that it can be freed is to give over command to the Master who knows these waters well. Surrender is the principle by which ultimate control is gained. The bossy surface self continually tries to run the show and its enamoring cry of "I, I, I" may easily delude the whole consciousness into limited life and knowledge, but when a person runs into sufficient pain and difficulty, a crack appears in the hard veneer of the ego and a light is let through which illuminates all for one startled instant of awareness. Then a man knows that his life and self are in the hands of something greater than he is, that his identity with the surface mind has always been an illusion, which in this moment of enlightenment he is freed from.

Creative men affect us as being rich in possibilities. They are ripened trees that drop their fruit, and we scarcely can be near them without attaining to some unexpected good. The creative man's attitude has an aspect of abundance, as if he has some mystical tie with a horn of plenty, not of material things necessarily, but of ideas and of possibilities that give a universal note to everything he does. A good thing is effective and generative. It grows and propagates and makes room for itself. It springs into being through an irresistible creative urge of universal mind, and the vehicle of its manifestation always is the man with an artistic attitude toward life. Ralph Waldo Emerson wrote, "The true artist has the planet for his pedestal." He sees the possibilities inherent in all things, is a discoverer in the universe, and interpreter for his less enlightened fellows.

Freeing Your Talent

Each man is by some secret liking connected to a particular aspect of life. When he has become freed of the repressions, limitations, and inhibitions imposed upon him by his education and training, he is able to expose this





subconscious preference and by it attune himself with the creative talent that naturally is his.

Such talent has limitless possibilities for manifestation. It need have no connection with the so-called arts, may be as simple a thing as a talent for kindness or love. It may be a talent for speaking, for persuasion, for teaching, for research, for study. It may be in science or business, but wherever it is it will prove on exposure to be vastly superior to the abilities of people who are guided solely by competitive aims and egoistic desires. It will proceed out of an inexhaustible fount, be superior to the person, seem to use him rather than he use it. His ordinary mortal self will live with his talent in a constant state of startled delight.

He will know it is a visitation of something above and beyond him, will treat it at all times with loving care, follow it, obey it, never command it.

The most completely frustrating thing that can happen to the individual life is for inherent talent to fail to develop. Such failure only can come about through the ego controlling the nature, restricting the individual's growth in the direction intended.

The torrent of creative energy that exists in every human being becomes dammed up only with the gravest danger. Resentment, bitterness, hate, and hostility are the emotional maladjustments that result from a frustrated creative nature, and these inevitably find their counterparts in physical illness. Heart trouble, circulatory disease, arthritis, rheumatism, cancer, ulcer are all psychosomatic symptoms resulting from dammed-up creative energy. It not only is imperative that we free our talent in order to become fulfilled as individuals, but it also is important that we free it in order to live physically vigorous lives, in order to have healthy bodies. These ends can be accomplished only by lowering our egoistic barriers, by turning our lives over to the Divine to be used for whatever purpose our basic natures are best suited. When we are able to do this, we become natural persons, blend into our tasks and our work in such a manner that we seem an extension of





our activities and they an extension of us. We achieve an effectiveness in action that is directly proportional to the degree that we have turned our lives over to the Secret Self, and the manifestation that comes through us of superior action and skill is not possessed by the surface self but uses it as an instrument to effect its purposes in the world.

Your Separate Star

True artists we all are inherently, for each of us reflects an image in the growing body of mankind of the one mind and intelligence that lies behind creation. We paint a picture as we go through life of that mystic and occult realm whence we originated and to which we one day will return. When we depart, the picture remains, with our signature in the corner, and is just as surely the representation of what we saw and felt and heard and attempted to communicate as is the picture of the painter, signed and hung upon the wall of the gallery. And in the final analysis who is to judge which vision is the most beautiful or worthwhile, for if a man live the life of an artist, his hand is guided by a will other than his own, and what is wrought through him is wrought at the behest of the Divine, whose deft brush strokes are gradually adding to the picture of eternity and infinity.

Throw off the egoistic bonds that hold you and allow the Secret Self to shine through. You will become the artist incarnate. A talent will begin to develop in you toward which your whole nature can be lent. You will begin to do the work that only you can do, that will fulfill you as a human being and as an aspiring soul.

Wherever your heart leads, you may joyfully follow, with an inner certainty that you are acting in accord with the deepest motivations of life.

Each for the joy of working And each, in his separate star,
Shall draw the thing as he sees it For the God of things as they are.

—Rudyard Kipling





Chapter 11: How To Use Your Sixth Sense

TODAY the existence of a sixth sense is well recognized. Supersensory ability has been recorded through the centuries but only recently under laboratory conditions; now its existence is finally and irrevocably proved. Under sixth sense may be lumped all paranormal phenomena such as thought transference, clairvoyance, and psycho-kinesis, which in parapsychology are called ESP, extrasensory perception. Intuitive understanding of circumstances comes through the use of the sixth sense, and its range and scope are vastly greater than the other five.

The Dimly Seen World

The physical sensory organs reveal to us the barest indication of what actually is encountered in the material world. They record vibrations. Each sense records a tiny segment of the total spectrum of vibrations. The recording of all five senses is only an infinitesimal part of that total spectrum. A million times more remains untold about each object we encounter than is ever revealed to us by our physical senses. We move about in a world that we obtain only the dimmest impression of. Objects that we regard as solid are not solid at all, are merely enclosures of higher vibrations, and everything exists in a constant state of movement and flux. Form is merely the imprisonment of movement within dimension, and in the final analysis all things are far more mental than physical.

Now that physical science has been able to reduce the smallest bit of matter to nothingness, has found basic substance to be energy or intelligence, even the most materialistic of researchers has been forced to the inevitable conclusion that all things are basically ideas, that they are held in form as concepts in some universal intelligence. It is through this universal intelligence that we discover the sixth sense, that we arrive at spiritual enlightenment. It is the immersion of ego in this intelligence that provides salvation for the individual man, allows him to live his life in a state of





attunement and harmony. The psychological act of shucking off the little self and attaining to a larger self is what the great mystics speak of when they record their arrival at the "moment of truth."

There is a vast and great mind that is responsible for the construction of the universe, that is in a very real sense the universe itself, and this infinite and eternal intelligence creates only from its own substance, and everything which it creates is inherently itself, not something different, except through the limitation imposed upon it by its becoming partial and incomplete. Everything in creation is a manifestation of the one mind and intelligence that underlies all. Each man therefore has within him a super-mind which is free of limitation and restriction, and this mind, working beneath the level of conscious intelligence, is capable of absolute and truthful guidance in all things because it understands and perceives all things.

Moments of Illumination

Universal mind is a manifestation of the Secret Self, of that divine will that inexorably leads mankind upon the path of evolution. The surface mind and ego are products of the five senses, of that knowledge that a man acquires during the period of his lifetime, and since they are the results of limited knowledge and partial experience, they are the poorest vehicles for the conduct of action.

Absolute effectiveness comes to the man who immerses ego in universal mind and allows the Secret Self to guide him. His psychological position is that of a listener; his inner mind and heart become attuned to a wider consciousness, a greater sense of being; impressions, knowledge, and intuitive urgings come to him from out of this source with an authority greater than anything received through his sensory organs.

"Ever and anon the trumpet sounds from the hid battlements of eternity," wrote Francis Thompson. And to each of us as he goes through life, a





moment comes, however fleeting, when a crack appears in the hard wall of consciousness, and we see through briefly, into regions of eternal light and infinite knowledge, and in that moment we truly are possessed of a sixth sense; something paranormal happens, some example of intuitive knowledge; we read the thoughts of others or see at a distance or understand coming events. Such an experience leaves us shaken. Our absorption in the material world is forgotten for the moment. We begin to see the astounding possibilities of mind and consciousness. We become convinced that when we deal with material things we deal with results, not causes; we know that all causes exist in mind. We begin to perceive infinite possibilities, vast scopes, subtle nuances that have been hidden from us by our limited consciousness. Such understanding may come to us from a small event or large. It may result from a such a simple thing as the sudden apprehension of the thoughts of another person, A light may burst upon us and we may have sudden knowledge of a coming event. Perhaps one of our dreams comes true, or a loved one materializes and instructs us as to a course of action. In any case, intuitive phenomena come to all people. The dice player urging the goddess of fate to smile on his next cast does not always beseech lady luck in vain. Sometimes he opens up a channel between him and omnipotent intelligence, and the dice repeat magic numbers at such length as to reduce mathematical odds to absurdity.

Intuition And Reason

Intuition is much more reliable than reason, for reason charts its course with limited access to facts, while intuition has at its fingertips all the knowledge that has ever existed, that ever will exist. Using the sixth sense, however, is not such a simple matter as trusting one's life to one's feelings. It is very easy to fall into the trap of being guided by the emotions, under the misapprehension that emotions are intuitive feelings. Nothing could be farther from the truth. Emotion is a wild horse, running away with the inhabitant in the body, and he who is ruled by emotion is in the grip of something worse than limited knowledge; he is the blind tool of egoistic





fears, hates, envies. Such a life is an idiot's tale, without design. Reason can control the emotions, and reason is a far better guide. Reason is limited in both effectiveness and knowledge, however, and when it has achieved sufficient supremacy over the emotional nature, it may safely be subordinated to the guidance of intuition; thus the whole life is brought to a level of competence and attunement.

Charles Steinmetz of the General Electric Company wrote, "Someday people will learn that material things will not bring happiness and are of little use in making men and women creative and powerful. Then the scientists of the world will turn their laboratories to the study of God and prayer and the spiritual forces which as yet have hardly been scratched. When this day comes, the world will see more advancement in one generation than it has seen in the past four."

Reason enables us to deal effectively with our immediate surroundings, but only within the scope of the information available to the five senses. Reason tells us we may go coatless on a sunny day, but the storm that is gathering over the horizon is outside the scope of reason, and when it rains in the late afternoon, reason has been wrong. The wider consciousness in the depths of the individual must be trusted before his actions can be guided with a knowledge of all factors. Reason is a tool, and logic is an effective method of thinking, but each is only a means and no more reliable than the information fed into it. In the eyes of the world the intuitive man often acts unreasonably, for his actions are based upon a secret knowledge that is hidden from more logical minds. The reasonable man has difficulty discerning between the emotionally guided man and the intuitively guided man. To him, they are both unreasonable. He sees that the emotionally guided man is almost never right, and he correctly attributes this fact to such a man's psychic blind spots. He sees the intuitively guided man act unreasonably but with continued success, and he attributes this to luck rather than to any effective means of coping with the world. In consequence,





the reasonable man is almost as blinded as the emotional man, for he has shut his eyes to the possibilities of intuitive knowing.

Logic and Science

Scientific approach to the solution of problems works from effect to cause. Knowledge of a particular problem is contained in those facts observable in the effect under scrutiny. This effect is the field of effort, and logic is the method by which science works from the effect to the cause which produced it. Such procedure has made remarkable advances, but for the most part they have been within the realm of known facts. Now and again a creative thinker joins the laboratory armies and in one intuitive flash spans years of painstaking experiment. Albert Einstein stated that his Theory of Relativity was revealed to him in a moment of inspiration, and the simplicity of the eventual mathematical formula, E equals MC2, could not have been hidden from an army of researchers unless its significance was outside the scope of their consciousness. All science and mathematics are in the end philosophical, for they attempt to penetrate the mysteries of the universe and the secret of life, and they represent the efforts of mankind on the boundaries of awareness to extend that awareness unceasingly.

To recognize that there is a mind within us that knows the answers to all our problems is the first step to acquiring the use of the infallible sixth sense. It is not necessary to find a solution in the material world. In point of actual fact the solution can never be found there. The secret lies within ourselves, and we need go no farther than our very room to find each answer. There is tremendous comfort in discovering within oneself an infinite and eternal mind that holds the answer to each problem, to realize that the solution to each perplexing situation may be found simply by searching one's soul. But if a man be sufficiently out of joint with life, he may find it extremely difficult to commune with his inner and deeper nature, may even become neurotic through having severed psychic ties with his originator. When he looks into the reaches of his soul, those trackless corridors stretch toward





infinity and appall him with their emptiness; he is frightened, seeks quickly to return to the uneasy security of his material existence. It takes courage to look upon the many faces of the Secret Self. The Divine does not reside alone in beauty, comfort, love, and harmony, but is equally resident in ugliness, hardship, hate, and discord. The Secret Self attains its purpose in all areas of endeavor by the conflict of opposites, and before we are able to live as mature human beings we must accept all sides of life as being part of an absolutely sure and perfect plan for the working out of the purposes of the Divine.

God Sense

The sixth sense is a God sense, an identification, however momentary, with the Secret Self, which enables the individual, in that instant, to perceive future, past, and present in one instantaneous tableau, to contain all space and time within the confines of his own consciousness. Such awareness, if constantly possessed, would make all one's actions infallible, and the purpose of evolution must lie in just such an end as this; the beginnings of such a development are already perceivable in the lives of many men. The Ouija board, the divining rod, the crystal ball, and the star gazer have been with us since the dawn of recorded history. Such phenomena definitely are indicative of man's recognition of a power of intuition—a sixth sense. This paranormal facility of the mind has been largely ignored in the past century of material conquest, but now that the searchlight of scientific examination is being brought to bear, it appears inevitable that mental and spiritual advances will overshadow material advances in the years ahead.

A new approach, a new concept is necessary before investigation of the paranormal will yield results. The methods of science have not demonstrated that they are adaptable to the study of a world that is invisible. By means of the microscope and the telescope, science has extended its vision enormously, but in the realm of the microcosm it disintegrated the atom and found nothing left, and in the world of the macrocosm it detected





distant galaxies moving away at the speed of light into space that shouldn't exist. Ultimately, all investigations of matter have a common meeting ground, which is the disappearance of individuality into unity, into a world where space and time and separateness do not exist, and this world is not capable of representation by objects or material things but is primarily mental and not subject to the probing of physical instruments.

Investigations in the field of parapsychology have now proved that it is possible for one mind to communicate with another without any known organic means, and this has been labeled telepathy. It has also been proved that the human mind can attain to knowledge of coming events, and this has been labeled precognition. It has been proved that the human mind can see at a distance, and this has been labeled clairvoyance. It has been proved that the human mind can influence the behavior of objects, and this has been labeled psycho- kinesis. All these powers of the mind, however dimly discerned or barely understood, when lumped together indicate the existence of an absolutely unexplored area of vast and almost unimaginable possibilities that one day must liberate man from his bondage to the flesh. Moreover, there is indicated a coming revolution in the basic concepts of life.

The Sea of Consciousness

Science has always investigated a world of multiplicity, attempting to establish physical relationships between one thing and another. Man, the animal, exists in a world of action and reaction, but man, the mental being, exists in a world that appears to be without division, without space and time, for inherent in his mental makeup is the ability to transcend these. No enlightened mind can have any quarrel with the investigations of Doctors J. B. Rhine and S. G. Soal in the field of parapsychology, and from their results the only possible conclusion is this. There are not many individual minds in the world at all, but only one mind, and this mind is infinite and eternal and





is the sustaining source of each of us, is in its truest essence all of each of us, just as each of us in truest essence is all of it.

Now if each man exists in a sea of consciousness, and the consciousness in him is in everything else and in all other men, it then becomes possible to understand what we are dealing with when we deal with extrasensory perception.

It has been stated that a man's intelligence is like an iceberg, one third of it appearing upon the surface, two thirds existing below, but parapsychology reveals the relationship between conscious and subconscious intelligence to be one part to a million. Moreover, universal subconscious mind exhibits no necessity for being educated during the lifetime of the individual. It provides eternal and infinite guidance because it has existed since the beginning of time; all knowledge is contained within it, and that very small "taught" intelligence acquired by conscious mind is the tiniest light compared to the illumination known when the individual life has been turned over to the guidance of the Secret Self. A thousand times more awareness is obtainable by the person through enlightened use of universal mind than through efforts in the world of material things. Once the Secret Self has been fully exposed to mankind, education, which today takes sixteen years of a person's life, will be accomplished in weeks, even days. When the powerful and penetrating aspects of universal mind become common enough knowledge to be taught at our schools, such buildings and bridges as now are constructed in six months will rise overnight.

There is no such thing as a particle of matter that is not possessed of conscious intelligence, however low, however restricted by the form in which it finds itself. All things exist by grace of the Secret Self, which is innate in each, has become each as part of an overall plan, and the urge to self-knowledge that exists within the heart of each creature is that impulsion to find in partiality that same sense of self- awareness and expressive joy that it knew in its complete and whole state. To develop the use of the sixth





sense is to learn to use universal mind, to cease living in the separate egoistic nature and to turn over the whole life to a wider and more encompassing awareness than is possible to the surface self.

Steps to Spiritual Awakening

The consistent use of the sixth sense depends upon spiritual awakening, depends upon a man recognizing the spiritual bond that unites him with all others, with all things. Dethroning the ego, removing the focus of his consciousness from the surface self, he thereby attains to a state of widened awareness that emanates directly from his identification with the one mind and one life that is the true inhabitant in all bodies. When a man reaches this state of illumination, a new world opens up for his exploration. Physical effects take on secondary significance. He sees that things originate on an invisible plane, that all causes are mental, proceed out of ideas, out of visualizations. He begins to see that material things are not really solid facts at all, but only partially revealed manifestations of conceptions held in mind. Now he is able to perceive the secret of acting mentally, of altering things by altering the idea that exists within them. He begins to see that this altering is possible through complete identification of himself with the thing, that once this widened consciousness is achieved, he can change the thing merely by changing his idea of it, because the same mind is in him as is in the thing. Nothing is impossible to the man whose consciousness breaks out of the bonds of the ego. Once he shakes off surface self, there is revealed to him a world that is bounded only by eternity and infinity. He can become anything he desires, can accomplish anything he will, for in a very real sense all events and things have their existence in him. To achieve this state of spiritual awakening is the goal, to arrive at this state of joy and bliss and complete effectuality is beyond doubt the most worthwhile and rewarding culmination of life.

Steps by which spiritual enlightenment is achieved are the steps by which the sixth sense is brought under dominion, and they are four. These steps





infallibly produce spiritual enlightenment, and to him who puts them into practice is brought not only the sixth sense but an expanded consciousness that allows him to live his life joyfully and effectively. The four steps are: 1) Consecration, 2) Surrender, 3) Sacrifice, 4) Love. Consecration means the focusing of the total mental and spiritual efforts of the individual on discovery of the Secret Self.

Surrender means a wholehearted giving over of all action and goals to the Divine. Sacrifice means continual and deliberate subjugation of ego to the will and purposes of the Secret Self. Love means yearning for unity, longing to return to a state of wholeness and oneness. These four sacramental steps, if performed unceasingly, are bound to develop that wider consciousness in which the sixth sense becomes an integral part of the life. The first step taken, all others will follow. With the mind and being dedicated to a search for wider consciousness, the life inevitably will be transformed, a sense of intimacy will come into the consciousness, and the person will find resource by which he is able to give over his goals and aspirations to the Divine.

Man Is Made of Magic

Once this psychological divestment of the ego has taken place, illumination is near. Now it becomes second nature to practice the sacrifice by which the ego is kept in subjugation. Little egoistic desires are daily given up in favor of that one encompassing search for unity that is now the total consecration of the individual. The ego does not cease to exist, far from it; in some areas it appears as vigorous as before, but now it recognizes that it is only a tool, not originator, not captain or master; and it performs its tasks, goes about its work under the impulsion of and following the guidance of a will and a power totally beyond and inexpressibly more powerful than itself. There comes to the individual an experience of the unity from which he has sprung, an experiential return to a source of absolute bliss and joy and power. He enters the Secret Self; the Secret Self enters him.





This mutual penetration, this merging, is the union known as love, and when this takes place in the consciousness of the individual, his emergence as an enlightened and effective man begins. Now he realizes that man is not bone and blood and flesh or even brain but is constructed of invisible essences that can only be called magic.

Jean Gebser wrote, "Telepathy, trance, precognition, telekinesis, levitations, dual personality, and many other paranormal phenomena are rooted in the magic structure of man. So called paranormal phenomena are not at all paranormal but fundamentally natural. Without certain telepathic powers, without traces of the magic structure, without a minimum of inner prevision (or the power of precognition), without sleep and light 'intuitioning,' not one of us could live another day. And all of these powers arise in the main from the magic structure of our consciousness." The effective use of the sixth sense is attained by the man who comes to the realization of the essential magic of human consciousness. He does not give his allegiance to the world of material things, but to a world of ideas and concepts and thoughts, which he perceives pre-exists and preordains the material world.

Perceptions of the sixth sense are never as concrete as those of the five physical senses. The reason for this is obvious. Our physical senses are used through all our waking hours; our sixth sense seldom, if at all. The sixth sense works in us as feeling, not feeling sustained by emotion, but inner certainty as to a course of action, as to the development of coming events. Reason is not renounced altogether, nor logic, nor knowledge, but all these are subordinated to intuition, and they are used only to bring into consciousness all aspects of a problem that needs to be solved. Intuition develops the solution, which emerges in the consciousness of the individual as a deep certainty that may have either visual or auditory manifestations, perhaps both. A man might list all elements of a problem confronting him. He might wrestle with the problem in terms of reason and logic, but he will draw no conclusion immediately. He will turn over the problem to his





subconscious for a period of resolution, confident that the correct solution will be delivered to him.

Frontiers Of The Mind

The enlightened man does not shut out one part of his nature in order to use another, but uses all he is all the time in all places in each thing he does. Reason and logic and intuition become a unified tool for his coping with life; the sixth sense merges with the five material senses so as to convey to his consciousness a constant impression of both the inner world and the outer. Because he exists on all possible levels of consciousness, he is able to perceive things and events in their true nature and thereby to guide his own actions accordingly. He does not oppose events because he sees their inevitable direction, and he takes up his tasks within the moving stream of history as if he were directing it, when in point of fact he actually is playing the part best suited for him in that moving stream.

The sixth sense brings to us impressions and convictions that are impossible to attribute to memory or experience. We are moved to conviction from out of the inexhaustible resource of universal mind, and we eventually become as positive in the reception of this feeling as we do to our senses of sight or touch or hearing.

The Irish poet, George Russell, reports, "Once in an idle interval in my work I sat with my face pressed in my hands, and in that dimness pictures began flickering in my brain. I saw a little dark shop, the counter before me, and behind it an old man fumbling with some papers, a man so old that his motions had lost swiftness and precision. Deeper in the store was a girl, red-haired, with gray watchful eyes fixed on the old man. I saw that to enter the shop one must take two steps downward from the cobbled pavement without. I questioned a young man, my office companion, who was then writing a letter, and I found that what I had seen was his father's shop. All my imaginations were not imaginations of mine in any true sense, for while





I was in a vacant mood my companion had been thinking of his home, and his brain was populous with quickened memories, and they invaded my own mind, and when I made question I found their origin. But how many thousand times are we invaded by such images and there is no speculation over them?"

The frontiers of mind and thought have barely been penetrated. Awaiting the human search for knowledge lies the most exciting, unexplored area of all— human consciousness, mind, being, mentality. Our lives grow into images of those things which our minds are preoccupied with, and if we are concerned with bolts and nuts we achieve a bolts-and-nuts mentality, and our very absorption by this infinitesimal slice of existence bars us from perception of the tremendous possibilities in other spiritual and mental realms. A man who takes up his tasks as he might approach an altar transforms his work, no matter how menial, into a sacrament. When a man puts intuition to work for him and closets himself with his consciousness in a searching effort to develop his sixth sense, he is bound not only to grow in effectiveness and power but also as a questing human soul in search of the uttermost. Nothing in life is resolved simply by facts. Facts shriek at us because they appeal to our conscious minds, but facts that human knowledge has uncovered up to now are but the tiniest representation of the total sum of knowledge in universal mind. The rational, logical man who prides himself upon acting only on known facts is not nearly so rational as he would have himself believe. In point of actual fact he is more often led to erroneous conclusions than true ones, not because he does not apply his reason and his logic and his knowledge, but because they are insufficient, deal only with a portion of existence, not its entirety.

You Shall Know the Hidden Purpose

Each of us has a job, each has a "row to hoe," and within our circumscribed tasks problems constantly arise which we are called upon to solve, upon the solution of which our lives often depend. To apply the use of the sixth sense





to the solution of these problems is possible to every man, regardless of how obsessed he is with the material world. Even if he will not strive for spiritual enlightenment, will not turn over his life to the Divine for guidance, will not subordinate the ego by sacrifice, will not find within himself a longing for unity with the Secret Self, he still is not beyond the salvation offered by intuition. When his time of conscious striving with a problem is over, when he has considered all elements, pitted them against each other, weighed them, counted them, tabulated them, he then may visualize within his own mind a secret computing machine into which he can feed all elements of the problem and which will deliver him a true and accurate answer. Each of us, no matter how spiritually enlightened, can profit by this visualization. When your problem is upon you and you know as much about it as you ever possibly can, forget it completely. Envisage your secret computing machine, feed all elements of the problem into it. See them go in one by one until finally the whole problem is out of your hands. Know in your own heart that the problem will be solved, that you need do no more about it than act upon the solution when it is presented. Have no fear; the solution will come. It may be the following morning, perhaps the next afternoon, it may be a whole week, but it will illuminate your consciousness and you will know with the utmost certainty that the true answer has arrived. Once this highly significant experience has come to you, reason and logic and knowledge will have been dethroned as the principal activators of thought and action in your life, and enshrined in their stead will be that faculty of intuition that transcends and transfigures all situations and circumstances because it is infinite and eternal and speaks to the individual from out of his sixth sense.





Chapter 12: The Mental Attitude That Never Fails

OVER most men hangs the sword of Damocles. They have fallen into the psychological trap of creating their problems by trying to solve them, worrying because they worry, being afraid of fear. There is a capricious quality in our psyche that denies us each object we try to grasp. Our wrong thinking, wrong acting, egoistic nature leads us to pursue things through vain desire. Acting and thinking in the small part of our nature, it is inevitable that we be frustrated in our purposes.

Insuring Success

The mental attitude that insures success is one in which the individual turns his work and the results of his work over to the

Divine without attachment or desire. This psychological absolution from the aims of partial seeing allows him to follow the behest of a master will with perfect equanimity. He will not be dismayed by circuitous routes, he will not be bitter about apparent defeats, he will not rail against obstacles, because he knows that the ends of his actions are in the hands of an omnipotent being which insures his absolute development and complete success eventually. An enlightened man sees that the purposes of the Secret Self are the only true purposes. He adopts these as his own, dons the mantle of Divine as his true, inmost being. All his actions take on long range significance.

He understands that there is a secret purpose in the smallest task, that the eventual result of this purpose lies beyond the perception of his conscious mind. There develops within him a towering trust, a positive certainty as to eventual victory that makes him irresistible and impregnable in the midst of all action. He cannot be defeated, for defeat is possible only to a being bounded by space and time, and he has taken up his residence in a self that





is eternal and infinite. He sees that all things are brought to him for his inner perfection, that victory and defeat are merely opposite ends of a scale of sensitivity by which his aspiring soul gradually is able to abdicate from masquerading as a separate, isolated ego and to recognize its absolute unity with the Divine.

To be undiscouraged and undismayed by whatever turn of fortune is encountered is always a mark of maturity and enlightenment. Such fortitude is possible only to a man who has forsworn desires to be better, to get more, to have power, or any other of the egoistic shortcomings that mark the individual at war with his fellows. The vital and animalistic nature hungers always for the fruits of its labor, and when these are denied, it becomes disconsolate, loses faith, may even give up altogether. Whoever is bound to his animalistic nature is bound also to constant hungering for the fruits of his labor, and in consequence takes up his tasks under a delusion that blinds him to the possibilities for success. Selfish striving for gain defeats enterprise at the outset because it is based upon the false belief that one manifestation of the Divine is innately better than another and therefore more deserving of reward. Such psychological misapprehension is based on partiality, sees a world of multitudinous and separate things to be conquered and achieved dominion over. The separate surface self never achieves dominion over anything, even over its own nature. It did not spring itself into being, it cannot stay itself from eventual oblivion, its growth and development are entirely reactionary, and all things lie outside the scope of its effectuality.

Effective Guide to Living

In almost everyone, however, the surface self achieves the illusion that it is able effectively to influence life. In consequence, through the years that his physical body flourishes, a man is mentally and spiritually bound to a delusion about who he is and where he came from and what his relationship to the world is. His lack of effectiveness in life, his failure to grow mentally





and spiritually, his gradual dissolution into cynicism, into disenchantment with the material world, he seldom attributes to a psychologically wrong viewpoint but generally feels he hasn't "beat the game" because he hasn't arrived at the pinnacle of material success he envisaged as a youth. Even more revealing are ego-strivers who achieve their goals. The mountain they climb so laboriously overlooks a barren landscape.

When they stand upon the highest spot and look out over the bleak vista, their souls are seized in the vice-like grip of fear, and they turn their eyes to the earth and never look skyward again.

Our cities and nations are populated with people who cannot stand to look into their souls because they never have discovered who they truly are. Infinity and eternity appall them by dwarfing the ego. What is needed most of all is an effective guide to living, a humanistic relationship between the individual and his creating source, so that each man is able to see with absolute clarity and perfect equanimity that his life not only is part of a divine plan for the development of consciousness in the universe but that he himself is both mentally and spiritually unified with that master spirit whose field of unfoldment the world is. Such spiritual illumination allows a man to put his life and his works in the hands of the Divine, with complete assurance that both will be used for the best purpose. Once this psychological dispossession of personal effort and personal victory has been accomplished, the individual never again suffers defeat. Apparent defeat becomes only a turning place in the road; all detours merge into one triumphal march to victory, become part of that plan by which eventual success is assured.

When the revelation comes to a man that the Divine is working through him, all his labor takes on a highly-charged spiritual significance alongside which material rewards pale. Such a man no longer works for money, no longer works for success, but only for the expression of that mind and consciousness within him which he now knows to be the Supreme





manifesting upon the earth. He does the work of the Secret Self and never of his surface self. He subjugates the surface self to a master spirit that uses it as a tool for the effectuation of the divine purpose in the world. The faith that grows out of this knowledge sustains him under the most fierce, adverse pressure. Something higher than heart or intellect upholds him through the longest detours and the blindest groping. His egoistic self has found that supreme master and highest philosophy by which it not only understands itself and its place and purpose in the world but also is admitted to a secret place of light and peace and understanding. In the heart of the enlightened man is the hidden knowledge that he is never at the mercy of immediate appearances, that he has within him the power to change all through his identification with the Divine, through his knowledge that the mind in him is the mind in all others.

Perfect Knowing and Imperfect Seeing

This giving over of oneself and assuming another is far more than just a merely psychological switch of viewpoint. The awakened man dies in one small part of his nature in order to be reborn in a larger and wider consciousness. To the onlooker the change may be imperceptible. He may do the same work, live in the same manner, forsake neither friends nor fun, but all actions now will be unified by spiritual awareness, so that there emanates from him an inner joy, an absolute acceptance of life. He may rise to a position of prominence in the world or he may not; it is indifferent to him. He serves not the causes of men, only the will and purpose of the Divine. "We are here to see what we can add to, not to see what we can get from, Life," wrote William Osler. In the enlightened man the egoistic nature has been so far withdrawn from the frontal part of personality that his impression upon others is one of constant giving, never of taking. He becomes a horn of plenty through which the Divine pours its infinite resource. To whomever he contacts there comes a sense of love and understanding and security, descending through him into the other from the Secret Self.





Those whose consciousness is focused in the surface self live within narrow horizons of awareness, are puppets driven by sensation. The world makes itself known to them through the tiny windows of their senses, and they react to it, never exert a mental or spiritual influence upon it. Their failures are failures of imperfect seeing. They see neither who they are nor what the true nature of a situation is; consequently, their actions are always based upon partial knowledge. A sufficient number of failures stemming from this imperfect working completely defeats the individual, and his frustration is announced through physical ailments of the body. Emotional blockages and repressions inhibit circulation in certain areas of the body, and disease and malfunction set in. Repressed hostility, aggression, insecurity, and fear are root causes of arthritis, heart disease, arterial sclerosis, cancer, ulcer. A society that demands conformity of its members is bound to frustrate a large number of them, and this manifests itself as a gradual rise in physical infirmity. Since it is patently impossible for the individual to alter the social system under which he lives, solution of the dilemma must provide spiritual freedom while allowing for physical conformity. Arriving at the realization that the Divine dwells in you just as you dwell in the Divine dissolves the cares and frustration of the egoistic nature. Once you have been able to identify yourself with the master spirit of eternity it becomes possible to view existence on a long term basis, to detach yourself from physical goals.

Failure Is A State of Mind

Existence is essentially a fight. Man is tested in the crucible of conflict from cradle to grave, and the time of his most severe testing is the time of his greatest growth. Nature is not interested in winners. All too often victory is a signal for cessation of effort. Nature is interested in growth, and growth is possible only to one constantly at work expanding his abilities and talents. In any line of endeavor the man who has it made is going downhill. Our waistlines stay trim and our minds alert when we are kept at our labors through necessity. Our surface selves often find in victory or gain the





opportunity to indulge sensation, and we are caught in a trap from which we may never emerge as aspiring individuals again.

Havelock Ellis wrote, "Conquest brings self-conceit and intolerance, the reckless inflation and dissipation of energies. Defeat brings prudence and concentration; it ennobles and fortifies." Defeat, of course, is never a fact unless it is accepted as final. The man who realizes that all growth possibilities are within him never accepts defeat. He knows that he can do much better than he thus far has shown, for he has a secret pipeline into the source of all energy and talent.

Failure is a state of mind and never a physical fact. We try to accomplish something and if results don't come our way within a certain period of time, we often throw up our hands and say we can't do it. If this psychological abdication from trying is done without a cessation of physical effort, we may find that suddenly we are getting results, for unconsciously we have turned our works and actions over to the Secret Self and they have become effective. But if the individual ceases to make any further physical effort, then the work will never be done for the man has turned his back on it. Boldness

Each of us best fulfills himself and the purposes of nature when he performs the task of torch bearer in some area of his activities. Boldness engenders its own success through liberating energies repressed by inhibition. If a man finds within himself the courage to go out on a limb, it will never break under his weight, will sustain him no matter how fragile it appears, and he will see from his new vantage point an entirely different world. Between the timid and the brave is but a single step, and that is the first one. Wild animals attack the prey that runs away but stand stock still and are intimidated by any that faces them. If a man will find within himself the spiritual resource to make his first step toward danger instead of away from it, he will find that danger disappears. But if he gives in to the impulse of fear and makes





his initial step away from danger, life will chase after him, surely devour him.

Let any man show the world that he feels Afraid of its bark and 'twill fly at his heels: Let him fearlessly face it, 'twill leave him alone:

But 'twill fawn at his feet if he flings it a bone.

-Edward Bulwer-Lytton

Fear engenders fear. The first step away from danger turns into a trot, then a shambling run, then a panic-stricken dash, and the innocuous cur that pursues us is now a fancied monster. Similarly, courage engenders courage. The first step toward danger allows us to see our antagonist clearly. We examine his face and behold that it is not nearly so threatening as we imagined. We begin to see ways and means of coping with him, and just because we have confronted him head on, he stops his aggressive action toward us and considers whether we ourselves might not pose some danger to him. This is true of events as well as living things. A psychological aura emanates from events as from people. If something seems to threaten us, then it surely will pursue us if we run away, but if we advance upon it boldly, it stops its movement toward us. It hangs back to reconsider, eventually yields. Nothing stands before continued effort and nothing can resist the man who persists in the face of all discouragement. The mental attitude that never fails is one in which the individual dispossesses himself of the goalseeking ego and lodges his psyche firmly in a consciousness of the Divine, viewing his own life as an opportunity for emergence of the master spirit, regarding the work that he does as being the work of the Secret Self.





Perseverance

Everything great is accomplished by men whose perseverance transcends mere human endurance. Galileo at his telescope, Newton beneath his apple tree, Einstein in his laboratory, Columbus on his ship, all are examples of illumination following a period of prolonged perseverance. No man performing at the behest of egoistic desire could possibly have accomplished the feats of these enlightened pioneers; long before illumination arrived, he would cease his searching and go on to other fields. The Divine uses the discoverer and the creator, each for the purpose for which he is best suited. Such men cannot fail for they are doing the work for which they were intended at birth. In consequence, their lives are completely absorbed in their tasks, so that the work is inseparable from the man, is in some kind of mystic sense the man spun out in space and time and perpetuated as a creative fact. When that psychological turnabout is made by which the individual life is surrendered to the Secret Self, there enters into the person an unearthly determination that impels him to perform his work in the face of all odds, in the teeth of the bleakest appearances. He takes his cue from a light within, and he is able to alter the psychological aura of things by bringing into the midst of events his own positive determination and absolute dedication to the accomplishment of his tasks. His impact upon events is not brought about through vain desires or selfish goals, only because he is doing those tasks that are natural to him.

Fear of failure is a deterrent to action in all those entrapped in egoconsciousness. The surface self does not possess that sense of equality necessary to the undertaking of perilous tasks. It is concerned always with appearances, and it cannot bring itself to undertake an adventuresome action because if such action comes off disastrously or comically it is made to appear incapable or a fool.

Millions of people are afraid to try because they are afraid to fail, and such inhibition keeps them from realizing all but the tiniest fraction of their





capabilities. This short- sighted focusing of consciousness in the surface self keeps the individual's attention upon transitory goals. He undertakes to sing a song, for example, not because a song in him must be sung but because he wants the attention and admiration of others. With this false viewpoint, it is even difficult for him to bring himself to get up before his audience, for he carries within a picture of the shame and defeat he will feel if his attempt to win admiration results instead in ridicule. The song therefore does not get sung, and if sung, sung poorly. The individual has not become the thing he is doing but is only using it for the satisfaction of his surface nature.

Don't Be Afraid to Fail

The mental attitude that never fails is one that is not afraid to fail. One must be willing to accept the conditions that follow failure before he has any chance of attempting a new enterprise. If it be such a simple thing as diving off a board into a swimming pool,

one must be willing to accept the pain attendant upon a belly flop before he is able to muster the determination to dive. Once fear is gone, he will not belly flop; his dive will be swift and clean. He performs it because it is in him, and it performs him as much as he performs it. To get the surface self out of the way and allow the psyche to be possessed by a master spirit allows the individual to undertake his tasks without the slightest fear of failure because he not only has a sense of equality toward others but knows that a power greater than he is guiding his steps in the best possible manner. We need to realize that everything is the result of change, that there is nothing permanent in the entire world except that Secret Self from which we have sprung.

I hope you enjoyed reading The Magic in Your Mind by Uell Stanley Andersen.

For More Free PDF Books on the Law of Attraction and Metaphysics Visit the Truecosmic Academy

